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DEBT, FINANCIAL STABILITY, AND ECONOMIC
GROWTH

WEDNESI)AY, APRIL 23, 196

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMIT IrEE ON ENERGY AND COMMERCE,

.SuBcOMMirrirE ON TELECOMMUNICATIONS,
CONSUMER PROTECTION, AND FINANCE,

Washington, DC.
The subcommittee met. pursuant to notice, at 10:05 a.m., in room

2123, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Timothy E. Wirth
(chairman) presiding.

Mr. WIRTH. If the subcommittee would come to order, Procedur-
ally, there is a little bit of a brouhaha going on on the floor related to
the approval of the journal. So we expect that there will be a vote
sometime soon. Congressman Markey is on the floor and will come
back here and chair as soon as that vote occurs.

Our hearing today will focus on a subject of much public debate,
but little public understanding: the impact of the recent dramatic
increase in public and private debt on financial stability and long
term economic growth.

Over the course of the subcommittee's hearings on corporate
takeovers and changes in financial structure and regulation, the
broader issue of the rising level of overall corporate debt has been
a continuing subject of discussion.

Two years ago I wrote to the Chairman of the Federal Reserve
to question 'the effect of then-large merger-related borrowing on in-
terest rates and the economy. Since then, several witnesses at our
hearings have called attention to the potential of the high level of
debt-financed mergers and acquisitions, leveraged buyouts and
stock retirements to increase dramatically the rate of bankruptcies
in the event of a recession or rise in interest rates.

Last June, Dr. Henry Kaufman testified before the subcommittee
that the erosion of credit quality resulting from the overall expan-
sion of public and private debt indicated the need for changes in
the structure and implementation of financial regulation. Of par-
ticular interest to this subcommittee is the issue of how an erosion
of credit quality associated with rising levels of debt might affect
the integrity of, and confidence in the capital markets.

At the end of the January 1986 Federal Reserve Board meeting,
at which the Board adopted its proposed interpretation of regula-
tion G-applying margin lending restrictions to the issuance of
debt securities-Chairman Volcker commented that the broader
issues of the growth of debt and increased leveraging could not be
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addressed through margin requirements. At that time he noted
that these issues needed to be considered in an appropriate forum,
and that it would be healthy if they were debated in Congress and
elsewhere.

I concur in that view and asked Chairman Volcker to appear
before the subcommittee to expound on the statement that he had
made at that time, and to help us better understand and discuss
these issues. His testimony will be followed by that of other expert
witnesses who have. also explored the implications of expanding
debt.

The rapid expansion of U.S. public and private debt raises a
number of issues of interest to thi subcommittee and to the Con-
gress. Will the level of debt that now burdens almost every sector
of our economy act as a brake on future economic growth? What
are the implications of the debt burden for the quality of credit and
the soundness of our financial institutions? How might current and
potential problems in the financial system affect the stability of
the economy? And what, if any, legislative or regulatory responses
are in order?

This is an ambitious set of questions, and not entirety new to the
subcommittee. We have addressed these issues in past hearings. I
hope that the discussion we have today will help to cast light on
some very, very complicated economic questions, which cannot be
swept under the rug and certainly ought to be looked at with great
care.

[Mr. Wirth's opening statement follows:]
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Our hearing today will focus on a subject of much public
debate, but little public understanding: the impact of the
rece-nt dramatic increase in public and'private debt on financial
stability and long term economic growth in this country.

Over the course of the Subcommittee's hearings on corporate
takeovers and changes in financial structure and regulation, the
broader issue of the rising level of overall corporate debt has
bien a continuing subject of discussion. Two years ago, I wrote
to Chairman Volcker to question the effect of the then-large
merger-related borrowing on interest rates and the economy.
Since then, several witnesses at our hearings have called
attention to the potential of the high level of debt-financed
mergers and acquisitions, leveraged buyouts and stock retirements
to increase dramatically the rate of bankruptcies in the event of
a recession or rise in interesL fatOs.

Last June, Dr. Ifenry Kaufman testified that the erosion of
credit quality resulting from the overall expansion of public and
private debt indicated the need for changes in the structure and
implementation of financial regulation. Of particular interest
to this Subcommittee is the issue of how an erosion of credit
quality associated with rising levels of debt might affect the
integrity of, and confidence in, the capital markets.

And at the end of the January 1986 Federal Reserve Board
meeting at which the Board adopted its proposed interpretation of
Regulation G -- applying margin lending restrictions to the
issuance of debt securities by shell corporations to finance
corporate takeovers -- Chairman Volcker commented that the
broader issues of the growth of debt and increased leveraging
could not be addressed through margin requirements. He noted
that these issues needed to be considered in an appropriate
forum, and that it would be healthy if they were debated in
Congress and elsewhere.

I concur in that view and asked Chairman Volcker to appear
before the Subcommittee to di.icuss these issues. His testimony
will be followed by that of other expert witnesses who have also
explored the implications of expanding debt.

An analysis provided to the Subcommittee by Dr. James
O'Leary -- one of our witnesses today -- shows that total U.S.
debt, public and private, increased by a record $1.1 trillion in
1985. The unprecedented 15 percent annual rate of increase in
debt last year was more than 9 percent higher than the growth in
current do lar GNP.
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But the 1985 debt explosion comes at the end of a six year
period during which total outstanding debt nearly doubled -- from
$4.3 trillion in 1979 to $8.2 trillion in 1985. Moreover, the
United States has been borrowing more than the increases in its
output and income since 1983.

Almost all major sectors of the economy participated in the
1985 debt explosion, as Dr. O'Leary's analysis shows

o federal government, debt rose by $224 billion, or
16 percent, to $1.6 trillion;

o state and federal government debt rooe by $173
billion, or 31 percent, to $536 billion;

o household debt (consumer and mortgage') rose by
$297 billion, or 14 percent, to $2.4 trillion;

o non-financial business debt rose by $234 billion,
or 11 percent, to $2.3 trillion; and

o debt raised by financial institutions rose by
$187 billion, or 20 percent, to $1.1 trillion.

It is widely believed that the rise in total U.S. public and
private debt was sparked by the growth in federal budget
deficits. Because the U.S. savings rate is comparatively low --
and the personal saving rate fell to a record low of 4.8 percent
in 1985 -- the fact that the U.S. government absorbs about
two-thirds of total domestic savings acts as a fulcrum for
leverage on the credit markets. Government borrowing at such
hih levels exerted upward pressure on interest rates, raised the
va ue of the dollar and attracted a huge volume of foreign
savings. By drawing in savings from the rest of the world,
higher federal deficits may have helped to increase the total
amount of credit available to the private sector.

At the same time that foreign lending to the United States
was rising, there was a dramatic decline in lending to Third
World countries. Since the expansion of U.S. private debt
financed a rising U.S. trade deficit, it may have helped avoid a
major financial crisis and global economic collapse.

But the Third World debt crisis has also had a major impact
on the U.S. economy by significantly reducing our exports to
developing countries, adding to our trade deficit, and producing
higher unemployment. The Overseas Development Council estimates
that nearly 1.4 million U.S. jobs may have been lost last year
because of the drop in exports to Third World countries.

The rapid expansion of U.S. public and private debt raises a
number of issues of interest to this Subcommittee and to the
Congress:

-2-



o.'Will the level of debt that now burdens almost every
sector of our economy act as, a brake oP future
economic growth?

o what are the implications of'the debt burden for the

quality of credit and the soutndness.of ourfinancial
institutions?-

o How 'might current and potential-problems in the
financial, system affect 'the stability of the
economy?.

o What, if any , legislative or regulatory responses,
are in order?

In addition, there are any number of' other questions that
need to be addressed about the ramifications of the debt problems
that are being experienced by many specific sectors of the
economy -- farmers, energy producers, consumers and homebuyers.
Other issues that should be explored are the impact of Third
World debt on U.S. trade, and how the use of debt to retire
equity will affect the financial stability, productivity and
competitiveness of U.S. businesses.

This is a highly ambitious agenda for a single hearing. But
what we lack in time, we'll make up in quality. Our witnesses
this morning are a remarkably distinguished group, and we will

begin with the man whose handling of his job has made him the
most important and most highly esteemed participant in the
financial field around the worlds Chairman Volcker.

-3-
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Mr. WIRTH. Mr. Chairman, we thank you very much for being,
here. Before asking you to begin, let me ask my colleagues if they
have any questions or opening statements they might like to make.

Mr. Scheuer.
Mr. SCHEUER. A very brief one, Mr. Chairman. I am delighted to

welcome Mr. Volcker to -this committee, He has come to the Joint
Economic Committee, on which I have the honor to serve, many
times. And he.has always left us wiser and more enriched than we
were when he came.

We are all concerned with the explosion of debt in. our country.
A Federal debt, along with municipal, and state debt, that has dou-
.bled in 5 years. The accumulated Government debt of almost 200
years of Governmenthas doubled in the last 5 years. Our personal

saving raten.t the present time is at a record low. And the house-
hold debt; consumer debt, is at a record high. Our income growth is
modest. And we have to be deeply concerned at the implications of
all this.

It is perfectly clear to us-and I hope that Mr. Volcker will aver
to this-that we are saving far too little. We are investing far too
little in our productive sector, in the industrial sector that is in
desperate competition with global competitors. We are spending far
too much and we are consuming far too much.

Reaganomics-this may represent Reaganomics. And if it does,
we are truly mortgaging our future. We have truly sacrificed and
abandoned the pay as you go principle that has been the hallmark
of both Democratic and Republican administrations as far back as
the memory of man runneth.

And now, we have got to think of the consequences of what I con-
sider not only an unsound economic policy, but an essentially im-
moral policy of financing this explosion of military expenditures by
borrowing abroad, and saddling future generations of Americans
with a vast flow of foreign claims, continuing foreign claims on our
assets, on our income.

This is no longer a question of domestic debt where we simply
distribute the mix a little differently; redistribute income between
classes of Americans. That in itself can be very unfair. That in
itself can be very regressive. But when we start creating long-term
claims on our assets and on the income of the American economy
to debtholders abroad for the sake of financing military expendi-
tures, abandoning:any concept of paying as we go, or paying for
what we want, theif to my mind, we are not only creating an eco.
nomic crisis, but creating a moral crisis, too, for America.

And I welcome the chairman. I look forward to his views. Thank
you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. WIRTH. Thank you very much, Mr. Scheuer.
We have Just heard the bells go off to signal a vote.
Mr. MARKEY. Mr. Chairman, would I be able to give my opening

statement right now?
Mr. WIRT. Sure.
And then shortly after as Mr. Markey's opening statement is

made, we will all be back, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. MARKEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will make my opening

statement and then we will suspend the hearing.
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Today's hearing is intended to increase our understanding of the
relative dangers of exploding debt on our economic well-being.
There is widespread agreement that debt in the United States has
been rising at an unusual pace. This is amply documented in the
testimony we will hear today.

Outstanding debt doubled from 1977 through 1984, a period
which included both very high and very low inflation rates. In
1985, debt rose over $1 billion in a single year, or 15 percent, triple
the rate of the increase in GNP. This phenomenon is wide and
deep, affecting the Federal, State,. and local governments, corpora-
tions and individual consumers.

The unprecedented Federal deficit has' its counterparts in the
private sector. Consumer and mortgage debt rose 14 percent last
year. Nonfinancial business debt rose 11 percent. And debt raised
by financial institutions rose 20 percent. Despite the warnings of
economists that Federal borrowing must inevitably crowd out pri-
vate borrowing, the inevitable continues to elude us.

I look forward to the observations of Chairman Volcker and the
other witnesses on the significance of this development. When the
debt balloon deflates and falls back to Earth, how hard will we hit
the ground? Is there a limit to how often we can restructure debt
in the case of a debtor country like Mexico or a debtor industry
like farming or energy before we end up hanging ourselves on our
own rope? Are there regulatory failures implicit in the current
rash of bank failures?

I am particularly interested in Mr. Volcker's comments on the
use of debt as both a sword and a shield by gladiators in the corpo
rate coliseum. The recent frenzy of takeovers, mergers and acquisi-
tions h4s been characterized by tactics which rely heavily on more
debt and less equity. When does the increased risk associated with
rising corporate debt reach a point where it threatens our financial
stability?

The Federal Reserve Board recently took steps to ensure that ap-
propriate margin requirements are followed in situations where
heavy borrowing is used by a shell corporation in an attempt to
take over the assets of a target corporation. The administration
fought this change from the SEC to the Treasury Department to
OMB. The administration also continues to fight any practical com-
promise on the budget.

In fact, Just yesterday OMB Director James Miller stated that if
the administration is aced with a choice of compromising on the
budget or no budget at all, it would be a hard choice. It is certainly
disturbing to witness such a rapid runup in debt. It is even more
disturbing to see such indifference to the phenomenon within the
executive branch. To the extent this becomes a hindrance to the ef-
fective regulation of our financial system, we may all be in for a
fall.

I commend Chairman Wirth for providing us all with an opportu-
nity to explore the questions before, not after, they become unman-
ageable. But it is important also to remember that David Stockman
sat on this committee for 4 years, from 1976 to 1980. And of course,
all of us then watched his progress as the director of the budget.

And I think all of us that sat on this committee came to admire
his remarkable ability to harness voluminous amounts of informa-
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tion to defend knowingly erroneous premises. And the central erro-
neous premise in this country over the past 5 years has been the
canard that it is possible to cut taxes, increase defense spending,
and balance the budget simultaneously. That is, to wind up with
less debt rather than more. Well, in fact, we have found that to be
erroneous.

We have not yet had to pay the piper for all of the profits which
are being taken and the benefits which are accruing to those who
are enjoying all these tax cuts without any of the commensurate
sacrifice which has to be made in budget reductions. But we know
that eventually this economy will have to pay the piper.

This committee, I think, is engaging in a very important process.
And that is, beginning to examine now questions which, relate to
debt across the board, in a society, which I am afraid, has grown
immune to the understanding of the necessity of having to pay for
the things which you are, in fact, purchasing.

So we thank you, Mr. Chairman, for coming here today. I look
forward to engaging you in a dialog.

And with that, we will suspend the hearing, and it will recom-
mence in approximately 10 minutes.

[Brief recess.]
r. WIRTH. Mr. Chairman, we thank you very much for your pa-

tience. And without objection, the record will be left open for open-
ing statements that any other members may have. Are there any
other members that have opening statements at this point?

[No response.]
Mr. WIRTH. The Chair hears none, and, Mr. Chairman, thank

you, again, very much for being here. You are recognized for what-
ever time you may wish to consume, and your statement will, of
course, be included in full in the record.

STATEMENT OF PAUL VOLCKER, CHAIRMAN, FEDERAL RESERVE
BOARD

Mr. VOLCKER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I thank you for your
remarks and those of your colleagues. You noted that these hear-
ings cover a very wide area of questions and problems. You empha-
sized the complexity, as well as the breadth of the subject.

I do not think any single bit of testimony or hearing can do
much more than raise questions, point to areas for study, suggest
some broad conclusions. There is a great deal that we know about
this subject. But there is a great deal that remains to be explored
as well.

One thing we do know is that the increase in indebtedness since
the early 1980's has been extraordinary. Not only in absolute terms
as some of you have mentioned, but extraordinary In terms of its
relation to the growth of the economy. It has far outpaced the
growth of income.

The only figure I think I will give you in these opening com-
ments is that one broad measure of debt that we often use, debt of
nonfinancial borrowers in the United States, which has run at
about 1.4 percent of the GNP through almost all the postwar
period has, in the last 4 or 5 years, moved from that rather steady
ratio of 1.4 percent to about 1.7 percent. It is very unusual to have
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a change of that magnitude, except when you have such massive
economic events as depression, war, great inflation. We have not
had any of those during this period, so it is an unusual period in
that respect in our economic history, certainly in our postwar eco-
nomic history .

I think it is*air to say that, in a very general sense, the growth
of the debt reflects some underlying imbalances in our national
economy that have persisted through this expansion. The increase
in Federal indebtedness, which is, of course, related to the string of
budget deficits, accounts for a very sizable portion of the debt
growth in recent years. It is unusual for a Federal deficit to be so
high in the first place, but particularly unusual for it to be main-
tained at such a high level during a period of growth in the econo-

mNow, ordinarily, we do not worry about the quality of Federal

debt. And you would think that a large amount of Federal debt
might, in some sense, solidify the debt structure, if it is substituted
for private debt, because the Federal Government is the strongest
borrower. But another unusual feature of this expansion has been
that not only has the Federal debt persistently grown at high
levels, but that persistent growth in the Federal debt has not been
accompanied by any slower growth in private debt, as usually hap-
pens when the Federtil debt is rising rapidly. Borrowing by private
sectors has been strong, paralleling the growth in the Federal debt.

If one looks at the situation from an overall perspective, I think
it is clear there has been a massive imbalance between the genera-
tion of loanable funds at home within the United States and the
amount of borrowing in the United States. To put it another way,
there is an imbalance of historically large proportions between our
willingness to save and our desire to invest, to build houses and, on
top of that, to finance the Federal Government.

That difference between our willingness to save and our propen-
sity to invest and incur deficits has been made up by a capital
inflow from abroad. You might think that in these circumstances
the Federal deficit would, in a sense, squeeze out the private bor-
rowers. That has not happened, certainly to the degree that might
have been expected, although interest rates have, of course, been
relatively high. What has disguised the problem is the ease with
which we have raised funds from abroad. And that has eased the
pressure on financial markets, and in part enabled this debt expan-
sion to continue.

That is not free by any means. If we are borrowing large
amounts from abroad, by definition we have to run a big trade defi-
cit and a big current account deficit. And we are building up our
external indebtedness very rapidly. We have moved with very
great speed from being the world's largest creditor, to becoming the
world's largest debtor. We are certainly well on our way, at least,
toward becoming the world's largest debtor.

That raises questions. And one issue I put before you is how sus-
tainable and how comfortable that process is in terms of reliance
on savings from abroad. It is certainly an uncomfortable and unsat-
isfactory process to the extent it depresses our trade balance,
pushes that into large deficit, and has effects on our manufacturing
production.
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In looking at the causes of this rise in debt, I certainly think that
we have inherited a feeling from the earlier period of the 1970's,
running into the early 1980 s, of a lot of inflation. I think that per-
haps contributed to a pattern where people thought that borrowing
toay, spending today, was to their advantage, given the tendency
of prices to rise.

One would think that that attitude would have subsided in
recent years, and I hope that it has. Nonetheless, I think that there
has been a change in attitudes engendered by that long inflation-
ary period; that is in the process of changing, but still leaves its
residue.

I would also point out that there is an underlying structural situ-
ation here related to the tax system. We have long had a tax
system which is structured to favor debt financing over equity fi-
nancing. That has been true for many years. I think that has had
more attention, perhaps because interest rates are so high in
recent years. It is not a new factor, but it certainly is a basic bias
in our system running toward the encouragement of debt financ-
-ome of the specific incentives given for investment, I think, in-

directly have contributed to a demand for debt financing, particu-
larly in the real estate area, and probably those incentives arising
out of the tax system have further increased in recent years.

More broadly, in looking at changes in attitudes on the part of
borrowers and lenders alike, this has certainly been a period of tre-
mendous innovation. It has been a period of deregulation in finan-
cial markets. And borrowers and lenders are faced with many
more alternatives, many more techniques for lending money and
borrowing money in ways that seem to suit their convenience rela-
tive to even a few years ago.

And I think some of these developments have made lenders more
aggres3ive and borrowers more willing because they appear, in
part, to reduce interest rate risks or other risks. So we have a dimi-
nution of regulatory constraints. I am talking about the elimina-
tion of interest rate ceilings in the institutional structure. But I am
also talking about the explosion of techniques in the financial mar-
kets-interest rate swaps, exchange rate swaps, third-party guaran-
tees of various kinds, futures markets, options markets, and all the
rest.

Now a lot of those developments are designed and have the po-
tential for reducing risks in lending operations for the individual
parties involved. But to the extent they contribute to and stimulate
growth in debt overall, one is left with the question as to whether
the risks for the system as a whole are increasing. Certainly, these
individual transactions are steadily becoming a lot more complex.

The chain of transactions between ultimate borrower and lender
tends to get longer and longer. Who is making the credit judgment,
since a lot of people are involved, is maybe less direct and less
clear, and people rely upon each other more. And maybe that re-
sults in less concentration on the essential credit judgment than
used to be the case. I raise those as questions rather than as facts.

But I think it is true that the greater leveraging of the economy,
the continuing buildup of debt, does raise a broad question as to
whether in less favorable external economic conditions, some bor-
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rowers-a significantly larger proportion of borrowers-might not
be getting so extended that they would have considerable difficulty
in dealing with unanticipated financial setbacks, such as a shortfall
in income, adverse economic conditions or, conversely, an unantici-
pated rise in interest rates or some combination of events.

I think it would be shortsighted not to examine these problems
or to assume that such possibilities do not exist.

At the same time, I do not want to suggest that the evidence is
clear that there is an inexorable accumulation of debilitating finan-
cial difficulties. You have some very smart people in these markets
who are trying to protect themselves. And some of these techniques
are designed to provide more protection for individual participants.

I think it is also true right now that the decline in interest rates
and the increases in stock prices certainly work in the direction of
alleviating potential pressures on financial positions, to the extent
that those trends last and can be maintained.

Indeed, if one looks at the overall financial position of the econo-
my, you will note in recent years that the growth of assets, the
other side of the balance sheet has been as fast or faster than the
growth in debt. So if you look at overall magnitudes, you see an
extraordinary rise in debt, but you also see the other side of the
balance sheet, an extraordinary rise in assets. If one just takes the
last year or so, with very rapidly rising stock prices, with holdings
of equities as an important part of all the financial assets in the
country, that has been particularly true.

Of course, again, the sustainability of that process is in question.
And as long as the debt is growing so rapidly relative to the GNP,
the questions remain. It does not appear that that kind of relative
growth of debt is sustainable. And it does, if continued, have dis-
turbing implications for the solidity of the financial system over
time.

Now that leaves the general question of what to do about it. And
I am not going to present anything like a finished or detailed menu
this morning. There are many specific questions. But I think there
are some obvious steps that can be taken to address the concerns.

The most obvious direct, and perhaps most important approach,
is to decrease and eventually eliminate the Federal budget deficit.
That not only reduces the debt burden in the economy very direct-
ly, but beyond those direct effects, by reducing actual and potential
pressures elsewhere in the credit markets and by freeing domestic
savings for domestic investment, it can encourage a healthier cir-
cumstance in private markets generally and, in particular, less de-
pendence upon an inflow of funds from abroad to meet our domes-
tic needs. I think that is perhaps one of the crucial aspects of re-
ducing the Federal budget deficit.

I would strongly recommend to the Congress that it also look
into those elements in our Tax Code that so strongly favor debt fi-
nance. If one casts one's mind back just a year or two, one can find
tha in the original Treasury tax reform proposals, there were ele-
ments of some significance directed toward that problem specifical-
ly. But in the process of debate about tax reform, that is one ele-
ment that has pretty much dropped by the wayside.

I think it is an element that does not have a strong particular
constituency among interest groups. But that does not, in any
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sense, diminish its fundamental importance. I, for one, am sorry to
see debate on that issue pretty much dropped out of the tax reform
discussions, because as long as that basic bias in the Tax Code
exists, I think some of the more specific things that can be done,
and some of the more specific concerns in this area, pale into rela-
tive insignificance.

Meanwhile, I would call to your attention that we, and other
banking regulators, have taken a number of actions in recent years
to strengthen our oversight of banking markets, depository mar-
kets generally, so that they do not become a vehicle for the spread
of problems through the economy.

These measures, which among other things, but importantly, in-
clude attention to capital ratios, are no substitute for what, I think,
is also a glaring need for review of our banking statutes generally.
We are operating with a set of archaic-I think there is no other
word for it-banking laws relative to today's technology, today's in-
stitutional change, today's internationalization of markets and
other factors.

And we have basically a chaotic legal structure surrounding our
banking system. One that induces individual participants to seek
out loopholes through and around and between existing laws, and
to engage in activities that may or may not be sound and desirable,
but get shunted into rather artificial directions because of our fail-
ure to modernize law. And it seems to me imperative that we work
on clarifying and modernizing those laws.

We should not have a financial system that essentially develops
through the exploitation of perceived loopholes, rather than
through well-considered design of a financial structure. Among
other factors, we are seeing an erosion of the distinction, which we
have long paid attention to in this country, between banking and
commerce. I think that, in itself, raises questions about stability as
a whole.

Finally, it is obvious that the strength of our financial system, in
the last analysis, has to rest upon the decisionmaking-and the
prudent decisionmaking-of those in markets. And borrowers and
lenders need to be able to recognize risks and act to manage them.

I would emphasize, in conclusion, that while there are trends at
work here that rightly engage our attention, that are rightly of
concern if they persist, I do think that with action in the directions
that I have indicated, with less inflation, with movement toward
price stability in the economy generally, with a reasonably well
performing private economy, we ought to be able to deal with these
threats, manage the situation effectively, and continue with
progress toward growth and stability. But, as in so much else, that
is not going to come about automatically. It will require some at-
tention.

Testimony resui-Es on-p. 47.]
The prepared statement of Mr. Volcker follows:]
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Statement by

Paul A. Volcker

Chairman, Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System

I appreciate this opportunity to discuss the rapid growth

of debt in the United States and its possible implications for

our financial markets and economy. As you know, this is a subject

about which I have expressed some concern from time to time over

the past few years, and I welcome an exploration of the many

difficult and complex issues it raises. Given those difficulties

and complexities, no single hearing can do more than identify

tendencies, raise questions, and point to areas for further

study. In that sense, this testimony is more descriptive than

prescriptive, but I think it does suggest the importance of the

subject.

The increase in indebtedness since the early 1980s certainly

has been extraordinary.* The debt of domestic nonfinancial

sectors -- the measure of credit monitored by the Federal Open

Market Committee -- has increased at rates ranging from around

11 to 14 percent in each of the three years of the current

economic expansion. This growth has been much faster than the

nominal increase in GNP and income, breaking a pattern that had

persisted through most of the postwar period.

*The attached charts and tables illustrate various aspects
of recent debt growth.



14

-2-

Until the early 1980s debt and income expanded at roughly

comparable rates over time, and the ratio of debt to income

fluctuated at or just below 140 percent. Since then, however,

as debt expansion far outpaced the growth of income, this ratio

has risen sharply to almost 170 percent at the end of 1985.

Historically, changes of that magnitude, up or down, are

unusual except in highly disturbed economic circumstances --

depressions, wars, or major inflations -- not just in the U.S.

but also, so far as comparable statistics are readily available,

in other major countries. That itself raises questions as to

what is different now.

In that connection, I should emphasize that there is

nothing particularly significant or alarming, in itself, about

one or another ratio of debt to income. Even if the statistics

were fully comparable and accurate through time, there are a

number of reasons why the ratios might change over time or

between countries. One major influence, for instance, is the

amount of financial intermediation characteristic of an economy.

The data I just cited nets out debt of defined financial



15

-3-

intermediaries -- banks, thrifts, finance companies and other

"financial" firms. But "non-financial" firms and governments

both lend and borrow, more today than before, and, from one

point of view, the related debt is double counted in the data.

Stated another way, offsetting borrowings and loans on balance

sheets of firms may not suggest the same risks and "leveraging"

as borrowings not matched by comparable financial assets.

However, even after allowing for identified areas of

double counting or greater intermediation -- for instance,

the spate of advance refundings late last year by state and

local governments -- the overall data do strongly suggest

greater "leveraging" among borrowers; that is a larger burden

of interest and principal payments relative to net worth and

income streams. In the corporate sector, the same conclusion

is implicit in the massive net retirement of equity recently,

amounting to some $150 billion over the last two years, even

though retained earnings have been rising.

The willingness to take on large volumes of additional

debt certainly has not impeded the economic expansion. To



16

-4-

some degree, the high levels of borrowing have helped support

the spending needed to keep the economy growing. However, at

some point a rising debt load is not sustainable. Debt cannot

rise without limit relative to the income needed to service it,

and increased leveraging implies smaller safety margins to deal

with economic adversity. Consequently, continuing rapid growth

of debt has disturbing implications for the fragility of the

financial system over time, and the question is especially

apropos at a time when certain important groups of borrowers

are already under severe financial stress. The vulnerability

of the economy to unanticipated increases in interest rates

or a shortfall in income appears to be increasing, rather than

the reverse. Surely we must be concerned about achieving a

better balance in the sources of our economic expansion if

we wish it to be sustained.

Sources of Credit Growth

The very structure of the growth of debt in the last

few years reflects underlying imbalances in our national
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economy. To a considerable extent, the unusually rapid

growth of debt in recent years directly reflects the borrowing

by the Federal Government to finance an unprecedented string

of budget deficits. Usually, budget deficits and federal

borrowing decline as the economy recovers from recession,

boosting tax receipts. In the last three years, by contrast,

the budget deficit has remained extraordinarily high during

the expansion, and federal debt held by the public has grown

by more than 15 percent each year.

The Federal Government is our strongest borrower, and

an increase in the federal debt ordinarily would not connote

greater weakness in our credit structure. Even then, however,

the need to service that debt reqttires higher taxation than

would otherwise be necessary -- with consequences for economic

efficiency -- and pressures of government debt service have

historically sometimes led to excess money creation and inflation.

Viewed from an economy-wide perspective, large borrowings

by the Federal Government have typically been accompanied by

small increases in private debt. In the current setting,
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however, borrowing by non-federal sectors also has been

unusually strong, with household, business, and state and

ldcal government indebtedness all rising relative to GNP.

In that sense, it's hard to see direct evidence of

"crowding out" of private borrowing. In substantial part,

the simultaneous rapid expansion of both federal and private

debt has been a reflection of the relative ease with which

this country has attracted savings and capital from other

countries in recent years.

In effect, there has been a massive imbalance between

the generation of loanable funds at home and the amount of

borrowings. The resulting pressures on interest rates have

been moderated by the capital inflow from abroad. But that

inflow exacts a price. The net transfer of financial resources

has been accompanied by a similar transfer of real resources

to the U.S. -- or to put it in more comprehensible language,

record trade deficits. And we have, in the space of a few

years, reversed our position as the largest world creditor (net)

and are in the process of becoming the largest world debtor.
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We don't want those developments to continue indefinitely --

ultimately they are both politically and economically unsustainable.

The willingness of foreigners to advance credit to the U.S. is

not inexhaustible, and the capital inflow and related trade

deficit has been maintained at the expense of our own manufacturing

industry.

Moreover, for a country as well as an individual or

business, rising debt levels imply greater obligations to make

interest payments out of future income. This would be less of

a concern if the foreign savings could be seen as being used

to build up our domestic productive capacity, improving our

prospects for growth and giving us a stronger base from which

to make interest or dividend payments abroad. But with domestic

investment spending relatively modest in recent quarters, it

seems evident that in large measure the foreign lending is

going, directly or indirectly, to fill the deficiency in

domestic saving created by federal deficits. In a real sense,

the rapid growth of federal debt and imbalance in foreign

transactions has placed a mortgage on our future.
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Perhaps the most striking evidence of greater willingness

to incur debt can be found in the substitution of debt for

equity associated with the wave of mergers, leveraged buyouts,

and stock repurchase programs over the last few years. These

activities resulted in the gross retirement of around $100

billion in outstanding equity of nonfinancial corporations in

1984 and again in 1985, funded in the initial stages primarily

by new debt issues, amounts not nearly offset by new sales

of equity.

The unusual volume of equity retirements may have

accounted for roughly one percentage point of debt growth each

of the last two years. While some of this debt may subsequently

be paid down through sales of assets, or with equity obtained

by sales of stock or internally generated cash flow, it seems

clear that at least for some time a significant number of

businesses will be carrying more debt, and therefore greater

financial exposure, than if these corporate restructurings had

not occurred.
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These concerns are mitigated by the substantial profits

and cash flow of many businesses, so that equity and cash

cushions have been better maintained than debt data alone

might suggest. Moreover, the recent surge in stock prices

has greatly bolstered the market value of corporate equity --

ratios of market valuations of corporate debt to equity have

actually declined in the past year. Declining interest rates

also moderate the debt burden. Nonetheless, the trend in

debt creation, if extended, would imply some increase in

financial risk for the economic system.

In the household sector, savings rates have been unusually

low and both consumer and mortgage indebtedness has risen much

more rapidly than disposable income. Some part of the rise in

the ratio of debt to income for households -- which stands at

a postwar high -- undoubtedly reflects lengthening debt maturities,

shifting demographics, and greater convenience use of credit,

rather than an underlying increase in debt burdens. -Even so,
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it appears that households, like businesses, have become more

willing to take on debt, at the expense of more vulnerable

financial positions.

Shifting Attitudes Toward Debt

The reasons for the apparent shift in attitudes are not

easily identified and quantifiable. It is evident that the

tax system favors debt over equity sources of funds for

businesses through its differential treatment of interest

and dividend payments. It also encourages household borrowing

by allowing unlimited deductions for interest expenses.

However, these provisions and their incentives have not

substantially changed in the 1980s, and lower marginal tax

rates tend to reduce the incentives.

The inflation experience of the 1970s probably had a

profound effect on attitudes toward debt. During much of

that period, inflation rates outstripped interest rates,

making leveraged buying a seemingly attractive economic

strategy. Some borrowers may have expected inflation to pick
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up again as the economy expanded after 1982, inducing them

to buy in advance of price increases and in anticipation of

repaying debts in dollars of lower real value. Perhaps they

looked to some degree to the borrowing patterns of the

Federal Government as justification of a view that debt

creation is benign.

This tactic might have seemed quite risky and unattractive

if borrowing had to be done at the high long-term rates prevailing

over this period. But the greater availability of short- and

floating-rate .instruments reduced the risk considerably, since

if inflation did not rebound, short-term rates would be expected

to move lower.

The shift to floating rate instruments is but one example

of innovations in financial markets that have played a role in

supporting, if not encouraging, the growth of debt. The

proliferation of techniques such as interest rate swaps,

securitization of loan portfolios, and third-party guarantees

may have given borrowers access to sources of funds that might
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otherwise have been closed to them, and reduced perceptions of

risk. Many smaller or growing companies have long used low

or unrated bonds as an important financing technique, and those

securities clearly have a legitimate role in finance. But

recent innovations, relying on the use of such bonds to finance

large takeovers of well-established companies, seem to have

opened new channels from lenders to borrowers, increasing the

flow of credit for particular uses.

For intermediaries, the rapid development of secondary

markets at home and abroad for loans of various types has

enabled them to originate a far larger volume of credit than

would be consistent with their own command over resources. In

addition, concerns over exposure to interest rate fluctuations

probably do not constrain asset growth at banks or thrifts to

the degree they once did, given the greater opportunities to

structure both assets and liabilities to manage the degree of

interest rate risk.
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At the same time, elimination of most deposit rate

ceilings allows depository institutions to compete for funds

for lending under a variety of circumstances, even if interest

rates were to rise sharply. And the lifting of many usury

ceilings has meant that lenders would continue to be willing

to make credit available under such conditions. Thus,

deregulation has substantially diminished the threat of

constraints on credit availability as credit markets tighten,

though it may also imply a wider swing in interest rates over

the cycle.

From one perspective, these developments have increased

the efficiency of our credit markets and improved the distribution

of saving among competing uses. The greater variety of instruments

available enables borrowers to tailor the maturity and other

characteristics of debt to their specific needs or expectations.

And with deregulation, borrowers probably feel a greater sense

of assurance that funds will be available to roll over existing

debt, even if interest rates should rise. On the supply side of
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the credit market, the ability of intermediaries to reduce

interest rate risk, to compete for funds without regulatory

constraint, and to replenish lendable funds through sales of

assets probably has encouraged a more aggressive pursuit of

lending opportunities and an eager embrace of innovative

techniques to appeal to borrowers.

Consequences and Concerns

On balance, the net effect of shifting attitudes and

financial innovation appears to have been to increase the

expansion of private debt. Many of the particular techniques

developed are designed to reduce risks for one or more of the

parties directly involved. The larger question remains as to

whether risks have, in fact, been reduced on balance for the

financial system and the economy as a whole. The increase

in total debt burdens, the longer and larger chain of trans-

actions between ultimate borrowers and lenders with a

diffusion and possible widening of credit judgment, the

greater internationalization of the system all raise questions.
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One thing seems reasonably clear. More of the risk

of unexpected movements in interest rates has been shifted

onto borrowers. Most recently, borrowers have benefitted

from this shift, as declining interest rates have reduced

their interest costs and enabled them to extend debt maturities

at considerably lower rates than if they had been using long-

term credit all along. But the strategy cdn, and does, carry

considerable risk that an unanticipated rise in interest rates

could sap the financial strength and creditworthiness of a

substantial number of borrowers.

My general concern relates primarily to the degree to

which the continuing buildup of debt may, as a by-product of

eroding financial positions, leave a substantial number of

borrowers so extended that they would have great difficulty

dealing with unanticipated financial setbacks. Of course,

borrowers ordinarily do not take on debt they expect, with

any high degree of probability, will cause them problems ahead

(although even that assumption may not be valid with respect to

a relatively few depository institutions in hard-pressed financial

circumstances that have been willing, in effect, to make high-
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stake gambles with insured depositors' money). Nonetheless,

the larger the share of income devoted to debt servicing in

relatively prosperous times or the smaller the equity cushion --

and that has been the trend over rather a long period of time --

the more likely is it that an unexpected shortfall in income or

rise in interest rates will lead to problems in meeting obligations.

For individual borrowers, income could weaken owing to

factors beyond their control, reflecting conditions in a

particular region or industry as well as a general downturn in

the economy. A substantial rise in interest rates could prove

especially troublesome, given the still heavy reliance on short-

term or floating-rate debt. Many borrowers may minimize such

possibilities -- and economic policy typically works to limit

the risk. But all of history suggests it would be short-sighted

to behave as if such possibilities did not exist.

The agricultural sector of our economy provides ample

evidence of the effect of unexpected developments on highly

leveraged borrowers. Those farmers who went deeply into debt



29

-17-

in the late 1970s in anticipation of maintenance of higher

land and crop prices are experiencing the most agonizing

difficulties as these expectations are not fulfilled. Their

problems in turn have severely weakened a number of agricultural

lenders.

Potential vulnerabilities are suggested not only by

elevated debt-to-income ratios throughout the economy, but

also by the deterioration or disappointing performance of

certain more direct indicators of financial distress at a time

of rising economic activity generally. Corporate bond down-

gradings, for example, have trended sharply higher over the

past two years, reflecting in part concerns about the effects

of additional leveraging on the financial strength of certain

corporations. In addition, problems in the household sector

are- indicated by some upward tendency in delinquency rates on

consumer and mortgage loans or other measures of financial

distress during the expansion period.

In another vein, I addressed earlier some of the

implications of our growing dependence on capital and credit

61-91h 0 - 86 - 2
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from abroad. That is hardly a dependable source of financing

for years to come, and indeed will shrink as our trade balance

improves, as we hope.

I do not suggest that these developments point to some

inexorable accumulation of debilitating financial difficulty.

Indeed, there are a number of developments currently working

in the opposite direction. Recent substantial declines in

interest rates and increases in stock prices have helped to

alleviate Lssures on financial positions. The fall in rates

by itself will reduce debt servicing burdens, and both firms

and households have taken advantage of the considerable downward

movement in long-term rates to lengthen the maturities of their

liabilities, locking in lower rates and reducing exposure to

an unanticipated rise in short-term rates. The higher stock

prices are currently strengthening the financial positions of

many individuals and companies. New stock issues have picked

up. And recent regulatory and supervisory initiatives can help.

At the same time, enough has gone on, and continues to

go on, to raise clear warning signals, to justify further
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analytic effort, and to support action in areas where such

action is plainly warranted.

Addressing the Concerns

We know enough to understand that disproportionate

increases in debt extended over years do not constitute a

solid, sustainable base for satisfactory economic growth and

stability indefinitely into the future. Ultimately, debt can

only be serviced from income. If that relationship is strained,

financial pressures will jeopardize further growth in income

itself, aggravating the difficulties. The time to act is

before the strains become oppressive, not after.

The most direct step that can be taken by the government

itself to address concerns about the growth of debt is to

decrease, and eventually eliminate, the federal budget deficit.

Such a course will reduce pressures on domestic credit markets,

freeing domestic savings to be channelled into domestic invest-

ment and encouraging further restructuring of balance sheets

through greater reliance on long-term debt and equity. By
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promoting better balance between spending and income

domestically, it will also work to reducing dependence on

foreign capital.

Some of these effects already were discernible as the

Gramm-Rudman-Hollings legislation moved toward passage late

last year; the improved outlook for budget balance appeared

to contribute materially to the decline in rates on bonds and

fixed-rate mortgages, in an environment in whic the dollar

was also depreciating toward levels more consistent with

restoring the international competitive position of U. S.

products. Concrete actions to implement the law will provide

a constructive background for financial markets over coming

years, partly by its direct effects and partly by reducing

the chances of a resurgence in inflationary pressures.

Beyond that step, I believe the time has come for Congress

to also address those elements of our tax code that so strongly

favor debt finance. While that "bias" has long existed, other

changes in the economic and financial environment seem to have

had the effect of making it more important in decision-making.
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The original Treasury tax reform proposal had some

limited elements that moved in the right direction; they have

subsequently been dropped or sharply diluted. One lesson, I

suppose, is that no strong constituency has emerged for a

reform with such diffuse and seemingly indirect benefits.

But I also believe that other efforts to reduce excessive

reliance on debt in the private sector pale into relative

insignificance so long as that basic bias imbedded in the

tax system exists.

I noted that deregulation and innovation may encourage

growth of debt. Those changes respond to basic technological

and competitive forces that cannot be denied. We can, however,

respond in constructive whys, strengthening when necessary

oversight of key markets and intermediaries so that they do not

become the unwitting vehicles for the spread of problems through

the economy.
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To this end, the Federal Reserve, working in concert

with other regulators of depository institutions, has stepped

up its examination of banks and bank holding companies,

tightened capital standards, and proposed keying those

standards to the risk profile of the banks. We and the other

bank regulators are also acting to deal with present points

of strain, particularly in the agricultural and energy areas,

through a variety of techniques. We have also joined with the

other regulators in requesting that Congress extend and

liberalize legislative authorization for interstate acquisition

of troubled institutions.

These are essentially defensive measures, designed to

keep immediate problems from infecting the financial system

more generally by easing adjustments by individual institutions

and local areas. They are not, and cannot be, a substitute for

forward-looking structural change.
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In that connection, it seems to me imperative to clarify

and modernize the laws governing the structure of our depository

and financial systems. Too often in recent years, old legis-

lation has clashed with new market facts. Accommodacion is

achieved more by the exploitation of perceived loopholes in

existing law than by a well-considered design of how we want

the financial system to evolve. Distinctions amonq banking,

other financial institutions, and commercial firms are fast

eroding with little considered debate -- and less action --

to guide the process.

For a long time, as the result of the lessons of past

financial crises, the unique role of banking and the payments

system in our economy has, in concept, been recognized through

provision of a federal "safety net," backed up by special

oversight and supervision. Today, the distinctions underlying

that approach are rapidly eroding, raising new questions about

our ability to maintain the stability of the whole. The

situation cries out for review and for new laws, adapted to

the problems of today and tomorrow.
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Nor can we evade a review of the basic safeguards and

trading practices in other key sectors of financial markets,

given the complex interdependencies that exist. One specific

example came to your attention last year, and the Committee

responded by providing a legislative framework for limited

surveillance and regulation of the government securities

market. As you know, action has not yet been completed on

that matter.

Conclusion

In one sense, the extraordinary volume of credit flows

in recent years is a tribute to the efficiency and innovative

instincts of financial intermediaries, borrowers, and lenders

alike. There has been rapid and effective response to new

technological possibilities.

Those same developments also highlight the complex inter-

actions involved ane the new interdependencies created. And,

in the end, credit creation is constructive only to the extent

the obligations are manageable in relation to income.

It is in those areas that questions arise.
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I must emphasize that the government can take a number

of basic steps to address concerns about the rapid growth of

debt. These include, most importantly, a balanced approach

to economic policy, including cutting excessive budget deficits

and a fresh look at some important provisions of the tax code.

Government must also provide a supervisory and regulatory

structure to promote a sound financial system.

Ultimately, and quite properly in our free market

economy, the strength of our financial system must also

ultimately rest on the prudent decis:.ons of private parties.

Borrowers and lenders must recognize risks and act to manage

them. In such a context, the growth of debt would hold no

concerns for us, but rather would be seen as an integral part

of a healthy and active economy.
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Growth of Domestic Nonfinancial Debt, Nominal and Real
Four Quarter Orowh Ratesa
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Private Domestic Nonfinancial Debt by Sector
Relative to Nominal ONP
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Household Debt and Principal Components
Relative to Dlposable Personal Income
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Changes In Ratings of Corporate Bonds
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Net Interest Coverage
Nonfinanclal Corporatlons
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Household Delinquency Rates'
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Uses and Sources of Net Private Saving
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USTIHATES OF NET EQUITY ISSUES OF NONfIANCIAL CORPORATIONS

New Issues
(including direct sales) Retirements Net Change

----------billions of dollars, annual rate- ------ -

1981 21.5 33.0 -11.5
1982 28.9 17.5 11.4
1983 40.0 11.7 28.3

1984 18.0 92.5 -74.5
1985 24.9 106.5 -81.6

1985-Q1 19.7 104.0 -84.3
Q2 27.9 95.0 -67.1
Q3 25.0 100.0 -75.0
Q4 27.0 127.0 -100.0
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DEBT-TO-EQUITY RATIOS
NONFINANCIAL CORPORATIONS

Debt (par)l I Debt (market)
2

End of period Equity (current) I Equity (market)-- I
--------------------- percent ----------------------

1962 38.4 42.4
1964 40.8 37,7
1966 45.1 43.4
1968 45.6 35.6
1970 46.5 48.0

1971 45.6 46.7
1972 45.4 45.4
1973 45.0 61.9
1974 40.7 91.1
1975 38.1 72.0

1976 37.4 72.9
1977 38.0 84.0
1978 37.0 87.5
1979 36.8 79.0
1980 35.2 60.4

1981 35.2 70.3
1982 36.3 71.5
1983 36.6 63.4
1964 41.8 75.0
1985 46.5 72.8

1. Debt is valued at par, and equity is balance sheet net worth with
tangible assets valued at replacement cost.
2. The market value of debt is an estimate based on par value and ratios
of market to par values of NYSE bonds; equity value is based on market
prices of outstanding shares.
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Mr. WIRTH. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Let me go
right to your final point about, in your words, the glaring need for
review of our banking statutes.

We have talked about this before. In 1982, I introduced, with
almost 100 cosponsors in the House, legislation to create a commis-
sion to review the structure and regulation of our financial system,
and to make recommendations for its reform. The subcommittee
held a number of hearings on this issue and, in fact, reported out
legislation late in the last Congress. It was not as sweeping as I
would have liked, but at least a step in the right direction.

We got caught in a very significant buzzsaw in the process of re-
porting the legislation out of subcommittee. There were a variety
of entities out there that were, as you suggested, focusing on ex-
ploiting loopholes, rather than on any kind of comprehensive view.
And they were very antagonistic toward that comprehensive view
because it would have compromised their ability to exploit the
loopholes. We heard that from just about every segment of the fi-
nancial industry.

We also got hammered by the administration who said that such
a review would only get in the way of their progress toward de-
regulation-as if deregulation was the goal, rather than of a com-
prehensive review.

We remained, therefore, in exactly the quandary that you are
suggesting. Here we have a patchwork of statutes with no well-con-
sidered design. The question is, How do we break into this morass?
it is extremely difficult to do when we have fragmented jurisdic-
tion in Congress. We have an industry that, for the moot part, does
not want to undertake such a review because they may want to
protect certain advantages. And we have an administration that
appears to be more dedicated to deregulation than to well-consid-
ered design, again, using your words.

What do we do? If you were sitting where the speaker is sitting,
or where the President is sitting, or where Paul Volcker is sitting,
what would you recommend that we do to break into this?

Mr. VOLcKER. I puzzle over that question almost continuously.
And if I had a certain answer I would not have kept that light
under a bushel this long. I think you do have fragmented jurisdic-
tion on the House side of the Congress. But I think it is also true
that the basic leadership here has to be found in the Banking Com-
mittees that have the primary jurisdiction over this area.

Many of these issues have been thrashed over. The question is
how to put them together in a reasonably comprehensive and intel-
ligent package. I think we, as one of the interested bodies, can play
a part in that. And we are puzzling within the Federal Reserve as
to whether it is useful to develop, once again, a more comprehen-
sive approach that we could put fore the Congress for its consid-
eration, or whether that could better come out of the congressional
committees directly or through some other process.

But I think the major variables are well known. I think the es-
sential problem, as you suggest, is that there are a lot of competing
particular and private interests here, including some who feel that
they benefit from inaction, because they are in a position totake
advantage of the existing loopholes and lack of a redesigned struc-
ture.
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How to overcome that kind of resistance-and it comes from var-
ious directions-is the heart of the problem. And it is basically, I
suppose, a political problem. I do not think that is going to be done
without some coherent vision from the Congress in a reasonably
comprehensive way that- can be debated and decided upon, up or
down. And I would like to see that happen by one device or an-
other as soon as possible.

I do not think at this stage it takes a commission. I think these
issues have been debated enough so that some more expeditious
procedure than that ought to be available.

Mr. WIRTH. We are here today because during our debate, our
discussion, last winter about regulation G you made the statement
that the whole issue of debt ought to be more broadly considered.

This morning you outlined three roots to our debt expansion.
One is the Federal deficit, and we are all familiar with that.

Mr. VOLCKER. That is easy enough to analyze, but very difficult
to do something about.

Mr. WIRTH. That is right. Well, we know that problem, and as we
sit here this morning, Gramm-Rudman's constitutionality is being
debated in the Supreme Court.'

The second issue is tax reform. We have seen the problems that
issue has faced over the last 1/2 years, but the specifics you recom-
mended-and which I happen to agree with-were not part of the
reform package. I would think that might be done quite discretely.

And the third, is the institutional problems we talked about. If
we cannot move right now to update our statutes, at least we can
put into place various safeguards, such as the legislation which we
worked on last year, or the Government Securities Act-which at
least is a step in the right direction of providing some kind of
buffer or safeguard. I would hope that we could see a broad under-
standing of the importance of that kind of legislation.

Mr. VOLCKER. That is right. That is one small piece.
We talked about the institutional structure surrounding deposito-

ry institutions. There is a lot going on in financial markets gener-
ally it does not necessarily center around depository institutions-
where the changes have been so rapid and profound that I am not
sure anybody understands all the implications very well. .

One thing that we can do is to simply try to get more under-'
standing of those changes. And if I may put in a little plug for cen-
tral banking, a document crossed my desk today-which I think is
now a public document-sponsored by the BIS in Basle, the Bank
for International Settlement. It is basically on analytic and descrip-
tive study to which several central banks contributed, describing
these new techniques in financial markets, updating our thinking
about those and what some of their implications are for regulatory
policy and for Yhonetary policy.

So at least we have a kind of source document available to try to
alert people to what is going on, someof which, I am sure, is con-
structive. Much of what is going on is constructive.

But it does have implications. It has implications for the way -we
supervise financial institutions, for how those financial institutions
are designed, and even for monetary policy.

Mr. Wirom. Without objection, could we include the summary of
those recommendations from the BIS study in the record?
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Mr. VOLCKER. It is more description than recommendations at
this point. But that is the first step toward change. [See p. 66.]

Mr. WIRTH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Scheuer.
Mr. WIRTH. Mr. Luken.
Mr. LUKEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you, Mr.

Volcker, for your insights on these issues which you have correctly
described as being rather general, but I think to your credit, you
have gotten to some very specific points here.

I was interested in your colloquy with the chairman on the sub-
ject of what we can do about the financial markets and the fact
that you and we agreed on the Government securities legislation,
and that is bogged down in the Senate, apparently, and apparently
because of the administration quibbling over who should be the
regulator.

Apparently the administration thinks it should be Treasury.
Now, we sweated over that. We came up with what appeared to be
a reasonable kind of a regulation using the Fed, and--

Mr. VOLCKER. You had a self-regulatory body in there, as I recall.
Mr. LUKEN. I would just hope that the administration would drop

its objections and see the advantages. As you described, this is a
small enough step in moving toward the safeguard of our financial
markets, and I hope we can move in that area.

Mr. VOLCKER. if I may interject, Mr. Luken, just to clarify our
position, we would like to see legislation. There has been debate
upon who is the regulator, and I would like to say that we are per-
fectly happy to see the Treasury as regulator if they feel strongly
about that, and we have said so. We think they can be an appropri-
ate regulator of that market, and I hope that bill doesn't founder
on that particular issue.

Mr. LUKEN. I am not sure I agree with that, but we are not the
ones who are stopping the progress on the matter; it is the admin-
istration. The Senate should decide who they think should be the
regulators and pass some legislation. If it is different, they can
send it back and then we can iron it out.

Mr. VOLCKER. I agree, and you may know that I sent a letter up,
together with the Secretary of the Treasury, a few weeks ago sup-
porting that legislation and supportingif that is the way it comes
out, the Treasury as the regulator. That is satisfactory with us,
provided there is close consultation with the Federal Reserve.

Mr. WIRTH. Will the gentleman yield?
Mr. LUKEN. I yield.
Mr. WIRTH. You will remember that initially the administration

had said that there was no need for any legislation at all. They
have now agreed to the need for legislation, and maybe they will
eventually come around to our view as to what the proper regula-
tory mechanism is. Let's hope that they do evolve and mature in
the appropriate fashion as it relates to this issue.

I thank the gentleman for yielding.
Mr. LUKEN. I think that is true, and we certainly recognize the

part that Chairman Volcker and the Fed have played in moving it
along, and we hope that the Senate will get the message and that
the administration will also get the message that some action isneeded.
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Switching subjects here a little bit, there are estimates that from
the period of 1984 through 1986, corporations will raise as much to
finance mergers, leverage buyouts, and stock repurchases as they
will for physical and financial assets. Now, I know you are con-
cerned about expenditures that are used to reshuffle assets, but are
we simply reshuffling assets or are we gaining greater efficiencies
from the restructurin ? Do you have an opinion?

Mr. VOLCKER. In what area? Is this in the Federal budget or in
the private sector?

Mr. LUKEN. On the finance, on the private buyouts, mergers. On
the merger issue.

Mr. VOLCKER. There is no doubt that in the private sector, an
enormous amount of reshuffling of assets and debts is going on.

Mr. LUKEN. Well, do you agree with the assumption that some
have argued that activities such as leverage buyouts are a nonpro-
ductive use of funds?

Mr. VOLCKER. You can call them nonproductive in the immediate
sense. Whether they are nonproductive in an ultimate sense, I
think, depends upon analysis of a particular deal. One can see
some of these leveraged buyouts, I suspect, that will give operating
control of what used to be a unit of a larger company to hands-on
managers of that unit, and perhaps they will manage it more effec-
tively than before.

I don't know how you make a judgment on that except on a case-
by-case basis. I suspect it is true of some of them and not true of
others.

Mr. LUKEN. The trend, though, has resulted in drastically in-
creased debt, and that is what we have been discussing and you
have been discussing.

Mr. VOLCKER. By definition, a leveraged buyout is going to retire
equity and increase debt, and from that standpoint, increases the
vulnerability of the financial system.

Mr. LUKEN. This is something that the Fed is involved in.
Mr. VOLCKER. Yes. We are involved in it directly to the extent

there is bank financing of leveraged buyouts, and this is an area to
which we have given some attention in our supervisory practices.

Mr. LUtEN. Would you say that your attention hs been rather
timid in the results? And I say that somewhat proVocatively-not
really meaning to criticize but to bring up the issue because you
did grapple with the junk bond issue-and there was a roaring and
a mouse was produced, apparently. Would you agree that the Fed
regulation on junk bond restrictions really didn't amount to very
much?

Mr. VOLCKER. I think. that was rather a narrow ruling and got
blown up to a kind of cause celebre -beyond the technical signfi-
cance of thbruling itself. But you asked whether we have been
timid on leveraged -buyouts. Let me return to -that question and
perhaps ad in any other swiftly changing area of finance or bfank-
ing, the regulators are always a step behind and the supervisors
are a step'behind.

I don't think we have been timid in the last couple of years, but
by the nature of that situation, I don't think it is adaptable to gen-
eral rules or regulations. What we do is make sure in our normal
supervisory and examination processes that this area of lending
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gets specific attention and that the risks and dangers are brought
quite clearly to the attention of bank management.

We certainly do that now, and I think there are some signs that
a greater degree of caution in that area has developed over the last
couple of years, although I am sure you could find some exceptions.

Mr. LUKEN. Since we have been talking about the debt issue, and
admittedly we are in a very general area, as you acknowledged,
and as I say, you have been good enough to wade into it anyway,
let me as you in this very general area: Haven't we been in a re-
covery, which has been generally recognized as such, but in looking
at the debt situation, haven't we been financing that recovery with
deficit spending?

Mr. VOLCKER. In considerable part, yes. Deficit spending in the
private sector as well as in the public sector.

Mr. LUKEN. That recovery may be illusory or we may be vulnera-
ble in this area. We can't continue deficit spending forever, mount-
ing this debt. You have indicated the problems of the cumulative
kind of debt that we are building, and you have said that we can't
point to that debt as having caused any cataclysms up to now, but
.there is a question as to-the sustainability of building debt.

Mr. VOLCKER. I think that is correct. The clearest aspect of that,
where I think your comment on deficit financing applies quite obvi-
6usly, is that when one looks at the country as a whole we have
been borrowing abroad in increasing amounts. The country as a
whole is in deficit, and that raises very clear questions about sus-
tainability.

Mr. LUKEN. One more question. Are we going to continue to be
able to borrow abroad with interest rates-well, let me ask this
question, a factual question. Have interest rates throughout the
world been going down at the same rate as in this country? Do you
have anything on that?

Mr. VOLCKER. They have been going down generally. I don't
know offhand of any country where long-term rates have come
down as fast and as far as our long-term rates have in the last 6 or
8 months, but the general tendency in industrialized countries has
been for interest rates to go down.

Mr. LUKEN. Are you concerned that we may not be able to con-
tinue to cause that inflow of foreign capital with our interest rates
going down?

Mr. VOICKER. I think that is only one factor in the equation, par-
ticularly when interest rates in other countries are going down.

Mr. LUKEN. That is what I wanted your thoughts on.
Mr. VOLCKER. I think, more generally, will we be able to main-

tain the confidence in our prospects? One aspect of that is confi-
dence in our currency that continues to justify and promote a
rather free inward flow of capital. Now there is another aspect of
that that is entirely outside our control and, indeed, we would like
'to see it go in a way that is adverse to capital inflows to the United
States in a fundamental sense. That is more rapid growth abroad.
As they grow more rapidly, as we would, like to see, they presum-
ably will want to use more of their savings at home, and that in
itself would potentially make it more difficult for us to borrow
abroad.
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The lesson from all that is let's get our house in order so that we
are not so dependent upon foreign borrowings.

Mr. LUKEN. Amen. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. WIRTH. Mr. Tauzin.
Mr. TAUZIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chairman, I represent a State that is, of course deeply in

trouble economically because of the plunge in oil prices, and it has
affected the financial institutions of our State. I would like to
touch briefly upon what I understand is a movement by your
agency in the control of the currency as well as the FDIC to assist
in some of those problems.

Bankers tell me that as the inspectors descend upon their banks
faced with loan problems, they need and are requesting more room
in which to facilitate renegotiations of those loans and better re-
porting regulations so that they might sustain themselves during
this period of low price until the price of oil does come back up and
their assets become more valuable in terms of security for those
loans.

What exactly is your agency doing in that regard?
Mr. VOLCKER. All regulatory agencies have a specifically common

position in that area that is not a sharp break from past practice
but has been codified, so to speak, rather directly in recent months.
It deals with the questions that you raise; that restructuring of
loans in itself should be looked at as a matter that might, depend-
ing upon the specific circumstances, be in the interest of both bor-
rower and lender and would not be criticized or require a write-off
under certain conditions.

There is also room in some cases when an agricultural bank, for
instance, or perhaps an energy bank running into adverse circum-
stances for a while may have to dip into their capital cushion, so to
speak, and go even below the guidelines or rules that are ordinarily
applied. Those banks would be asked to have a plan for restoring
capital over a period of time, but given that their overall prospects
for improvement over a period of time are reasonable, there would
be some allowance made for that situation in the application of the
existing guidelines.

Mr. TAUZIN. What reporting rule changes are you recommend-
ing? Many of the banks indicate to me that the 90-day provision on
bad loans, particularly the manner in which they have to report
them, the inspectors insisting that in many cases their assets be
downgraded in value during this period of time, are hurting their
ability.

Mr. VOLCKER. The only specific change in reporting rules that I
recall we made recently is with respect to some of these restruc-
tured loans. When the loan as restructured is adequate to repay
the principal that was originally involved, there is no required
write-down, and that is in accordance'with generally accepted ac-
counting practice. But there would be reporting of that category of
loans that had been restructured but not written down, in the- in-
terest of disclosure.

Mr. TAUZIN. Is it accurate to sav that the new restructuring reg-
ulations do permit a bank to forgive or write off a part of the debt
and restructure the rest of the debt without actually writing it
down?
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Mr. VOLCKER. What the so-called FASB-15, the accounting rule
that is at issue here, provides is that if the loan is restructured and
the restructured payments are equal to the original amount of

principle, under in existing accounting rules, that loan does not
ave to be written down, provided there is a reasonable prospect

that the restructured terms can be met.
That is not a new rule. That is a rule that we have applied in

suitable circumstances in the past, but we have, in effect, in these
areas generalized the rule and transmitted to our examiners-I'm
talking about all the regulatory agencies now-instructions to
make sure that they follow that rule.

Mr. TAUZIN. If I can put in a plug for the condition they find
themselves in, in Louisiana right now the legislature is meeting to
adapt its laws on plug and abandonment and its laws on royalty
and severance collections in order to keep prospective fields alive
that otherwise might die and be worthless on many banks' books.
If they are successful, I think they are going to give the owners of
those resources some breathing room, and what the banks are
asking us to impress upon you and other agencies is that while the
State and regulators in that energy area are attempting to give the
owners of those resources breath ing room, if the Fed and other
agencies can likewise accommodate the banks' desires to do the
same thing where the prospects are god--

Mr. VOLCKER. That is the key. I think that is all right so long as
we are not just kidding people and that a restructured loan is
really a goo loan and not a bad loan. If it is a bad loan, then I
think the reserves have to be put up or the loan written down or
whatever.

Mr. TAUZIN. I don't think anybody disagrees with that, Mr.
Chairman.

On a broader scale, you have indicated that you were disappoint-
ed that the tax reform bill did not deal with the problem of debt
financing, the problem by which in the Tax Code we encourage so
much debt financing.

Mr. VOLCKER. Right.
Mr. TAUZIN. I tend to agee with you. There is another side of

that coin, however, and that is the provisions in the Tax Code
which discourage the accumulation of personal savings in America,
the part of the Tax Code that penalizes Americans for saving
money, in effect.

Mr. VOLCKER. That is the other side of it.
Mr. TAUZIN. That is the other side; 120 cosponsors joined me last

session, and we have got another bill filed this session, in a bill
that suggested a new approach in that area, an approach that said
that America would take a position most of the industrialized na-
tions have already taken that would encourage in tax policy the ac-
cumulation of personal savings so that we wouldn't have to rely
upon foreign funds to finance our debt here in America. And so
that in fact, the amount of personal savings, percentage of dispos-
able income would rise above the dismal 1.9 figure I saw for last
quarter into something more reasonable.

I understand in France the personal disposable income savings
rate is about 10, in Germany 15, and in Japan 19, and in Taiwan it
is 34. We are hovering around 2 percent.
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Mr. VOLCKER. We are at the bottom of the league.
Mr. TAUZIN. At the bottom of the league. Shouldn't we have a

tax policy something like a bill like I suggested or something like it
that says to savers in America that if you are willing to begin
building up savings accounts again in America, broad savings ac-
counts, not just specialized Keoghs or IRA's, that indeed that would
be useful for our economy, useful for pushing back the problem of
accumulated foreign debt, and perhaps building capital accounts in
this country sufficient to meet our debt financing needs?

Mr. VOLCKER. I do think there is a basic bias, as. I said, in our tax
structure against savings and in favor of debt. At the same time,
when one focuses on the savings side of the equation, I want to give
you perhaps a little discouraging view of the situation.

Mr. TAUZIN. Sure.
Mr. VOLCKER. I think the savings patterns are pretty deeply em-

bedded in the American psyche just as they are deeply embedded
in the Japanese psyche or in some of those European countries in
different ways. If you look at savings patterns through history, the
one thing that stands out is they don't change very much. I don't
think that means they are impervious to public policy, but I also
don't think you should expect too much in terms of rapid and pro-
found responses in savings patterns that have been established
over a long period of time through tinkering with the Tax Code.

Some of the more obvious things in the Tax Code affect debt fi-
nancing as compared to equity financing, where I think there is a
very direct and strong financial incentive provided to borrow
rather than to sell stock. I have no doubt that changing that would
change financial patterns. The savings pattern is much harder to
change.

Mr. TAUZIN. I think my time has run. I just want to point out
that there has been a swing, as much as 6 to 7 percent, in savings
rates.

Mr. VOLCKER. You quoted some very low savings figures that
aren't familiar to me. My recollection is the savings rate got down
into the neighborhood of 4 percent or so over the past year, which
is at the lower end of the historical range. When we do well, it goes
up to 6 or so for personal savings.

If you look at savings for the economy as a whole, generated do-
mestically by businesses and by individuals, it has run on a net
basis in a channel between 6 and 9 percent of the GNP pretty
much throughout the postwar period. It fluctuates between 6 and 9
percent, largely depending upon what stage of the economic cycle
we are in. It tends to get high during periods of prosperity when
profits are high, and it falls during periods of recession when prof-
its are low. That is about all you see in the overall pattern.

Mr. TAUZIN. Again, my time is up. I just want to point out that
during all of that historical perspective, we have never had on the
books a program by which America said to savers that you can
earn tax-free -ineome1 ,and I wonder, if we had such a broad pro-
gram, if we could change dramatically those savings incentives. It
works in every industrialized nation.

Mr. VOLCKER. The tax situation in other countries varies, We are
relatively bad on this.

Mr. TAUZIN. We are terrible.
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Mr. VOLCKER. If you really wanted tq change the tax structure,
what you would do is tax the income when you earn it but don't
tax it again after you have saved and earned on the savings; but
that would be a pretty profound change in the tax structure. That
is perhaps even more ambitious than I had in mind.

Mr. TAUZIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. WIRTH. Thank you.
Mr. Fields.
Mr. FIELDS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Volcker, to continue along the lines of Mr. Tauzin of

Louisiana, I represent a producing State also, Texas, and we are
very concerned about the financial health of some of our institu-
tions in Texas.

Let me begin by asking a rather broad question. In your mind,
what constitutes a crisis level for financial institutions in the
Southwest, and are we at that crisis level or are we rapidly ap-
proaching a crisis level?

Mr. VOLdKER. I am not going to give you a statistical definition
of a crisis. It is obvious that due to the economic conditions in
Texas in the energy area, and with some other complications, that
some financial institutions in Texas and in that area of the country
have experienced and are reporting substantial earnings pressures.
Those earnings pressures are directly related to the need to write
off some loans or to provide substantially larger reserves.

We are also, fortunately, in the situation that, by and large,
banks in that area of the country have been relatively profitable in
the past and have built up substantial capital cushions. Capital is
basically there for a rainy day, and it is helpful to have that cap-
ital available for this particular rainy day, but there are pressures
and strains in that area that obviously have our attention.

I would point out in that connection that the regulators together
have proposed modifying the legislation that the Congress just re-
passed for a brief period of time for emergency acquisitions of trou-
bled banks to facilitate that process in case it becomes necessary in
that orea of the country or elsewhere under existing conditions.
That legislation will be before you shortly, and I hope that you will
give it your favorable and prompt attention.

Mr. FIELDS. Other than that piece of action and what you men-
tioned to Mr. Tauzin, are there any other specific actions that you
could recommend?

Mr. VOLCKER. We took these supervisory actions that I discussed
with Mr. Tauzin. I don't have any other recommendations beyond
the ones incorporated in that legislation that will be before you.
The reason I do not is that we have in being a very, I think, effec-
tive and rather comprehensive apparatus in the Federal Reserve
System and in the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation designed
to deal with contingencies in this area.,

Mr. FIELDS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. WIRTH. Mr. Oxley.
Mr. OxLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Volcker, if I am paraphrasing you correctly, I think you said

that we can't encourage a change in the savings pattern through
"tinkering" with the Tax Code. If that is a correct paraphrasing,
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how do we, in fact, encourage the increase in savings in this coun-
try?

Mr. VOLCKER. I suppose my answer would be not to get too hope-
ful on that score, because I think it is a very deep-seated behavior
pattern. When you begin talking about changing the savings rate
in a very significant kind of way, you would have to look at things
which you wouldn't want to do, I am sure.

We provide much more retirement security through the Social
Security System and other programs than we used to provide.
There have been a number of economic analyses that suggest that
over a period of time that discourage private savings, for obvious
reasons. That doesn't say you want to abandon those programs in
the hopes that you get private savings up, although I suspect that
might be one result.

I am just trying to illustrate the difficulty of this problem. You
,could change that whole tax structure in the way that was men-
tioned so that you don't tax income on savings at all. I think that
might begin to have an effect on savings. But that would be a very
sweeping change in the tax structure. I don't know how much effect
it would have, but it certainly must move in the right direction; it is
also a very profound change of the kind you may not want to
consider.

I don't remember using the word "tinkering," but I will use it
now. When you begin tinkering around the edges, I don't think you
can expect to do too much.

Mr. OxLEY. Mr. Chairman, recently there has been some discus-
sion in the public press about some so-called reforms in IRA's. I
have been under the impression that the provision in the Tax Code
for IRA's has been one of the most beneficial and substantial
changes in the law in many, many years, and I think the figures
would bear that out. In fact, the increase in IRA's year in and year
out has been nothing short of fantastic. And yet there are those
that feel that because of the ta: loss and the perception that only a
certain segment of the population has taken advantage of the IRA,
that we ought to, indeed, revisit the whole IRA procedure.

Do -you think that is a good idea or should we, in fact, look for
other efforts in the Tax Codei to encourage the kind of savings for
retirement and other purposes, perhaps, that we have with the cur-
rent IRA's?

Mr. VOLCKER. I think it is an example of what- I _am talking
about. IRA's have been quite successful if measured by the number
of IRA's created and the amount of money in them. -At the same
time,, while all that development has been going on with a large
influx of funds into IRA's' it is hard to see an impact on the overall
savings rate. In fact, the- personal savings rate has gone down
during this period.

Now, it presumably did not go down because IRA's were created,
but! that particular incentive is not strong enough to offset other
things that were happening, either temporarily, or more profound-
ly. 1t is an illustration, I think, of just the point I was trying to
make, that it is difficult to change these patterns by changes
around the edges.

Now, I would suspect the longer the IRA facility is in effect, the
mote effective it may be in increasing savings. What you clearly
got' and are still getting, to a large extent, is a movement of al-
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ready existing funds from one type of account to another without
adding to the overall savings rate. But as people use up their read-
ily available resources to shift, then maybe they have an incentive
to actually save some more.

But we can't measure that response in the overall rate yet. I
don't report this happily, but I report that it is hard for me to see
that it has had a very profound influence on the overall savings
rate as opposed to the amount of money put into those particular
kinds of accounts, which has some benefits in and of itself, that
money is kind of put aside for the long run, it is a more stable
source of funds, and it presumably provides for more individual se-
curity for the individual family that has accumulated that money.. But that. is not quite the same as saying it has had a dramatic
effect on the overall savings rate, which I cannot discern.

Mr. OxLEY. Mr. Chairman, just to shift gears quickly, the Fed re-
cently lowered the discount rate from 7 to 6.5 percent, apparently
in coordination with the Central Bank of Japan. Will that, in your
estimation, continue to be a pattern; and if indeed it is, is that a
good thing?

Mr. VOLCKER. We have had some coordination in precisely the
same directions and even in the same amounts in some recent inci-
dents. Whether that is appropriate in the future, I think, depends
upon circumstances in the United States, in Japan, in Europe. It
has happened to fit the book given the existing circumstances, but
one could imagine quite different circumstances.

In particular, I see no reason why measures in either Europe or
Japan to stimulate their economies, whether by monetary policy or
otherwise, should necessarily await comparable action by the
United States. The shortfall in growth over a period of time, and
perhaps prospectively, is more apparent in those countries than

here, and it may be that some differential effort to spur growth in
those countries would be appropriate.

Mr. OXLEY. What countries particularly are you talking about?
West Germany, for example?

Mr. VOLCKER. Germany is one case in point. Japan is certainly a
case in point. Each of those countries is different. Some of the
growth in Europe generally, while it is better than it was and I
think we are all happy about that, is not particularly robust

against the background of continuing high levels of unemployment.
The level of unemployment in the Common Marketcoiintries, if 'I
remember correctly, is over 11 percent. So it would appear that
they have some considerable growth potential there which is not
being fully utilized.

Mr. OxLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. WIRTH. Thank you, Mr. Oxley.
Mrs. Collins.
Mrs. COLLINS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Volcker, I have been sitting here listening to your testimony,

and reading a few articles I happen to have before me. One article
by Thoreau, says the twenties and thirties can happen again. The
other raises a question about the quality of credit.

In reading those two articles it seemed to me that we have an
economy that is based almost on a house of cards. It is based on
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credit; it is based on deficit financing and so forth. I wonder how
sound you think this approach is.

I heard you say a bit ago that we were doing a lot of borrowing
and that we were also growing, but how sound is this practice and
can it lead us to a downfall such as we had in the twenties and the
thirties?,

Mr. VOLCKER. The answer is clearly somewhat mixed, but given
the overall trend in debt, I think it does raise questions about its
sustainability and whether we have been relying too much on debt-
financed growth, with the Federal Government being one major
culprit. I come back to that very basic point that has been made by
several Congressmen as well as myself this morning: one reflection
of that is the amount that we are having to borrow from abroad to
meet this demand for debt creation. I think that basically is unsus-
tainable in the degree and at the speed with Which it is hlppeinhg
now.

The tendency has been toward increasing numbers in that re-
spect rather than the reverse, and when we look toward sustaining
the economic advance and sustaining the balance of our economy
and the stability of our economy, I think it is important that those
figures begin to curve down rather than up.

Mrs. COLLINS. Are you able to take action to see to it or should
the Congress be doing something to see that those figures begin to
turn downward?

Mr. VOLCKER. Congress can do something very directly. The point
that I would make is that you have within your hands the ability
to deal with the Federal budget deficit, which is a sizable part of
the debt creation.

Mrs. COLLINS. It is a sizable part of the debt creation, this is true,
but don't Federal Reserve Board policies also have some impact on
that?

Mr. VOLCKER. Yes; I think they do, but just in terms of Federal
Reserve policies and our very general instruments of monetary con-
trol, the question arises as to what lesson you might draw from
this increase in debt. What many people, I suppose, would say is
that ordinarily if you are having a very rapid increase in debt, it is
an indication the policy is too easy and we ought to be more re-
strictive, whatever risks that that implies in the short run.

The other argument of course, is that given this amount of debt,
there is something to be said for easing the burden by lower. nte .......
est rates and helping to ameliorate at least the short-term problem
that way. This is one factor that we have to take into account
among many others, but the classic response would be, I suppose,
that it is an indication that money is too easy.

Mrs. COLLINS. One of our witnesses today, Mr. Soros, states in his
testimony-he hasn't had a chance to give it yet, but we have read
the testimony-that "Looking ahead, I see the risk of excessive
credit expansion shifting from the banking system to the financial
markets. We are in the midst of what I consider the bull market of
a lifetime, but if we do not control the credit involved, it may well
end up in a crash, just as it did in 1929. We are very far from that
point, but it is worth thinking about."

Should we, in fact, be concerned that much of the expansion in
trading activity has occurred in markets that are not centralized or
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subject to monitoring and surveillance-for example, markets for
Government securities, mortgage-backed securities, foreign ex-
change, certificates of deposit, and commercial paper-and that
those markets are not regulated by self-regulatory organizations
with oversight by the SEC?

Mr. VOLCKER. There has, no doubt, been an explosion of activity
in markets outside the banking, depository institution system, and
evaluation of all those developments is a very difficult matter. But
I come back and share the concern that the overall result in terms
of private debt creation as well as public debt creation does suggest
very real questions about its sustainability. It suggests that this de-
velopment ought to be looked at in terms of what is an appropriate
public policy response.

We come back to the deficit as one point; I come back to the tax
system as another very' basic influence on these developments
which is very much a matter of public policy. I think you do have
these questions of appropriate surveillance of other markets. There
was reference earlier by your chairman to that particular area of
the Government securities market, and this committee did act in
that particular area and, I think, acted responsibly in the light of
the problems that time showed had developed in that area of the
market.

Some of these new financing techniques, I believe, are not well
understood. They may be understood by some very bright people
who have developed them in terms of their particular needs. Some-
times you even wonder whether they thought through all of the
possibilities. Whether the implications for the economy at large
and for the financial system at large have been fully understood is
the question, I think, before the House.

The sheer rapidity of the debt creation that has accompanied
these innovations is what raises the question because every individ-

-- ual borrower or lender may feel reasonably well protected, but
there is some question about the validity of that conclusion for ev-
erybody when you observe that the economy as a whole is getting
more highly leveraged.

Mrs. CoLuaS. Don't you think there should be more monitoring
by SEC?

Mr. VOLCKER. I am not going to get into the SEC's business.
Mrs. CoLuNs. Or some other regulatory body.
. hayw one more question.
Mr. VOLCKER. I think they have a very important role in the dis-

closure area, and I think many of these complicated financing tech-
niques and the ever-longer chain of mutually interdependent trans-
actions makes that job more difficult rather than easier, because it
is hard sometimes to tell who the ultimate lenders and borrowers
are in the midst of these transactions and how protected the whole
thing is.

'We have had a classic case-and this is a kind of sick aberration
of the whole thing and I don't suggest it as typical at all-but the
case for potential for abuse is illustrated in some of the things that
went on in the State of Maryland, and particularly in the situation
of the so-called EPIC Corp.,, where you had a kind of financial
6hain of many new Innovations, -spurred in the first place by par-
ticular tax incentives in the real estate area, accompanied by
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rather loose appraisals of the underlying properties, with the cred-
its then securitized after a little lubrication through a presumably
insured savings and loan-securitized, insured or third party guar-
antees obtained-and the obligations sold, in some cases to rather
sophisticated investors, but nobody looked very hard at the value of
the original credit, which turned out not to bevery good, to say the
least.

The ultimate lender apparently didn't pay' much attention be-
cause he thought somebody else was paying attention, and in the
end it was an abuse of the system. Now, as I say, that is a sick ab-
erration, but I think those things should be warnings to anybody.

Mrs. COLLINS. Mr. Chairman, my time has expired, but just as a
comment, I think that many Americans today are concerned about
the economy. We see financial institutions, as has already been
brought out today and before, that are on pretty shaky grounds.
We see a nervous stock market. We have all kinds of debt financ-
ing. We are borrowing from all over the world. We have trouble
collecting our debts from foreign countries, particularly those in
the Third World and what have you.

And yet we have an economy that people claim is rising and so
forth, but I think the whole economy is based on pretty shaky
grounds. I also think the question should be- raised by all Ameri-
cans whether or not we are, in fact, putting ourselves on an eco-
nomic skid in this country, because it just doesn't seem like a
sound basis to me.

Mr. WIRTH. Thank you, Mrs. Collins.
Mr. Coats.
Mr. CoATS. Thank you. Mr. Chairman, yesterday in this room the

Commerce Subcommittee heard testimony on the insurance liabil-
ity crisis. And a representative from the American Bankers Asso-
ciation as well as the Certified Public Accountants Association both
suggested that one of the ways to alleviate that crisis in providing
liability insurance was to allow banks to get into the business of
offering insurance.

My question is, I would be interested in your response as to
whether or not that is wise policy. And second, as to whether or
not banks are currently in the financial position to be able to do
that with any degree of success?

Mr. VOLCKER. Let me distinguish between two different sets of
questions ad developments. We have permitted recently, within
the present banking staute-alhoughWLa questioniiarse in
terms of interpretation of the ability of banks to be in the insur-
ance business-banks to get together collectively or cooperatively
to offer certain types of insurance to each other. We felt the law
could be interpreted in a way that permitted that and helps the
banking system to deal with their own insurance problems, so to
speak.

Now the question of dealing with this problem by putting banks,
let us say, in the casualty insurance business has, it seems to me,
rather peculiar implications. You do not ordinarily think of an in-
dustry that has had as much trouble as the casualty insurance
business being a prime target for fresh investment by a depository
institution that operates under special strictures with respect to
safety and soundness in the national interest.
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So I do not think I would follow the conclusion directly that be-
cause there are problems in a particular industry, it is a ripe area
for bank participation.

Mr. COATS. Well, I raised some of those questions yesterday be-
cause it appeared that their entry into that business might not nec-
essarily solve the problem. That we have a lot of groups coming
before us saying that they are unable to obtain insurance coverage
because of the degree of uncertainty and risk and liability. And it
occurred to me that banks, given the requirements as to their re-
serve requirements and so forth, might just simply end up compet-
ing with insurance companies for this same pool, and still not solv-
ing the problem.

Mr. RITTER. Will the gentleman yield?
Mr. VOLCKER. Just to put this in perspective, I am not aware

that casualty insurance, which is what is at issue here has been
felt to be a prime area for expansion by the banks themselves.
That is not an area upon which they put a lot of emphasis. But it
has been a very troubled area in the financial industry recently,
which is why it is so difficult to get insurance and why the charges
are so high.

But it is that process, of course, that will also make the industry
more healthy financially over a period of time. And I think there is
some evidence that it is moving in that direction.

Mr. COATS. Recently CBO lowered the new budget estimates, in-
dicating, I think, that by 1990 the Federal deficit was projected to
be $120 billion instead of $260 billion, which it predicted not too
long ago.

That again raises the question or raises the prospect of-the con-
cept, I guess, of growing out of our budget problems. That was
pretty discounted not that long ago; probably prompted the passage
of Gramm-Rudman. And now a lot of people who supported the
passage of Gramm-Rudman are saying, well, we do not want to let
this draconian law take place because we are going to grow out of
the deficit and so it is really not necessary.

I would be interested in your reactions to that.
Mr. VOLCKER. Let me make one comment right away. Treat all 5-

year budget projections with great care. They are dangerous to
your health. Nobody can make that good a projection over that
period of time.

Having said that, I think in some basic sense, the budgetary out-
....... look-has- improved, not by-magic;-but reflecting the -degree of r.-

straint that there has been on expenditures in the recent past-al-
though maybe not as much as one would like to see in terms of a
decisive change in the budget picture in the short run.

But if you make the assumption-this is an assumption and not
a reality when you are going out that period of time-if you make
the assumption that that degree of expenditure restraint is main,
tained, I think it is reasonable to project a downward curve in the
deficit on some kind of reasonable business outlook over that
period of time.

Whether that is enough or fast enough without still greater
action by the Congress is the question. Ahd I would fpol strongly
that you should, in no way, relax your efforts now, bit reinforce
what you have been doing that produces that better medium-term

61.-918i 0 - 66- 3
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outlook. But resting on your laurels, so to speak, which are limited
relative to the size of the problem, if I may say so, would be the
wrong approach.

Mr. COATS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. WIRTH. Mr. Ritter.
Mr. RITTER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Volcker, just as a postscript to my colleague's remarks, the

banks are interested in the insurance business, but which lines
they are interested in moving in, I think, is subject to question.
This also came up at the hearings yesterday.

Mr. VOLCKER. No; there is no question they have been interested
in going into some aspects of the insurance business. But I think
the one they put the least emphasis on is casualty insurance.

Mr. RITTER. No one is exactly flocking to the property and casu-
alty business these days, given some of the awards.

Mr. VOLCKER. Right.
Mr. RITTER. Mr. Voicker, one of the key concerns of the subcom-

mittee has been the growing number of mergers and acquisitions
and leveraged buyouts that are being financed by debt. You, your-
self, I understand, have expressed some concern about this.

Do you think that this increase in private debt makes companies
more vulnerable to potential economic changes, such as higher in-
terest rates?

Mr. VOLCKER. In general, I think that is inevitable. The more
debt and the less equity, the more vulnerable you are. Now much
of this activity, of course, is justified in specific instances; the debt
does not a pply to that particular company or that particular com-
pany may have an excess of equity and can afford more debt. And
that is the basic justification for many of these deals.

Overall, there is no question that the debt load has been tending
to increase in industry generally. And you have had $150 billion of
equity retired over the past couple of years. Now how that effects
individual companies is another question. But I would have
thought that our major problem in this country is not an excess of
equity, yet we are retiring it.

Mr. RITTER. I guess the bottom line there is, do you believe that
the tax system encourages--

Mr. VOLCKER. Yes. I do not think without any--
Mr. RITTER [continuing]. Encourages debt?
Mr. VOLCKER. There is no question that the tax system encour-

ages this d-tivity. And that is -What I was llihg to yoUi l ttfitif1
once again in my testimony.

Mr. RI1rER. Mr. Volcker, the Japanese yen has fallen precipi-
tously recently. And I guess it is down to the lowest point since the
end of World War II.

What are some of your impressions in this? How long do you
.think it will take before '-e begin to feel the lower yen to dollar
value in our balance of t- .e? What does it mean to financing our
own deficit? What are some of your views of the implications of
this sharply falling yen?

Mr. VOLCKER. First of all, I do not think that there is any doubt
that when we have had the yen change in value in a relatively
brief period of time by something like 3 to 35 percent, the relative
competitive position of American industry is improved. And they
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are in a better position, particularly for competing with Japanese
producers in third markets. It is still going to be pretty tough to
export directly to Japan. I do not think there is any question about
that. But the battle is fought, in large part, in third markets.

That process takes time. And what I would emphasize very
strongly is that as important as exchange rate changes are relative
rates of growth. It is hard to compete with countries that are not
growing very well in their own domestic markets and that have
excess capacity and excess unemployment. That applies not just to
Japan, but to other countries.

Mr. RITTER. Are you talking about Western European nations?
Mr. VOLCKER. Yes; as well. I think in very general terms that

comment would apply to both.
So I think our emphasis now ought to be on a better balance in

world expansion. Obviously, it is very important that we keep this
expansion moving in a sustainable way on a worldwide basis.

And when one looks at the sustainability, you have to realize
that over the past 3 years and more, the United States has really
been carrying the load. Our own economy has not only tended to
expand faster, as measured by GNP than other industrialized coun-
tries, but if you looked at our demand, it is expanding even faster.
Our demand has been expanding faster than our GNP because a
lot of that demand has been satisfied by imports. And that is
adding to other countries' GNP. And if you subtract the direct con-
tribution of our imports from their GNP, the contrast between
growth rates would be even stronger.

Now it is that situation that has to be reversed over the next few
years if our trade balance is going to improve.

Mr. RITT R. Do we have that kind of influence to--
Mr. VOLCKER. It is obviously limited. But one would think that it

is in their own interest. And that is, of course, the hopeful sign.
Whether they are moving as fast, as aggressively, as one would

like to see is what has been in question. This is not a new point.
And I would have hoped that we would have seen more expansion
by those countries over the past year.

Mr. RITTER. Should we be recommending Kemp-Roth type tax
cuts to Germany?

Mr. VOLCKER. Without getting into Kemp-Roth types, and with-
out attaching a label to it, one of the questions is whether they

.. could not, on the, fiscal side, and on the tax side specifically, move
in ways adapted to their own circumstances that provide more
solid and lasting impetus to their economy.

Mr. RITTER. The chairman has been very patient with me and I
thank him.

Mr. VOLCKER. I think that that kind of question is a very rele-
vant one.

Mr. RITTER. I would like to just ask one other question.
Mr. VOLCKER. I might add their budgetary situations, by and

large, are much better than ours.
Mr. RIT'rER. In terms of deficits.
Mr. VOLCKER. Yes. And they have improved a lot.

* Mr. RITTER. The amazing thing about it is, their deficits are
much smaller than ours, yet their unemployment rate is higher.
Our inflation rate is as good as anybody's.
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Mr. VOLCKER. Their inflation rate is generally better, despite the
improvement that we have made. That is another factor that runs
strongly in the direction, I think, of supporting some expansionary
policies on their side, particularly in Germany and Japan, which
have an exceptional degree of price stability.

Mr. RITTER. Particularly also, would you not agree with the
fallen oil prices, the German economies and the Japanese econo-
mies are going to have excess cash basically.

Mr. VOLCKER. Yes.
Mr. RITTER. I have one last question. I thank the chairman for

being patient.
Why has not the Canadian dollar increased in value against the

American dollar?
Mr. VOLCKER. The Canadian situation always seems to be a spe-

cial case. They have a large trade surplus, but they do not have a
large current account surplus. They have a lot of external indebt-
edness that they have to service. So they do not have the same sur-
pluses that Germany and Japan have, for instance, overall, even
though they are very competitive in the trade area. They have to
be competitive in the trade area because of their large nontrade
deficit.

Canada has also been growing quite rapidly. They started with a
very high level of unemployment, but they have had relatively
rapid growth during this period of time. They have been trying, I
think, to spur growth. Their interest rates are generally higher
than ours, but they always have a difficult problem in kind of judg-
ing their interest rate level.

Mr. RITTER. But that would argue for a higher value of the Cana-
dian dollar.

Mr. VOLCKER. That is right. But against these other factors, they
started out with a higher inflation rate. They have made remarka-
ble improvement on inflation. If you look at the remarkable im-
provement, you would say that that is another factor that should
strengthen their currency.

Mr. RITrER. Because our trade deficit is actually in-in dollars
terms is actually-or is it in percentage terms? It is very large.

Mr. VOLCKER. I do not remember what the numbers are.
Mr. RIrER. Something like $22 billion.
Mr. VOLCKER. I just do not remember the numbers, but we cer-

tainly have a large trade deficit currently vis-a-vis Canada. -......
Mr. RITTER. It is puzzling me as to why the Canadian dollar is

not stronger.
Mr. VOLCKER. Their overall external position is not as good as

their trade position alone looks. But I think it might be said they
have not had as high a degree of confidence in their own currency
as one would like to see. And some of these movements take on a
life of their own, which is an object lesson for us.

They ran into a situation not so long ago where the Canadian
dollar was declining relative to the United States dollar from an
already somewhat depressed level historically. They were not
happy about that at all because it has, among other things, infla-
tionary implications. They felt that they had to defend the Canadi-
an dollar, and they raised interest rates by something like 3 per-
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cent, if I remember correctly, in a relatively brief period of time,
because of their concern about the problem that you cite.

Now, since then they have been able to come back down some-
what.

Mr. RITTER. I thank the chairman.
Mr. WIRTH. Thank you very much, Mr. Ritter.
Mr. Chairman, I thank you very much, again, for your helpful

discussion at the beginning of what I expect is going to be a long
and complete debate on the issue of debt and its economic and fi-
nancial effects. I suspect that, as with other issues, this subcommit-
tee is moving into an area that is going to be of significant interest
in the future. We thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. VOLCKER. Thank you very much. I appreciate it.
[Testimony resumes on p. 81.]
[The summary referred to earlier follows:]
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RECENT INNOVATIONS
IN

INTERNATIONAL BANKING
APRIL 1986

Part I
'Y

Recent Innovations in International Banking

Summary of Study Group Report

A sharp acceleration in the pace of innovation, deregulation and
structural change in recent years has transformed the international financial
system in important ways. Major new financial instruments - mostly taking the
form of off-balance-sheet commitments - have either been created or have
dramatically increased their r6le in the financial structure; international
credit flows have shifted away from loans through large international banks
into direct credit markets; the volume of daily transactions has multiplied;
financial markets have become far more closely integrated worldwide; capital
has become much more mobile.

In many respects, innovation has improved the efficiency of
international financial markets, mainly by offering a broader and more flexible
range of instruments both for borrowing and for hedging interest and exchange
rate exposures. These changes have clearly aided banks and their customers to
cope with stresses associated with the greater volatility of exchange and
interest rates in recent years. These beneficial effects are noted in the
Report which follows and have been widely discussed elsewhere.

The Study Group sought to examine in detail whether these trends at
the same time either increase risks within the financial structure or alter the
functioning of the financial system over the longer term, in ways which suggest
the need for central banks to adjust their approaches to monetary or macro-
prudential policy. The group also considered whether these developments alter
the usefulness or content of statistical data.

To varying degrees both the banks and their customers from all
industrial countries are active in innovative business in the international
markets. Although the new instruments are traded to some degree in most
financial centres, the international market-places are principally located in
the United States and the United Kingdom. In the United States particularly
there has been active cross-fertilisation of domestic and international
financial markets. The domestic markets of other countries are also
increasingly affected by these international developments, and these
influences are likely to strengthen as present trends, especially
deregulation, continue and their effects spread.

The stimulus for financial innovation is strong, arising from the
interaction of a changing regulatory environment, expanding technology,
volatile markets, shifting current-account balances, and growing competition,
among financial institutions. We cannot predict whether the momentum of this
process will advance further or wane. But it is clear that a number of the
forces supporting it are unlikely to recede soon. Moreover, even if the pace of
innovation were to slow substantially, the cumulative effect of changes already
introduced will impinge on the broad categories of policy for which central
banks are responsible.

Innovation is changing both the specific problems central banks face
and affecting the tools they customarily employ. The policy responses required
under present circumstances may need to be more rapid than in the past and may
call for closer co-operation between banking authorities and those responsible
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for capital-market regulation at national and international levels. Because of
the market's ability to innovate rapidly and flexibly, it can be more difficult
than in the past to design policy changes and be confident that those changes
will for long achieve desired results, without unwanted side effects.

The Basle Supervisors' Committee has recently examined one aspect of
these trends, the rapid gro-th in off-balance-sheet activity of banks, and
concluded that it poses urgent challenges to supervisory authorities. The study
presented here concludes that central banks must in addition be concerned with
other far-reaching policy issues that arise from the process of innovation and
structural change. Issues in the fields of macro-prudential policy (that is,
the safety and soundness of the broad financial system and payments mechanism),
monetary policy, and financial reporting and statistics are eximined in Part V
of the Report and summarised in the paragraphs below.

A. Macro-prudent. al olicy

For a variety of reasons, the large international banks appear to
have lost comparative advantage to international securities markets as a
channel for credit intermediation with respect to large high-grade borrowers,
and in response have themselves moved heavily into certain capital-market
(largely off-balance-sheet) activities.

These developments have had their main impact on international
credit flows and in markets used by large corporations, If these trends
continue - and have a more pervasive influence on domestic markets - there
could be important consequences for the banking and financial systems:

- with the highest quality borrowers increasingly turning to direct
credit markets, the average quality of banks' loan assets may
gradually decline by comparison;

- in view of its narrower base, the international banking system might
become less responsive to sudden liquidity needs or other shocks in
the corporate or other borrowing sectors;

- a greater share of credit is likely to flow through capital-market
(rather than bank) channels, which may be characterised by less
supervision, by less complete information on which to base credit
decisions, and by more distant business relationships between debtor
and creditor, perhaps complicating the task of arranging
rescheduling or financing packages for those with debt servicing
problems;

- both bank and non-bank financial institutions are relying more on

income from off-balance-sheet business;

- the distinctions between banks and other financial institutions are

becoming progressively blurred.

These trends, taken together, may require the authorities to

consider substantial adjustments and adaptations with respect to financial

regulation and other policies.
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The above considerations all, to a greater or lesser extent, reflect
concern that innovation may heighten vulnerabilities in various ways, even as
certain benefits clearly accrue to financial and non-financial users of the new
instruments. The rapid innovation currently taking place in international
banking and financial markets - and also in some nations' domestic
markets - enables consumers to choose among many new products and to benefit
from the reduced costs and enhanced protection those products bring. From the
perspective of the individual buyer there are improvements in efficiency. But,
in a world financial system with many imperfections, there can be no guarantee
that increased efficiency of financial intermediation at the individual firm
level will necessarily improve economic welfare overall. Many innovations have
been designed to exploit existing imperfections in the financial system. Some
of the "imperfections" around which innovations are mamoeuvering their way
represent official measures, such as capital adequacy requirements imposed in
the interest of safety and soundness of the financial structure, or measures to
deal with liquidity problems or to promote market stability. Others constitute
regulations designed to meet the needs of domestic monetary and credit policy
objectives; and still others are meant to serve investor protection needs.

A major source of concern derives from the difficulties in pricing
new instruments and the possibility that many new instruments appear to be, at
least to some degree, underpriced, that is, that gross income from the
transactions is insufficient, on average, to compensate fully for their
inherent risks. Since it may be necessary to accumulate experience over a
variety of circumstances and cyclical conditions in order for market
participants fully to understand and assess all elements of risk, this problem
may appear especially before the market for a new product has reached maturity.
Underpricing may also be resulting from intense competitive pressures, as
individual institutions struggle to hold market share in changing markets, or
from inability to predict longer-run swings in economic circumstances.'

There are several other ways in which innovation may contribute to
systemic vulnerabilities. The presumed superior liquidity of securitised
assets over conventional bank loans may turn out to be a mirage if a
substantial number of the creditors of a single debtor attempt to liquidate
their holdings simultaneously, or nearly so. That is, the risk that the
liquidity of these assets will disappear is likely to be greatest when it is
most needed. At such times, banks may be exposed to liquidity pressure from
drawdowns on commitments which backstop many securitised assets. Moreover, the
general trend toward increased off-balance-sheet' activity and "unbundling"
(which involves separating market risk from credit risk), as well as the
complexity of multiple linked transactions, can mask the interlocking of risks,
for bank management, regulators and market participants alike.'Indeed, in any
corporation using the new instruments there is an important need for all levels
of management to acquire knowledge and understanding of the risks inherent in
them, and to adapt internal accounting systems sufficiently to ensure adequate
control. Because of the pace of innovation, use of the new instruments may he
running ahead of these necessary changes. A further point is that the new
instruments transfer price or market risk from one economic agent to another,
but do not eliminate that risk. And, in the process,'they create new credit
exposures, and thereby increase the ways in which the default of one borrower
can adversely affect others. This problem may be exacerbated by the hitherto
untested legal status of many of the new financial instruments. Moreover, since
the growth of these transactions on the part of a relatively few lesge
financial intermediaries has been very rapid, there is some possibility that,
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in the aggregate, credit risk is becoming more concentrated within the
financial structure, even as exposure to price or market risk may be more
widely distributed.

The rapid growth in the volume of transactions being settled through

the payment system can also contribute to potential systemic risks. An
important feature of innovation has been the huge reduction in transactions
costs - some estimates are that costs of many transactions have fallen by more
than 90 per cent. in the past two decades because of major technological
improvements. As a result, financial institutions find it possible, and
profitable, to undertake a much larger number of transactions. There is a risk
of overloading or congestive interruption of the payment system.

An important question is whether innovation has added to, or
subtracted from, the degree of volatility in financial markets. Theoretical
reasoning alone cannot resolve the issues, and market participants are divided
in their views. Where there are empirical studies examining the impact of
futures and options markets on the underlying cash markets, those studies
suggest that prices in cash markets were subject to no more, and often less,
fluctuation after the introduction of futures markets. At the same time, there
are particular day-to-day situations in which the hedging activities of market
participants, especially in options, do seem to increase the volatility of the
price of the underlying asset. It is possible that the new instruments tend to
cause short-term volatility in certain circumstances but longer-term

stability, particularly if the market is a broad one with a large number of
participants.

A further question is whether financial innovation leads to

growth in overall debt. All in all, there are indications that global

integration and innovation have contributed at the margin to credit growth,
particularly in the United States, whose markets and institutions have played a

pioneering r6le in most of the innovations and where, because of the rgle of
the dollar, the links with international markets are close. Nonetheless,
looking at the record of the major Group of Ten nations, individually or on an

aggregated basis, it is difficult to establish any clear causal nexus from

financial innovation to aggregate credit flows in most countries.

B. Honetary.polcy

Monetary policy is being influenced - in some countries more than

others - by the effects of innovation, deregulation and structural change:

- the scope for monetary policy to operate via changes in the

availability of credit is being reduced relative to the rdle of

prices (that is, interest rate and exchange rates);

- the rise in the international mobility of capital has resulted in

some countries in the exchange rate increasing in importance as a

channel of monetary policy;

- the many new instruments and hedging techniques available to market

participants and the shift to variable rate financing can make the

timing and incidence of monetary policy less certain; and



70

- innovation is changing and may erode the meaning and usefulness of
the monetary and credit aggregates as indicators of monetary policy.

These developments may have several important implications for the
coiiduct of moniet.x 1)r !!v ,

The external sector has become a relatively more important restraint
on the .oih., t of an independent monetary policy in some countries, as the
relative importanie ot th," exchange rate as a channel through which monetary
policy has its effect on the economy has risen along with the increasing degree
of international capital mobility. For the smaller members of the EMS as well
as other countrics whosf economies are particularly open, developments in the
qxternal sector have long been an important consideration when formulating
policy. For some larger countries, the change has been more noticeable. It has
become necessary in recent years in formulating policy to recognise the
increasing degree of macro-economic interdependence among the industrial
countries.

Moreover, the developments noted above have combined in the larger
economies particularly to shift the sectoral incidence of the effects of a
change in monetary policy. Although the situation varies from country to
country, the rising importance of the price channel accompanied by the
declining significance of credit allocation techniques means that it is no
longer true that the incidence of monetary policy changes falls mainly on the
housing and business fixed-investment sectors of the economy. In contrast,
monetary policy increasingly has its effects on the competitive position of the
export and import competing industries, with a potentially damaging effect on
investment decisions in those sectors.

This is not to imply that the exchange rate has replaced interest
rates as the principal channel of monetary policy in a significant number of
countries or that there has been a widespread move towards exchange rate
targeting. With respect to the effect of interest rates, the increased use of
variable rate financing and interest rate hedging techniques can have an
important influence on the working of monetary policy. Once the fear of being
locked into higher interest rates is removed, the incentive to delay 'spending
is reduced, particularly when tighter monetary policy is expected to be
temporary. In addition, monetary authorities, when considering interest rate
increases, muse take account of the fact that under today's circumstances such
increases can have more important cash-flow implications than before and may
give rise to potential solvency problems over a broader component of the
domestic and perhaps the international economy.

Finally, new instruments may shift the incidence of monetary policy
among sectors of the economy in ways that are not easily predictable. The new
instruments may concentrate risk in the financial sector, which can make it
more vulnerable to large, unexpected changes in the macro-economic
envi ronment.

These various considerations will have to be taken into account and
will certainly influence the way in which central banks make discretionary
changes in monetary policy.
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C. Financial reporting and statistics

The growth of off-balance-sheet transactions and the unbundling of
different types of risks have rendered the analysis of financial statements
more complex in several ways:

- for a bank's management, there are important questions about how best
to account for, monitor and manage a bank's risk exposure, and how to
fold in off-balance-sheet activities with its other exposure;

- counterparties and shareholders of banks and other institutions face
similar problems of understanding the full scope of the
institutions' activities since conventional financial statements are
often not complete and are clouded by the growth of off-balance-sheet
transactions;

- supervisory and regulatory measurement of risk exposure can also be

significantly affected by off-balance-sheet transactions, and the
authorities have taken major steps to determine how to treat them for
measures of liquidity and capital adequacy, specific loan

concentration limits, and for assessing the overall health of banks;

- in addition, the absence of accepted accounting techniques with
respect to off-balance-sheet items allows leeway in the presentation
of financial accounts that may have encouraged firms to assume more
risks. I

With respect to the monitoring of international capital flows, the
usefulness of our international statistics has been impaired by financial
innovation and structural change:

- "securitisation", 'that is, an increasing tendency for credit to take
the form of negotiable instruments, and the expanding rgle of
contingent commitments have reduced the content of available

information on international exposures by taking a growing

proportion of credit transactions off banks' balance sheets;

- institutions outside the present reporting systems have played an

increasing r6le in credit intermediation;

- the negotiability pf assets makes it more difficult to keep track of

their ownership; in particular because of asset trading, changes in

reporting banks' :assets may not necessarily accurately reflect

changes in borrowers' liabilities;

- since many off-balance-sheet transactions are of a complex nature,

detailed data would be required to permit the kind of analysis that

has been possible with conventional on-balance-sheet positions.

In view of these problems, consideration should be given to

broadening the coverage of the data on international capital flows and, in

particular, to obtaining:

- fuller and more detailed information on banks' involvement in the

securities markets;
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- information on the arrangements and use of NIFt and other back-up
facilities;

- information from outside the banking sector on outstanding bond
indebtedness and short-term securities, using where possible data
from trade associations and other sources;

- information on banks' off-balance-sheet business, arranging when
possible for data to be collected by supervisory authorities in a
manner useful for macro-analysis.

The foregoing discussion summarises the Study Group's findings with
respect to the policy implications of innovation and structural change in the
international financial markets. The following paragraphs outline the factual,
material gathered with respect to the main new instruments actively traded in
international markets, as well as the analysis of the driving forces behind the
process of financial innovation and structural change generally.

Forces stimulating financial innovation

The stimulus behind financial innovation arises from the confluence
of a series of disparate trends during the 1970s and 1980s. For one thing,
macro-economic trends have helped to foster stuctural change and innovation.
host important are the sharp rise in inflation and the increased
volatility of interest rates and exchange rates. Higher volatility has
generated an increase in the risk exposure of those financial intermediaries
which fail to maintain a strict match in the term structure of their assets and
liabilities. There has been a need on the part of both financial intermediaries
and non-financial institutions to develop effective hedging devices and
strategies to deal with the increased risks related to volatility, and there
has been an incentive to develop new financial instruments which can be used to
transform and shift the burden of risk. We have seen a proliferation of new
financial instruments and techniques with the capability of meeting these
needs.

A sharp shift during the 1980s in the geographic pattern of
net flows of international savings and investment, as reflected in the
distribution of current-account imbalances, has also been a contributing
factor. To the extent that this shift has interacted with the distinct
preferences of investors and borrowers in different geographic areas for
particular forms of financial assets and liabilities, it can be held at least
partly accountable for the changes in the structure of international financial
intermediation and the development of new financial instruments. Thus, the
sharp fall in OPEC investible surpluses and the reduced access to credit by the
major LDC borrowing countries after the onset of the international debt crisis
are consistent with a reduced supply of bank deposits and a matching reduction
in syndicated bank credits. Similarly the switch in the r6le of the United
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States from large net provider to large net taker of funds, combined with the

growth of current-account surpluses in Europe and Japan, is consistent with the
increased use of marketable debt instruments in international financial
markets.

Another important trend has been the changi_ regulatorv environment
affecting national financial markets. There have been twb aspects to this. One
has been the growing worldwide tendency to deregulate and to reduce structural
rigidities and barriers to competition in domestic financial markets. The moves
toward deregulation (as well as the extent of previous regulation) have varied
substantially from country to country, and include such measures as the
abolition of exchange controls, the phasing-out of interest rate ceilings on
deposit and lending activities of key financial intermediaries, the opening of

domestic markets to foreign financial institutions, tax reductions and the
relaxation of certain traditional boundaries limiting the types of financial

activity in which particular financial institutions may engage. The other
aspect of the regulatory environment fostering innovation has been the
increased attention which supervisory authorities have begun to pay to the
adequacy of financial institutions' capital ratios, particularly as the

quality of some international and domestic assets have come into question. The
effect has been to create an incentive for banks to increase their activity in
business subject to less stringent capital requirements - a powerful motivation
to shift to off-balance-sheet products.

Another trend which has spurred innovation and structural change is
the recent widespread application of new communications and computer
technology to financial markets and financial transactions. This encompasses
the expansion of worldwide information and new service companies, and
improvements in accounting and 'irformation-processing systems in financial
institutions. Similarly the application of advanced computer technology to the
international payment systems and to transactions processing generally has
acted as a stimulus to innovation and structural change. The lowering of
transactions costs to a fraction of earlier levels has given a powerful impetus
to innovation.

Finally, growing competition in international financial markets is a

factor increasing the pressure for innovation and structural change. There are
at least two sources of the rise in competition over and above the worldwide
trend towards deregulation, and these sources have both a direct and an
indirect effect in the process of innovation. Firstly, technological change
appears to foster a rise in competition as the developers of new technology
seek to exploit its advantage in as many markets as possible. Secondly, the
shifting patterns of savings and investment may put pressure on financial
institutions whose markets are shrinking to innovate and to compete more
aggressively for a larger share of their traditional market or to expand into

new areas of business, and for institutions resident in geographic ereas with

excess liquidity to seek new ways of deploying it.

The interaction of these forces has led tc an explosion in the demand
for innovative financial instruments - that is, to the desire of economic
agents for new vehicles that perform the functions of transferring risk,
enhancing liquidity, and generating debt and equity - that help to meet the

requirements of the changing financial landscape. These forces have also

fostered very rapid growth in the supply of new instruments - supply in the

sense of an increased willingness and ability of financial institutions to
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provide, and to make markets in, these new instruments. The influence of demand
and supply factors with respect to particular innovations is discussed in Part
IV of the Report.

A look at four major new instruments

New financial instruments (or those that have newly re-emerged) have
had a particularly prominent influence in international financial 0..rkets in
the past two to three years. These newest entries to the financial arena
represent the latest generation of innovative instruments. They are examined in
depth in Part II of this Report on the basis of discussions with market
participants, and our findings are summarised below. Each of the four
instruments differs from the others in terms of form and purpose. Together they
show not only the importance of the new instruments but their diversity and the
pervasivenesd'of the Spread ot innovation to so many sectors and corners of the
market.

I. Note issuance facilities (NIFs)

A NIF is a revolving facility which enables a borrower to issue a
stream of short-term notes, generally known as "Euro-notes", over a medium-term
period.

This technique separates the functions performed by a single
institution in a traditional syndicated credit and allows them to be perfumed
by different institutions. The function of funding the borrower's requirements
is transformed from one of lending money into one of setting up a borrowing
mechanism. The function of maturity transformation is turned into one of
underwriting.

The credit risk is shared between the holders of the notes, who stand
to lose if the borrower fails before the notes mature, and the underwriters,
who face the prospect of having to take up the notes of a borrower in whom
investors have lost confidence. For holders of Euro-notes, the notes are an
asset and as such will appear on their balance sheets. The underwriting
commitment, however, does not appear on the face of the balance sheet.

The popularity of NIFs benefits not only from the cost savings of
unbundling but also from the market's current preference for lending to high-
grade borrowers through securities rather than bank loans. The attractions of
NIFs to a borrower are principally their low cost combined with great

flexibility in the form of drawing. In a large number of cases NIFs have been
arranged to replace existing, more expensive borrowings.

The market for NIFs is developing into a Euro-commercial-paper
market which provides a mechanism for high-grade borrowers to raise funds
cheaply without directly associated credit backing by banks. The popularity and
continued future potential of NIFs is illustrated by the fact that the market

has grown tenfold in the past two years to $75 billion, although outstandings

lag behind-at $10-15 billion. Corporate borrowers increased their share of the

NIF market from around 45 per cent. in the early 1980s to more than 60 per cent.

in 1985.
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2. Currency swaps* and interest rate swaps

The swaps referred to in this Report are financial transactions in
which two counterparties agree to exchange streams of payments over time
according to a predetermined rule, which reflects interest payments and may
also reflect amortisation of principal. Swap markets are utilised for several

broad reasons: to obtain low-cost financing, to obtain high-yield assets, to
hedge interest rate or currency exposure generated from the structure of normal
business, to implement short-run asset/liability management strategies, to
earn fees, and to speculate.

The currency swaps evolved as a successor to the traditional back-to-
back loans, but are designed to avoid most of the drawbacks associated with
that technique. Swaps do not usually increase assets or liabilities on the
balance sheet, and they limit credit risk, since a performance failure by one

counterparty should relieve the other party of his obligations.

Government regulations have stimulated currency swaps. Official
restrictions limit access to some European capital markets, including Euro-
bond sectors, and swaps can be used indirectly to access these markets. In
addition, restrictions can make it more expensive for certain classes of
borrowers in particular national markets. Moreover, swaps can be helpful to a

borrower to gain access to a particular market where he has already borrowed
heavily and investors are wary about taking on more of that borrower's debt.

The market in swaps accelerated sharply during the first part of this
decade and from available evidence is most likely to continue to expand

rapidly. The major step in the evolution of the swap market was the extension

of the swap concept from the currency market to credit-market instruments

denominated in the same currency in about 1982. At this time, the global market

for swaps was estimated to be about $3 billion. By late 1982 and 1963 the swap
market had evolved further and interest rate swaps began to be conducted

between domestic counterparties such as regional banks and thrift

institutions. Swap activity accelerated sharply in 1984 and 1985. Large

commercial and investment banks developed the capacity to make markets in swaps

and began to book swaps without an offsetting swap in hand. Variations on the

standard "plain vanilla" swap multiplied in 1984 and 1985. Swaps became

callable, extendable or deferred. Options on swaps and swaps on zero coupon

bonds became common and there has been some discussion of fitting swaps to

mortgage-backed securities. A market in secondary swaps has also developed,

encompassing reverse swaps, swap sales and voluntary terminations. At the end

of 1984 outstanding swaps were estimated to amount to $80 billion and by mid-

1985 this figure had jumped to almost $150 billion. In their early stages,

swaps were most often executed in conjunction with another capital-market

transaction, such as the flotation of a Euro-bond. More recently, swaps have

come to be traded mainly as completely independent transactions, often to

transform the currency of denomination or the interest terms of assets or

liabilities already on the books of a financial or non-financial firm.

The currency swaps under discussion here are not those traded for years in

the foreign exchange markets involving simultaneous spot and forward

transactions. Those under consideration in this Report in all cases

involve streams of interest payments over the life of the contract, and

may or may not involve exchange of principal either initially or at

maturity. The same term is used by market participants to describe both

types of transactions.
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3. Foreign currency and interest rate options

An option is a contract conveying the right, but not the obligation,

to buy or sell a specified financial instrument at a fixed price before or at a

certain future date. Options differ from all other financial instruments in the

patterns of risk which they produce. Both the market and credit risk patterns

are asymmetrical between writers and buyers of options. With respect to market

risk, the buyer has the possibility of unlimited profit if price moves in his

favour but his loss is limited to the amount of premium paid (option price) if

price moves adversely. Conversely, the writer is limited in his income to the

amount of the premium earned, while in principle he is exposed to unlimited

loss. With respect to credit risk, the writer of the option is exposed to the

buyer for the amount of the premium between the transaction date and the

payment of premium. Thereafter, and through the life of the contract, the buyer

must take the risk that the writer will fail to meet his obligations, while the

writer has no credit risk since the buyer has no obligations to perform.

Options involve a high degree of exposure to price risk, and for this

reason most option traders pursue various hedging techniques. They may lay off

some of their exposure by buying options from other banks or in the option

exchanges - where standardised contracts of both currency and interest rate

options are traded. Alternatively, they may establish and then manage cover by

buying or selling appropriate amounts of the underlying asset (delta hedging),

following various mathematical formulae (e.g. Black-Scholes). Such formulae

cannot assure full protection, however, since'they rely on estimates of future

volatility, and also because transactions costs can quickly mount up in

unsettled markets.

Options have existed for many decades on foreign currencies or

interest rates. Active trading, however, surged in the early 1980s spurred 
by

growth in customer demand, as both corporate customers and institutional

investors began to express a wish that banks offer, for a fee, what amounted to-

insurance against the effect of rising interest rates as they reached.

unprecedented levels and as exchange rates became increasingly unpredictable.

Growth of this market, however, has been hindered relative to thdEP,

markets for NIFs and swaps owing to the sheer complexity of options, and 
as a

result there is a lack of uniform rules governing accounting regulations and

procedures, such as the booking of premium income. In addition, the absence or

ambiguity of regulations governing the trading and tax treatment of options has

been a factor limiting the further expansion of the market in some countries.

4. Forward rate agreements (FRAs)

An FRA is an agreement between two counterparties, one wishing to

protect itself against a future rise in interest rates and the other against a

future fall. Without any commitment to lend or borrow the principal amount, the

parties agree to an interest rate for, say, a three-month period beginning six

months hence. At maturity, they settle by paying (receiving) only the

difference between the interest rate agreed earlier and the then current

interest rate.

FRAs are used mainly by banks and some non-bank customers for the

sole purpose of hedging interest rate exposure. There is little use of FRAs as

a source of arbitrage profits. The FRA is the least visible, least risky of the

four new instruments discussed in this Report.
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The FRA developed out of the forward/forward deposit market, where
one party contracts to make a deposit with the other party on a date in the
future at a predetermined rate. A forward/foward deposit or loan ensures the
availability of a deposit or loan at a certain price in future but at the same
time expands *a bank's balance sheet. An FRA covers the interest rate exposure
without expanding the balance sheet, but does not ensure the availability of a
deposit or loan.

The main attraction of FRAs is the fact that they cover interest rate
exposure without expanding the balance sheet and enable banks to reduce their
interbank book (in some cases by as much as 40 per cent.) to the benefit of
capital ratios and return on assets.

An FRA is in effect an over-the-counter cash-settled financial
future. It offers some advantages over traditional financial futures in terms
of simplicity, flexibility, absence of margin requirements, and the
possibility of an instrument tailored to meet exactly an interest rate
mismatch. But it is less attractive in other respects; most importantly, it
lacks the advantages of a central market-place where instruments can be bought
and sold. Differing accounting treatment in a number of countries and
differences in some nations' gambling laws can alter the relative
attractiveness of the two instruments. Also, the FRA may involve greater credit
risk because of the absence of margin requirements or exchange backing.

FRAs or similar instruments have been offered for about two years,
and the volume of business continues to grow rapidly. Towards the end of 1985,
it was estimated that deals with notional principal of about $7 billion were
being done each month.

The broad process of financial innovation

The scope of this study is not limited to these four new
instruments - NIFS, swaps, options, FRAs - which represent the latest wave of
innovation. Our interest also encompasses "innovation" in the form of other
instruments introduced earlier which have grown enormously in use and
importance - such items, for example, as floating rate notes, asset sales and
financial futures. But the focus of this Report is not directed just toward
individual instruments or techniques - we are looking more broadly at the
process of financial innovation taken as a whole.

In that wider context, the evolution of international financial
intermediation over recent years has shown three main strands: firstly, a trend
towards securitisation and a related blurring of distinctions between bank
credits and the capital markets; secondly, the increasing importance of off-
balance-sheet business; and thirdly, the global integration of financial
markets. These trends are discussed in Part III.

The first of these trends, the move towards securitisation, has been
driven by the broad forces described earlier, but also by certain more specific
influences. Firstly, the gradual decline of long-term interest rates from the
abnormally high levels of several years ago and the restoration of positive-
sloped yield curves have clearly enhanced the appeal of long-term marketable
instruments and facilitated the recovery of bond markets. Secondly, the impact
on banks' portfolios of the international debt problems has stimulated banks to
improve the liquidity and marketability of their other assets and has
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encouraged them to strengthen their balance sheets by funding themselves
through longer-term bond issues. Thirdly, the highly publicised problems of a
few banks in various countries and the weakening of banks' balance sheets more
generally because of exposure to problem debtors at home and abroad have
impaired banks' comparative advantage as a channel for lending, at least to
prime borrowers with recourse to securities markets.

Securitisation has shown up in a massive shift from international
bank credit to international securities markets. Between 1981-82 and the first
half of 1985, syndicated Euro-bank loans fell- by a factor of four (from
$100 billion to an annual rate of $25 billion), while international bond and
note issues rose by a factor of almost four (from $44 billion to an annual rate
of about $160 billion), and NIFs, also a securitised instrument, grew very
rapidly as well.

The banks' balance sheets have reflected the trend towards
securitisation in many ways other than the decline in international loan
activity. On the liabilities side, banks have become far more important
borrowers in the international bond markets, motivated by the need to
strengthen their capital bases, by a desire for closer symmetry between their
long-term lending and their funding, and by the new opportunities to benefit
from participation in interest rate and long currency swaps.

On the assets side, banks' own holdings of long-term marketable
securities have increased strongly in most if not all countries for which
information is available. Also, innovative steps have been taken to increase
the marketability of bank assets by such techniques as sales of participations,
loan swaps and loan sales, and, mainly in the United States and the United
Kingdom, by using assets such as mortgages, automobile loans and export credits
as backing for marketable securities.

All of these changes have important ramifications for banks, not just
in their balance sheets, but also in their sources of income, their modes oy-
operation, their management strategies and indeed the very structure of the
banking industry and the r6le of banks versus other financial institutions in
the intermediation of international financial flows.

Closely related to the trend towards securitisation, and to some
extent a by-product of it, is the increasing importance of off-balance-sheet
items in international banking. Banks have become strongly attracted to off-
balance-sheet business, in part because of the increased focus on and desire to
improve return on assets, and in part because of constraints imposed on their

balance sheets by the need to improve capital ratios. They have looked for ways
to hedge their interest risks without having to inflate balance sheets by
recourse to the interbank market.

All four of the most recent new instruments discussed above - NIFs,
swaps, options, FRAs - and many additional ones feature off-balance-sheet
business, and in some cases much of their attractiveness depends on that
feature. The growth in off-balance-sheet items has been spectacular. The volume
of international back-up facilities in the form of NIFs, one of the most
successful off-balance-sheet items, has grown extremely rapidly. Euro-dollar
futures, used by international banks to hedge interest risks without expanding
balance sheets by interbank operations, have grown fourfold in the past two
years, and have become by far the most important item traded in the financial

futures exchanges.
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The third main trend in international financial intermediation in
recent years has been the sharp acceleration in global integration of financial
markets. It is now possible to discern the outlines of what could be called
truly global markets for individual financial instruments. This process of
integration has been greatly helped by - and has itself greatly contributed
to - the tide of deregulation and dismantling of domestic and international
controls that most or all industrial nations have, to a greater or lesser
degree, experienced in the past decade. Technology has made this high degree of
integration possible by cutting transactions costs drastically, facilitating
the prompt dissemination of information and linking different exchanges and
markets. The borderlines between international and individual domestic markets
are becoming increasingly blurred. Securities markets as well as the banking
sector are becoming globally integrated, fostered in part by the growing
international diversification of investment. The high degree of integration is
leading to alternative sources and methods of finance becoming close
substitutes, with the result that differences in the level of real returns
between various financial markets tend to be rapidly offset by capital flows.

The future of innovation

To what extent will the dramatic growth of markets in new financial
instruments continue and to what extent are the factors behind rapid change
temporary?

Certainly, the exceptional economic circumstances of the early
1980s - high inflation, volatile interest and exchange rates and sharp changes
in the creditworthiness of large economic sectors - were major spurs to
innovation. Within that environment, the innovations themselves were, to some
extent, an effort to restore the kind of v'orld that existed before those events
erupted. A more stable environment world therefore reduce many of these
incentives for financial innovation.

There are, however, long-lasting forces that support the growth and

development of innovations even in a stable environment. Technological
advance, both in its "hardware" aspects - computer and communications systems -
and in its "software" aspects - sophisticated financial models and financial
product designs - is certainly going to continue. But even beyond technology,
the momentum for two other broad forces - the global integration of financial

markets and the institutionalisation of financial innovation - is likely to
continue.

The global integration of national financial markets has many

aspects: around-the-clock markets in many financial instruments with

institutions based in different countries participating in many national

markets; highly mobile international capital flows; expanded international
asset diversification by institutional investors in different countries. These

and other aspects of global financial integration create profit opportunities

that might be described as the substructure of financial innovation.

International integration is affecting the diffusion of new instruments as well

as their development. As the new instruments developed, pressures arose for

liberalisation in the domestic financial markets in Europe and Japan. The moves

by the authorities in the national markets toward increased liberalisation can

be seen as an aspect of the diffusion of innovations generated by the global

integration of markets.
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The integration of national financial markets 'is related to and
supported by the broader forces of the global integration of overall economic

structures. These linkages through increased trade, investment and travel are

working not only among the industrial nations but between them and the rest of
the world as well. So, closer economic integration leads to greater financial
integration, which, in turn, creates opportunities for new instruments to
emerge. These connections then provide a more permanent support for the process
of financial innovation.

Moreover, the shift from banks to direct credit channels that has
occurred in recent years has led to the development or revival of financial
markets in some countries. Bond markets that were inactive in some countries
have been restored. This has been viewed in the countries affected as a healthy
result of innovation.

It should be acknowledged, however, that the current trend toward
greater reliance on capital markets as channels of credit to the large prime
borrowers reflects to a large extent the particular circumstances of the
present, and the market's view about the relative credit-rating of banks versus
the major corporations, as well as other reasons. Perceptions will change as
conditions change, for both banks and large prime borrowers. For example,
strengthened bank capital can improve the perceived attraction of bank
intermediation, and a shift of credit flows back into the banking system is
certainly possible and has occurred in the past.

A second important development affecting the character of financial

innovations is the institutionalisation of the process at the level of the

firm. A cornerstone of the economics of technological innovations - the

research and development relation - holds that there is at least a statistical
relationship between the "output" of the innovL--ion process, however it is

measured, and the amount of resources committed to the process, measured, say,
as real research and development expenditures. In the past few years a number_

of the major international financial institutions, both investment and

commercial banks, have established "new products" groups within their

organisational structures.

If the institutionalisation of financial innovation endures, it may

change the economics of innovation. Once a kind of R & D relation is

established at the level of the firm as part of its organisational structure,

the pace of future financial innovations may become in part a function of (he

quantity of resources committed to product development. In other words, future

financial innovation may be generated by a dynamic that does not rely on the

developments in the economy that generated innovations in the past. New

instruments, or variations in existing ones, may be developed to exploit not

just a few major profit opportunities but a large number of minor ones.
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Mr. WIRTH. Our second panel this morning is Mr. James
O'Leary, economic consultant with U.S. Trust Co.; Mr. Harvey
Segal, a fellow with the Manhattan Institute for Policy Research;
and Mr. George Soros, the president of Soros Fund Management
Co., all from New York City.

Gentlemen, we thank you all very much for being here. Your
statements will be included in full in the record. We also thank
you for your patience this morning, in waiting for your panel tobegin.Mr. TAUZIN [presiding]. I understand that Mr. O'Leary has an-
other engagement. We are going to ask you to proceed first, Mr.
O'Leary.
STATEMENTS OF JAMES J. O'LEARY, ECONOMIC CONSULTANT,

UNITED STATES TRUST CO.; HARVEY H. SEGAL, FELLOW, MAN-
HATTAN INSTITUTE FOR POLICY RESEARCH; AND GEORGE
SOROS, PRESIDENT, SOROS FUND MANAGEMENT CO., INC.
Mr. O'LEARY. I am going to read just a couple of paragraphs

which I think go to the heart of my concern about what I would
call the explosion of debt in the United States, and if you have
copies of my testimony in front of you, I shall begin at the bottom
of page 2.

What, then, is the basis for being concerned about the explosion
of total debt which we have experienced and continue to experi-
ence? My concern is as follows. The massive expansion of debt
which has occurred and which reached a feverish pitch in the final
quarter of 1985, when it was expanding at a $1.46 trillion annual
rate, makesthe U.S. economy vulnerable to falling into a deflation-
ary spiral.

If a general business recession should develop, the heavy over-
hang of debt would undoubtedly generate rising defaults on debt
and would present the danger of a downward spiraling of general
business activity that would be difficult to control.

We are now already seeing in specific sectors of our economy-
agriculture, oil production, and regionally some of the real estate
markets-how vulnerable our economy may be 'to a heavy debt
burden in a recession and deflation. If the conditions in agriculture
and in the oil sector became more general, the danger of the heavy
debt burden leading to a general deflationary spiral would in-
crease But it .will be argued, Government policy would prevent a
general deflationary spiral from developing.

My response to that is that as we look to-the future, Government
policy will be forced, because of this huge debt burden, to be geared
to maintaining a strong real GNP growth and low unemployment
rate even at the risk of touching off a serious acceleration of infla-
tion. My guess is that the political pressures for strongly expan-
sionary policies, even at the risk of reigniting serious inflation, will
intensify.

It seems to me, then, that the bias of Government policy will
tend to be inflationary in order to ward off the risk of even a small
recession, spiraling into a serious deflation. We can see'evidence of
this already in steps to shore up the farm credit system and the
deposit insurance systems as loan losses mount and financial insti-
tutions fail.
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We can also see it in steps taken by the Federal Reserve System
in concert with the IMF to avoid defaults on debt owed by the
LDC's. Nearly all of these efforts involve putting new money into
the systems. - -

As I view it, the Federal Reserve has already lost much of the
freedom it had to pursue a flexible monetary policy, to seek to
avoid inflation, as well as to encourage economic growth. We have
only to think back to the rising tide of inflation during 1965 to 1981
and the devastating effect it had on economic growth in our finan-
cial system to appreciate how tragic it would be iftwe were to get
back into that syndrome again.

The implications of the debt explosion -fitiire economic
growth and stability of our financial system may also be considered
by raising the question of what will happen if the depreciation in
the value of the dollar corrects our trade deficit and we nteLa
period of strong and sustained growth in real GNP. This will brn
a decline in the supply of foreign funds into our money and capital
markets.

This is not an unimportant development in view of the fact that
last year foreign investors added nearly $73 billion to their hold-
ings of U.S. public and private debt, nearly 7 percent of the total
$1,071 million increase in U.S. debt. The increase in foreign hold-
ings of U.S. Government securities was 9.7 percent of the total in-
crease in Federal debt, and the increase in foreign holdings of U.S.
corporate bonds was nearly 43 percent of the total increase.

In addition to the reduction of the flow of foreign funds into our
market, a return to sustained, vigorous, real economic growth
would mean that the Federal Reserve would be forced to maintain.
a less easy monetary policy. Under these conditions, if total debt
should continue to exp-and at a 14- to 15-percent rate as it has in
recent years, interest rates would be bound to rise sharply.

May I just say parenthetically that I listened tok Mr. Volcker
witk great interest today. He did not make point that I think
needs to be made. Last year the Federal Reserve itself added $21.6
billion to its holdings of U.S. Government obligations. That provid-
ed reserves to the banking system on which the banks -could
expand their loans and investments about six times that amount.

The banks increased their holdings of tax-exempt bonds $40 bil-
lion last year, and $10 billion in their holdings of U.S. Government
obligations. If the Fed were not supplying reserves liberally like
that, you would-not have had that large take of tax-exempt bonds
and Government bonds by the banks, and if you had the sort of an
economy that we hope to get to, the Japanese and others will not
be adding $78 billion to the purchase of U.S, Government obliga-
tions and corporate bonds in these markets.

So the dilemma we have is that if we achieve what we hop--
that is, eliminate our trade deficit-and get our economy growig
in real terms more strongly, which it would if, In effect, our de-
mands were for domestic goods rather than foreign goods, we could
achieve a 4. to 5-percent growth rate in real terms.

Under those conditions we wouldn't have the foreign funds in
our markets and we would not have easy Federal Reserve policy. If
we persisted, then, in a 15-percent growth in total debt, interest
rates would go through the roof again.
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I shall stop there.
[Testimony resumes on p. 129.]
[The prepared statement of Mr. O'Leary follows:]

tV
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Testimony of James J. O'Leary, Economic
Consultant, United States Trust Company,
Before the Subcommittee on Telecommunica-
tions, Consumer Protection and Finance of
the House of Representatives Committee on
Energy and Commerce, April 23, 1986

I am James J. O'Leary, Economic Consultant to United States

Trust Company, 45 Wall Street, New York City. The views I am pre-

senting here today are entirely my own and should not in any way be

construed as being those of United States Trust Company.

Mr. Chairman, the focus of this hearing, as I understand it,

is the question of what are the implications of a sharply rising

level of public and private debt for the economic growth of our

country and the stability of our financial system. There is no

need, therefore, to go into the facts of the recent explosion of

total public and private debt, but I would like to submit for the

record two papers which I have prepared which provide the essential

facts. One is entitled "The Explosion of Debt in the United States,"

prepared last August. The other is "Total U.S. Public and Private

Debt Continues to Explode," which was prepared early this month and

brings the statistics through the end of 1985. For our hearing today,

I am attaching to my testimony three charts which will provide a

quick reading of the extent of the debt "explosion."

Turning then to the implications of a sharply rising level of

public and private debt for economic growth and the stability of our

financial system, one may fairly ask whether this "explosion" of

total debt is a matter of serious public concern. I think that it is

a matter of serious public concern but I know there are some economists

who do not agree. As you will see from the charts, much of the

explosion has occurred in the past four years. One might have expected
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that with the sharp rise of debt (or credit) inflation would have

accelerated and interest rates would have risen substantially.

Actually, during this period the inflation rate has fallen and so

have interest rates. The underlying reason for this phenomenon has

been the massive trade deficit which the U.S. has developed. Total

domestic real final sales have expanded quite strongly but a substan-

tial and rising proportion of our purchases have been imported goods and

services. So the rate of growth of real GNP has not been strong,

except in 1984, keeping unemployment high which was a major force

toward lower inflation. Then came the recent plunge in the price of

crude oil. In the climate of a sluggish economy and a dramatic

decline in the inflation rate, the Federal Reserve could safely pursue

an easy credit policy which, along with the sharp fall in inflation,

finally brought a big drop in interest rates.

Those who think there is undue concern about the sharp increase

in total debt also point out rightly that as interest rates have

fallen the interest burden on much of the debt has fallen or will

fall in the future if the lower rates hold. Moreover, the declining

interest rates have produced a spectacular rise in the prices of

equities and fixed-income obligations so that the wealth of the

public at large has registered a quantum increase, thereby helping to

offset the debt burden,

What then is the basis for being concerned about the explosion

of total debt which we have experienced and continue to experience?

My concern is as follows. The massive expansion of debt which has

occurred, and which reached a feverish pace in the final quarter of

198S when it was expanding at a $1.46 trillion annual rate, makes the
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U.S. economy vulnerable to falling into a deflationary spiral. If

a general business recession should develop, the heavy overhang of

debt wouAd undoubtedly generate rising defaults on debt and would

present :he danger of a downward spiralling of general business

activity ,hat would be difficult to control. We are now already

seeing in spccific sectors of our economy--agriculture, oil production,

and regionally some of the real estate markets--how vulnerable our

economy may be to a heavy debt burden in a recession and deflation.

If the conditions in agriculture and in the oil sector become more

general, the danger of the heavy debt burden leading to a general de-

flationary spiral would increase.

But, it will be argued, Government policy would prevent a

general deflationary spiral from developing. My response to that is

that as we look to the future, Government policy will be forced to be

geared to maintaining a strong real GNP.growtJ rate and low unemploy-

ment even at the risk of touching off a serious acceleration of infla-

tioni My guess is that the political pressures for strongly expaision-

ary policies even at the risk of reigniting serious inflation will

intensify. It seems to me then that the bias of Government policy

will tend to be inflationary in order to ward off the risk of even a

small recession spiralling into a more serious deflation. We can see

evidence of this already in steps to shore up the Farm Credit System

and the deposit insurance systems as loan losses mount and financial

institutions fail. We can also see it in steps taken by the Federal

Reserve System in concert with the IMF to avoid defaults on debt owed

by the LDCs. Nearly all of these efforts involve putting new money

into the systems. As I view it, the Federal Reserve has already lost
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much of the freedom it has had to pursue a flexible monetary policy--

to seek to avoid inflation as well as to encourage economic growth.

We have only to think back to the rising tide of inflation during

1965-1981 and the devastating effect it had on economic growth and

our financial system to appreciate how tragic it would be if we were

to go back into that syndrome again.

The implications of the debt explosion for future economic

growth and stability of our financial system may also be considered

by raising the questions What will happen if the depreciation in the

value of the dollar corrects our trade deficit and we enter a period

of strong and sustained growth in real GNP? This will bring a decline

in the supply of foreign funds into our money and capital markets.

This is not an unimportant development in view of the fact that last

year foreign investors added nearly $73 billion to their holdings of

U.S. public and private debt, nearly 7 percent of the total $1,071

billion increase of U. S. debt. The increase in foreign holdings of

U.S. Government securities was 9.7 percent of the total increase in

Federal debt and the increase in foreign holdings of U.S. corporate

bonds was nearly 43 percent of the total increase. In addition to

the reduction in the flow of foreign funds into our markets, a return

to sustained vigorous real economic growth would mean that the Federal

Reserve would be forced to maintain a less easy monetary policy.

Under these conditions, if total debt should continue to expand at a

14-15 percent annual rate, as it has in recent years, interest rates

would be bound to rise sharply.

These, then, are some of the reasons why I am concerned about

the longer-run consequences of the explosion of total debt in the

U.S. In my view, Government policy must seek to-bring the rate of

debt expansion back into reasonable relationship with the rate of

growth of the economy in current dollar terms. I would hope that

this can be done with vigorous real GNP growth and a low inflation

rate, but my fear is that it may be done with a low real growth rate

and a rising and high inflation rate, and needless to say a very

unstable financial system.
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US.Trust

UNITED STATES 45 Wall Street
TRUST COMPANY New Yor, NY 10005
OF NEW YORK Tel (212) 806-4500

THE EXPLOSION OF DEBT IN THE UNITED STATES

by
James J. O'Leary, Economic Consultant

United States Trust Company

August 1985

During the past seven years total outstanding debt in the
U.S. has more than doubled, rising from $3,285 billion at the
close of 1977 to $7,131 billion at the end of 1984. The torrid
rate of expansion is continuing, with total debt increasing by
nearly $1.5 trillion, or 26 percent, in just the past two years.
In the final quarter of 1984 the annual rate of increase exceeded
$1.0 trillion for the first time in history. The huge Federal
deficits of recent years have, qf course, contributed much to
this explosion, but the debt of households, business, and state
and local governments has also expanded at very high rates.

It is timely to review and analyze this explosion of debt
(or credit) and to consider the forces which underlie it and what
its consequences may be. One intriguing question is whether the
rising tide of delinquencies and foreclosures on both residential
and non-resdqntialmor tgages, ,swel-t,as .0, s Wfl-..
and other credit, are the "chickens coming home to roost" as the
result of much too fast an expansion of debt.

This paper outlines the following: (1) the expansion of total
debt in the U.S., with its principal components, from 1973 to 1984;
(2) the annual net increase in U.S. debt by major components during
the same period"TT3) the annual growth rates of major U.S. debt
aggregates during the same period; (4) the annual growth rate of
total debt and major components relative to total current dollar
GNP; (5) net funds raised each year in U.S. credit (oF debt) markets,
by types of obligations, during 1973-19840 (6) net funds advanced
each year in credit markets by specific lenders during 1973-1984;
and (7) the forces behind the explosion of U.S. debt and the possible
consequences.
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The Expansion of Total U.S. Debt and Its Components
1973 - 1984

Table 1 presents annual data for 1973-1984 of the total year-
end outstanding debt in the U.S. and the major components of that
debt.* As will be seen, taking just the 5-year period from the end
of 1979 through the end of 1984, the total outstanding U.S. Govern-
ment debt increased from $663.7 billion to $1,376.8 billion, or by
107 percent. During the same period the total debt of all of the
private non-financial sectors expanded by 56 percent, with the debt
of households (residential mortgages, consumer credit, personal
loans, etc.) rising also by 56 percent, non-financial business debt
by 60 percent, and state and local government debt by 46 percent.
Thus, although other components of debt have expanded at very high
rates, the even greater rate of increase in U.S. Government debt
has been a decisive force in the total debt explosion. Of the $2,880
billion increase in total U.S. debt from the end of 1979 through
the end of 1984, expanding debt of the U.S. Government accounted
for $713.2 billion, or 25 percent of the total.

Chart 1 shows the expansion during 1973-1984 in U.S, Government
debt, state and local government debt, and the combined debt of all other
sectors. As will be noted, all sectors of debt have expanded sharply.
During the eight-year period from the end of 1973 to the end of 1981
the share of outstanding U.S. Government debt averaged 16.4 percent
of the total U.S. debt. Since 1981 the share of outstanding U.S.
Government debt has been rising and at the end of 1984 reached 19.3
percent of total outstanding debt in the U.S.

The Annual Net Increase in Total U.S. Debt
During 1973-1984

Table 2 shows the net increase each year in total outstanding
U.S. debt, as well as the net increase of the major components,
during 1973-1984. As will be observed, the annual net increase in
total U.S. debt ("all sectors") rose only quite modestly during the

...-- Year -49-73-1916lbuin-19-7-1978--the, ne 4 increase -moved- up more
strongly. Then, from 1978 through 1982, in spite of the escalation
of inflation, the net increase each year held remarkably constant
in a rhnge from $434.7 billion in 1980 to $491.8 billion in 1981.
This was the period we have come to know as "stagflation." In 1983
and 1984 we broke out of the remarkably stable pattern with the net
increase in total debt soaring to $635.9 billion in 1983 and $865.9
billion in 1984. As noted'earlier, by the fourth quarter of 1984
total U.S. debt was expanding at an annual rate in excess of $1.0
trillion, but in the first quarter of this year, with the slowing
of the U.S. economic expansion, it had fallen back to an annual
rate of $817 billion.

Looking at the major components of U.S. debt in Table 2, the
net increase in U.S. government debt has jumped from $87.4 billion
in 1981 to $198.8 billion in 1984, or by 128 percent. The net in-
crease in total household debt has in the same period risen from
$127.5 billion to $241.7 billion, or by a hefty 90 percent, and the
net increase in non-financial business debt has gone from $159.4
billion to $256.9 billion, an increase of 61 percent. Measured as

* The Tables and Charts, in order of their discussion, appear on

2 pages 11 through 19.
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a share of the net increase in total debt in the U.S., the share of
the net increase in U.S. Government debt has risen from 17.8 percent
in 1981 to 33 percent in 1982 and then has fallen gradually to 29.3
percent in 1983 and 23 percent in 1984.

Chart 2 shows the net increase in total U.S. debt and some of
the major components during 1973-1984.

The Annual Growth Rates of Total
U.S. Debt and Its Major Components

Table 3 and Chart 3 show the annual growth rates of total out-
standing U.S. debt and its major components during 1973-1984. Looking
first at the growth rates for total debt (all sectors), it will be
noted that in the years 1977-1979 growth was particularly strong,
averaging 13.5 percent. This is understandable because the debt
figures are in current dollars (not corrected for inflation) and
the inflation rate was high and rising in this period, going from
5.8 percent in 1977 to 8.6 percent in 1979. Beyond this, 1977 and
1978 were years of vigorous growth with real GNP increasing 5.5 per-
cent in 1977 and 5.0 percent in 1978 before falling to 2.8 percent in
1979. Turning briefly to the column showing the growth rates for U.S.
Government debt, the years 1977-1979 experienced comparatively low
growth rates for Federal debt, with the main thrust of high growth
coming in the private sectors.

During the years 1980-1982 the growth rates for total debt were
quite low. These were years of "stagflation," with the inflation rate
at 9.2 percent in 1980, 9.4 percent in 1981, and 6.0 percent in 1982.
But in 1980 real GNP declined 0.3 percent, rose only 2.6 percent in
1981, and declined again 1.9 percent in 1982. The high inflation rates
in these years kept debt expanding but the stagnant economy in real
terms, dnd the record-high interest rates, held down the rate of debt
expansion. Moreover, in 1982 the high rate of increase in U.S. Govern-
ment debt (19.4 percent) was a big factor in holding up the total debt
increase, because as will be seen, the rates of increase in private

detsectors by~ 1982 had fallen to low levels.

The years 1983 and 1984 are marked by the fact that in an
economy growing more vigorously (real GNP increased 3.3 percent in
1983 and 6.8 percent in 1984) and with a low inflation rate (averaging
4 percent), the growth rate for all private sectors of debt, as well
as the growth rate for U.S. Government debt, contributed to the re-
turn to a near-record total debt growth rate of 13.8 percent in 1984.

The Growth of Total Debt and Major Components
Relative-to Current Dollar GNP

As the total GNP in current dollars (not corrected for infla-
tion) rises, one would expect total debt also in current dollars to
expand. To appraise the degree to which the recent huge absolute
amount of increase in total debt may pose dangers, it is necessary
to relate the rate of growth in debt to the rate of growth in current
dollar GNP. This is done in Table 4 and Chart 4.

Page 3
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As will be seen in these exhibits, during 1973-1981 the rate
of increase in total debt tracked well with the rate of increase in
current dollar GNP. The same can be said for the rate of increase
in total private non-financial debt. In those years the rate of
increase in U.S. Government debt behaved cyclically, rising sharply
during business recessions and falling during recoveries.

Beginning in 1982, however, the relationship between the
rate of increase in current dollar GNP and total debt became
changed in some important ways. In 1982 the rate of increase in
current dollar GNP dropped sharply to 3.8 percent (with real GNP
falling 1.9 percent and the implicit price deflator rising 6 per-
cent). The rate of growth in total private non-financial debt
fell to 6.9 percent, but the rate of growth of total debt dropped
only to 9.4 percent because of the 19.4 percent rate of increase
in U.S. Government debt which was the result partly of the short-
fall in Federal revenue caused by the recession, as well as the
increase in Federal expenditures associated with the recession,
but most importantly of the tax reductions enacted in 1981. Also
significant, ot course, were the inexorable rise of social security
and health insurance expenditures and interest costs on the debt.

During the past two years, as shown in Table 4 and Chart 4,
the rate of growth in current dollar GNP has come back more in line
with the rate of growth in total debt, but the spread between the
two rates remains high with total debt in 1984 growing at a 13.8
percent rate and current dollar GNP at a 10.8 percent rate. This
large spread is a function of the high and rising growth rates for
total private non-financial debt combined with the very high rates
of increase of U.S. Government debt during the past two years. As
we look to the foreseeable future, it seems that we are faced with
a large, chronic, intractable increase in U.S. Government debt Which
will swell in recessions or periods of slow growth and reduce some-
what in periods of strong economic expansion. Along with this will
probably be powerful increases in to0al private non-financial debt
... periods in which current dollar GNP expands at high and rising
rates.

It seems likely that the unusually large spread between the
rate of increase of total debt and the growth rate for current
dollar GNP will persist. This assumes, of course, no major break-
through in Federal spending cuts or in new sources of revenues.

Net Funds Raised in U.S. Credit Markets,
1973-1984, by Types of Obligations

Table 5 presents the net funds ral.sed in U.S. credit (or debt)
markets during 1973-1984 by types of obligations issued. It pro-
vides more detail on the total debt figures presented earlier.

It is interesting to analyze each type of obligation in,,terms
of its share of the total funds raised in U.S. debt (or credit)
markets during 1973-1984. The shares are calculated from the table
but not shown on it. Not surprisingly, the share of the total taken
by U.S. Government securities has increased greatly in recent years.
During 1980-1984,inclusive, the average annual share of Treasury
issues was 24.3 percent, compared with an average of 15.3 percent

Page 4
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year. As will be noted, the not amount of fund Ad'Vancod each year
matches, of course, the not amount raised in U.s. crelit market
each year in l'able 5.

liero again it is interostina to consider sny changes which
havo occurred in the share t the total advanced by the various In-,
estors and le.ders. Households, which includes not only Individual

households but also personal trusts and non-profit ,r:anzatIOni,
provide 12. ) percent on average of the total funds advanced during
1973-1981. During 197)-1975 the household share averaged 17 percent
siad during 1942-1984 It avoraqOd only 11.6 percent.
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The IAriust shIAr* ot !! Jtc. 3 a. advanced came frcim the com-
:'jr;. banks. Their not inr: eaz in loats a.-4 nv1&twej.te a'+eraqed
:3.1; percent of totzl fuNrds advai;.ed during' 19.7.3-;924. '.The commr-
,:iji banks' shiri4 was conaiiton'.ly iin the 20-2 peor.snt ra;.':je.
11(,4t. .r, uring 1980-,M4 their average share was 2,.6 percen ,

t~wsdt~he low side of the ranqv. -During 0973-'.,974 thse commercial
'sank share was unusually hVih, .! ing 3:. 3 percent.

1.he share Qf. k:tal fi his dv'ntd by the savings atnd loan
.+~o, ixn 4'.o 11.9 , p coeot during 1973-1984. :1lowevor, this

aviio'i4 k , :%jtl do~wn by yrari ).ika 1981-198 in which the SiLl were
uuD)oet to "J4,inturmediation," i.e,, nut outflujwr of funds ususid

oy i.h fact that the reAqistasd ral.ts tae/ COuld pay on their osposits,
,tro LelMw ;,om.etitivi* matk't rates. I 2r iv 197-977 the S61,81
,,oiu avurigod, 17. ) ,urent of the total, and atq" averas ng only

1.4 :)oren n cf the totaJ liriivi 041-1941 1h6 SiLA 'averiqnd 15 perolsnt
in 1of3-114 4. rmiu )f culi,vis on the irntuiost rates they can pay
on iopositn, thv '&1L arn aogqrvsa.vel! vxpsridi.ng their le,1Jinq and
InvOsting.

''hO mutual ,'vinqs banks' wi' , of totai fundo advlaneed har
a%-iraqea4 znly J poet:!unt duri n 19 7 J- 0 84. Hrm again the Avereq.*
has bun Araqjed down by the long period tL which the sa, Lngs hanrs
wore sub~oct to "diuintermediation," The share o the total funds
,jdvancqd by the life insurance companies during 1973-1944 was 7.1
,,trcnt. This nas Lotn an nusu.ly ,table ahare over ns period.
the share )f t'tai !Jriis I,,anc ., s,.a ie private pension funds has
%',ertAq,)l 1.9 percent duriivi 1)7,J-A')d4 and that of state and local
r.*tirvmtnt Tntis naii .v .+a]td ),,i.urL:ot, 3in,:o we are dealing

wti' With tnulo bt u, r cro.ii ,iirkvtit, the jar+e qu.ity invest-
sent oi rno pr%*.,ate pens~on finds and state and local retirement
fuini s ire not inclidd. ruor to 19S,) the money market funds had
only, a minute share of total funds advanced, but since then their
share has ivorqeud 4. orcont of tne total. In 98i it burgeoned
t4 I2. P .ir cent.

m"ina ly, tve uihare of total -at funds advanced by toreijn in-
,!%htocs ,n U, ;. ..ubt markets has averaged 4.3 percent during 1973-
;)94. The peak was 1977 when the share of foreign investors reached
1.,.4 percent. Althoqh thu average share is comparatively small, the
dollar amounts are large and a manor proportion of the investments
are in U.S, Govornront securities. In 1984, for example. foreign
investors added 526.5 billion to tn. ir holdings of U.S. government
oblioations and $15.9 billion to their noldings of corporate bonds.
Moreover, in addition to not funds advanced in U. S. credit markets,
as shown in Table 6, foreigners are also large investors in American
equities and in direct investment in U, S. enterprises.

The Forces Behind the explosion of Total
U.S. ubt and the Possible Consequences

As we have seen, not only has the absolute amount of total debt
in trhe U.S. exploded in recent years, but total debt has risen markedly
relative to the rate of increase in the size of our economy as measured
by current dollar GNP, What can be said about the forces behind this
explosion and the possible consequence of 1t
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Some of the fovUes come from the side of the borrower. This
is self-evident in the case of tte hug € increase in U.S. Government
debt which is the product of the enormous, chronic deficit being
run by the Federal 0ovseriment. out thera are powerful forces from
the borrowers' side in Yirtually ali of the private debt sectors.
Certainly the high and 0(s'tn inflation rt. r. 1977-1979, and the
expectation that the inflation rate would remAinhigh, encouraged
the rapid growth of private debt in those Mid subsequent yoarsu *
Theoretically, at least, the lower actual Inflation rate and pro-
sumably the reduced expectation of inflation should be a lessor
force today in borrowers' willingness to incur debt. In corporate
fixed-income financing, both short and long-term, the burgeoning of
mergers and acquisitions in the past few years had been a very im-
portant force for debt expansion, On the other hand, in recent
years the sharp increase in the total proportion of loans made on a
floating or adjustable rate basis has had the effect of shifting the
"interest rate risk" (the risk of a sharp increase in market interest
rates) onto the borrower and off the Lender. This should have been
a force toward reduced willingness of borrowers to incur debt but It
has probably been outweighed by incentives provided to borrowers to
incur debt as outlined below,

what are the forces which have come from the lender, or from
other parties, which help to explain the recent explosion of private
debt? The basic and fundamental force has been the pervasive move
by virtually all lenders to match maturities of their deposit or
other Iiabilities with the maturities of the assets they acquire.
The widespread adoption of floating, adjustable, or variable rates
on the traditionally long-term assets has greatly facilitated this
matching process. Accordingly, virtually all lenders today--not just
commercial banks--are engaged In "spread banking." Their profitaili-
ty nomes from a positive spread between what they can obtain on their
new loans and investments and the interest coot on their deposits and
other liabilities.

Along with the fact that the floating, variable, or adjustable
rate loans and investments shift the interest rate risk from the
lender to the borrower, the lenders have become much more aggressive
in recent years in expanding their total loans and investments. This
has been particularly true in the case of the thrifts which are new
to "spread banking." Since many of the thrifts have been incurring
losses in the past several years due to the fact that their portfolios
of fixed-rate, long-term bonds and mortgages are yielding less than
their cost of money plus administrative costs, the shift to spread
banking has encouraged many thrifts to expand their new loans and in-
vestments vigorously to reduce their losses and improve profitability.
Another way to put it is that many thrifts, saddled with losses on
their holdings of long-term, fixed-rate bonds and mortgages acquired
as long as twenty years ago, are now making new loans and investments
on a positive spread between their current return and their current
cost of money. The name of the game is to expand new loans and in-
vestments aggressively on a profitable spread and thus to reduce the
overall loss position of the individual thrift and ultimately to re-
store profitability. The pursuit of "spread banking" by -he thrifts
has coincided with new lending powers which permit the thrifts to place

Page 7
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substantial amounts of their funds'idto commer :al asd Aaustrial
loans and other new landing areas,

some of hte forces for rapd cudrait expanibtn have :Jme !rom
third Oarties such as home builders or autumoble Qomtane. to
hold down the out of carryAna a nome mortgage and to help home
buyers to qualify for loans, many buillers "buy d(lwn" the Interest
tat* (or the first few years and autumobtle :oepani s "bvy lown
the interest rate on car lOans to encourage t jrchases. heyhrid
that there Are many home mortgage nnnov t n such as "'" te
payment mortgages" designed to maXe it *sdi'r for home bafrowere to
quality for loans and to carry them.

The explosion of Jebt in tr.e past several years nas been based
on the expectation of a continifnq h)qh inflation rate. This expec-
tation not only encoura,4ed the borrower to incrvaoe his ndinbtestnes$
but .t also encouraged the lenl'tz or investor to take cori aderabl*
risks with oonfidence that inflation woqlj "bail out" basically un-
sound loans and inveetments, The heavy losses in farm loans of today
are based on the fact that many fareOIe neatlyy expa ided their opera-
tionti in the convictior, that farmland p prices would contibuo to rise
sharply and to would prices of foodstuffs, and lending institutions
increased their farm loans with the expectation that inflation minx-
mized credit risks. Not surprislnqly, the deflation in farminq has
led to massive losses. The same can be said about oil loans. The
rash of losses in these loans stems to a great extent from the unex-
poctud IoiAtion noll prices.

There is "ttgr evidence that too rapid an *xwansmon of honmde
mortijaqe credit, much of it on a minimum down-payment basis, has
brought on a larle increase in delinquencies and foreclosures and
actual losses. This ,a supported by surveys of the Mortgage Bankers
Association and by the experience of the Federal National Mortgage
Association (}'annie Mae). In fact, faced with mounting losses, Fannie
Mae has )ust announced several ways in which it in tighteninq credit
standards for the mortgages which it purchases. Delinquencies and
forocloskres are also rising sharply in the case of commercial mort-
gaq es, the result of both deflation of the values of commercial real
estate in many parts of the country and excessive risks taken in many
loua. In March of this year the Home Loan BanK Board reported that
outstanding foreclosed loans of S&Ls totaled $7 billion, with a 27
percent lump in )ust the first quarter, with most of the increase in-
volving commercial mortgages.

As shown in the accompanying table, during 1973-1984 the annual
rate of increase in household debt (home mortgages, consumer credit,
and personal loans) followed fairly closely the annual rate of increase
in total current dollar personal disposable income with the exception
of 1977-1979 in which household debt increased at much higher rates
than disposable personal income.

Page 8
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Rate o1 Inorease

Household Debt

13.21

8.2

7.4

11.4

16.1

17.0

15.2

9.0

8.6

S.,

10,2

12,8

Rnte of [nczease
i in Disposable

Personal incone

9.2

9,8

9.0

1010

12,2

11.9

10.9

11.9

6.3

7,3

10.3

The cost of carrying this debt has, of course, risen not only
because of the large increase in outstanding household debt but also
because of the large increase in interest charges In the past decade.
During 1981-1984, inclusive, total consumer credit has increased by
nearly $200 billion, or by 51 percent. Zn the same period total
current dollar personal disposable income has increased by 40.A per-
cent. Zn just the past two years total consumer credit has increased
by $147.8 billion, or by 33.5 percent, whereas total personal dis-
posable income has increased by $396.3 billion, or by 18.2 percent.
These figures suggest that consumer credit may be expanding at too
high a rate and at an unsustainable rate. But, at the same time,
total personal liquid assets are growing strongly and have increased
by $483 billion, or by 24,3 percent in 1983-1984.

Concluding Cments

During the pant several years he toLal debt in tme V.S. has
exploded not only in absolute amount but also in relation to the site
nf our economy as measured by total current dollar GNP, Much of the
rapid increase in debt has been produced by the succession of huge
Federal deficits, but nearly all sectors of private debt have also
registered very large increases. -,
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Behind the explosion of total private debt has been the
willingness of'borrowers to incur debt in a period in which the
inflation rate was high and was expected to remain high. in -,
recent years the main thrust of the privatedebt explosion came
more from the intense competition of lenders and investors toput
money to work. IU 4ppears that in doing so lenders and investors
often took excessive risks.

The rising tide of deolnqiuencies and foreclosures, as well
as actual losses incurred' by ltindrs, in' Virtually all sectors of
the private debt market, is undoubtedly I n part the result of too
fa t an expansion of private debt. The pressure of lenders to
expand their loans an4 investments seems too often to have been
accompanied by the assumption of excessive rinks. The transition
from a high inflation rate to a low one, and actual deflation irn
sectors euch as agriculture and energy, has undoubtedly contributed
much to a worsening of the debt situation,

Ther4 is not only an urgent need to reduce the Federal deficit
by a significant measure, There is also the need to reduce the
rate of increase in total private debt So that it is closer to the
rate of expansion of total current dollar ONP. Toward this end,
more careful underwriting of credit risks and tith'.or credit
standards b/eanding institutions should have the highest priority.

Page 10
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Total Met Funds Advanced

Private Domestic Nonfinancial
Sectors:

Households
Nonfarm noncorporate business
Corporate business
State and local governments

Foreign

U. S. Government

Financial Institutions:

Sponsored credit agencies
Mortgage po-,Is
Federal Reserv System
Commercial Banking
Savings and loan associations
Mutual Savings Banks
Credit unions
UANe insurance companies
Private pension funds
State and local government

TABLE 6

Net Funds Advanced in U.S. Credit NMrkets, 1973-1981
(S bi I lions)

19 0 . 5 197b 1977 1978 1979 1980 1981 198W 1983 980

240.4 226.5 213.2 281.1, 380.7 478.2 488.7 131.7 191.8 188.8 635.9 865.9

h.o.1 4(%.8 35.7 27.o 3D. 5 61.3 71.-2 36.4. 42-6 51.41. 9.1
1.1 o.? 0.8 1.2 o.6 ,.1 1.8 o.4 2.7 1.8 3.7

-1.4 7.8 12.3 8.0 -5-3 -2.3 5.2 1.3 15.6 11.8 19.2)
5.6 0.1 1.9 7.7 12.1 13 .2 21.5 18.0 9.6 29-1 40-2

0.6 u.2 6.1 15-2 39.6 38.0 -A.6 23.2 .16.3 18.1 27.1

3.9 9.4 13.1 7.9 10.0 17.1 19.0 23.7 21.1 16.0 9.7

15.5 20.8 1,.5 1.7 6.3 26.7 30.0 26.1 33.2 15.7 3.1
3.f 3.1 7.1 12.2 16.1 13.6 23.1 19.2 15.0 49.5 66.1
9.2 6.2 8.5 9.8 7.1 T.0 7.7 1.5 9.2 9.8 10.9
1.6 66.8 29.1 59.6 87.6 129.0 123.1 100.6 ±02.3 107.2 136.1

26.8 18.1 37.u 50.T 6L3.2 56.7 19.3 46.2 23.1 20.2 101.6
1.3 3.1 10.7 1-.8 11.1 8.8 1.1 5.9 1.0 0.6 18.1
3.6 2.7 5.1 6.6 7.2 7-3 2.8 2.1 3.7 10.t 16.7

12.3 12.9 16.9 23.7 27.5 33.1 33.1 32. 31.T 13.5 51.2
2.3 5.6 7.0 3.6 12.2 8.3 28.2 30.8 30.8 35.7 27.0

retirement fmds 5.7 6.7 9. 9.8 11.9 17.0 10.8 20.9 22.5 21.7 19.0
Otber insurance companies 3.1. 4.6 7.3 12.5 17.5 16.5 13 9.9 9.1 5.0 1.7
Finance companies 11.1 1.9 2.6 11.1 22.5 21.0 27.1 13.9 27.0 5.0 21.2
REITS 5.6 0..- -1.8 -3.8 -.2.1 -1.1 -1.0 -0.7 -1.1 -0.7 -0.3
MItual fuds 1.3 0.7 0.5 -0.2 3.9 0.8 1-9 1.8 5.3 12.7 11.1
Money market funds -- 0.8 0.7 O.6 -0.1 3.2 1r.8 11.9 62.5 21.1 -.21.1
Brokers and dealers O.io -0.8 1.0 3.1 -.- 1, -1. O.b -0.7 2.3 -0.2 -12.3

f Souree: Federal Reserve board. Flow of Funds

105.9
5.9

25.6
41.3

12.9

18.8

28.2
13.9

179.9
122.1

10.2
12.8
53.5
24.9

Z-7.4
7.2

35.1
0.1

25.5
38.6

7.3

0
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Total U.S. Public and Private Debt

. ontinues to Explode

by

James J. O'Leary, Economic Consultant
United States Trust Company

April 4# 196

The fourth quarter of 1985 Flow of Funds statistics of the
Federal Reserve Board have just been released and they show that
the explosion ot total oebt in the United states which has been
under way in the past several years, continued in 1995. Zn fact,
the power of the explosion increased quarter-by-quarter during
the year, reaching a startling annual rate of $1.4 trillion in
the fourth quarter.

During 1965 as a whole the total outstanding debt--Government
and private--increased by a record $1,071 billion. This was a 15
percent annual rate of increase. Since the end of 1979 through
the close of 1985 the total outstanding debt has risen from $4.3
trillion to $8.2 trillion, nearly doubling in the past six years.
The spread between the 15 percent increase in total U.S. debt in
1985 was a record 9,3 percentage points more than the 5.7 percent
increase in total current dollar GNP.

The Record of the Growth of Total
Debt in the U.S.- Since 1973

Table I shows the growth of total outstanding debt in the
U.S. since 1973, with a breakdown of the major classes of debt.
Table 2 traces the annual net increase of total outstanding debt
and its components during IF- same period, As will be seen, the
net increase in total debt has jumped from $491.2 billion in 19 2
to $1,070.9 billion in 1985, Charts 1 and 2 show the explosive
growth of total debt and its components during the past several
years.

Table 3 presents the annual growth rates of total U.8, debt
and its major components since 1973. As will be seen at the bottom
ot the table, the seasonally adjusted annual rate of increase of
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total debt rose from 11.8 percent in tne first quarter of 1985
to 18.6 percent in the fourth, averaging 15 percent for the
year. The behavior of state and local government debt was par-
ticularly noteworthy. Tne increase soared to 31.2 percent in
1985 and to a 53.4 percent annual rate in the fourth quarter.
This was, of course, the result of the fear that new issues of
state and local government bonds would become fully taxable on
January 1, 1986. Household debt (consumer and home mortgage)
expanded vigorously at a 14.3 percent rate in 1985 and at an
annual rate of 15.6 percent in the fourth quarter.

The Expansion of Total Debt Relative
to the Expansion of GNP

Table 4 shows the annual rates of increase of total debt in
the U.S. relative to the increase of GNP during 1973-1985. Since
the debt figures are in current dollars (not corrected for infla-
tion), they are related to ONP in current dollar terms. As will
be seen, in Table 4 and Chart 3, there was a close relationship
between the rate of increase in total debt and current dollar ONP
during the years 1973-1981, which would have been expected. Since
then, however, as shown in Chart 3, the gap between the two has
widened sharply with total debt increasing at a 15 percent rate
in 1985 and current dollar GNP expanding at only a 5.7 percent rate,
Thus, in 1985 the gap between the two was 9.3 percentage points,
by far the largest spread since 1981. Similarly, a wide gap has
opened up between the rate of increase in total private non-financial
debt and current dollar GNP, as shown in Table 4,

Net Funds Raised AnnuAlly in U. S.
Credit Markets, 1980-1985

Table 5 shows the net funds raised each year in U.S. credit
markets in 1980-1985. Total net borrowing in 1985 amounted, as
noted earlier, to $1,070.9 billion. Some of the detailed numbers
are rather staggering. in spite of apparent determination in Wash-
ington to reduce the Federal deficit, net new issues of U.S. Treasury
obligations totalled $223.6 billion in 1985, compared with $198,8
billion in 1974. Part of the explanation was the high rate of
commodity credit payments late in 1985. The net increase of tax-
exempt obligations was an enormous $173.4 billion last year, with
$96 billion coming in the fourth quarter alone. As interest rates
declined, the net new issues of corporate bonds of non-financial
corporations rose sharply to $67.9 billion and of financial corpora-
tions to $20.6 billion, both record amounts. Similarly, 1985 brought
record amounts of increase in home mortgages ($152.8 billion) and
in multifamily mortgages ($25.8 billion). The net increase in con-
sumer credit, $103.6 billion, was another record on top of the $94.8
billion in 1984. On the other hand, due to the sluggishness of the
economy, the net increase of "Bank loans N.E.C." (largely the commer-
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cial and industrial loans of tne banks) increased only $30.7
billion in 1985, compared with $79.5 billion in 1984. Finally,
the not increase of U.S. Government related mortgage pool securi-
ties was a record $78.8 billion last year.

Table 6 shows net funds raised in 1985 on a quarterly season-
ally adjusted annual rate basis. As will be seen, the tempo of
total net borrowing rose from $844.4 billion in the first quarter
to a gigantic annual rate of $i,461.J billion in the fourth. Tax-
exempt issues jumped from a $73.7 billion annual rate in the first
uarter to a staggering $370.8 billion in the tourth. Home mortgages
ollowed a similar pattern, rising to a $174.4 billion annual rate
in the fourth quarter. On the other hand, net consumer credit ex-
pansion fell from a $119.2 billion annual rate in the first quarter
to $76 billion in the fourth.

Net Funds Advanced Annually in U. S.
Credit Markets, 1900-1985

Table 7 provides the statistics on net funds advanced each
year in U.S. credit markets curing 1980-1985. The total net funds
advanced in 1965, $1,070.9 billion, is, of course, the same as total
net funds raised in Table 5. Several of the details in Table 7
merit special comment.

"Households" (not only indivLdual investors but also personal
trusts, endowment funds, and other sources of funds not specifically
shown in other items in the table) increased their holdings of
credit instruments in 1985 by an enormous $198.7 billion, far above
any prior year. The state and local governments supplied a spectac-
ular $113.8 billion, undoubtedly the result of the fact that a sub-
stantial part of the funds which had been raised by state and local
governments in 1985 were reinvested, perhaps temporarily, in the
money markets. Of very great importance, foreign investors in-
creased their holdings of U.S. credit market instruments by a record
$72.8 billion in 1985. Their holdings will be analyzed in the next
section.

The huge $21.6 billion increase in the holdings of U.S. Govern-
ment securities and Federal agency issues by the Federal Reserve
System merits special comment. These holdings were increased by the
Fed under its open market operations. When the monetary authorities
buy Government securities they supply reserves to the commercial
banking system. Since the banks can expand their demand deposits
by a multiple of about six times their reserves, the Federal Reserve
System through its open market purchases last year made possible an
expansion of about $130 billion in commercial bank demand deposits.
As will be noted, the net purchases of $21.6 billion by the Fed was
more than double any year shown in the table. It would be hard to
say, in the light of these numbers, that the Fed war in 1985 any-
thing less than massively easy in its policy. Not surprisingly,
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the commercial banking system increased its loans and investments
by a huge $181.2 billion in 1985.* The composition of this increase
ts interesting ano revealing. The commercial banks expanded their
holdings of U.S. Treasury issues by $10.5 billion and reduced
their holdings of Federal agency issues by $3.0 billion. The in-
crease in their holdings of tax-exempt obligations was a mammoth
$39.3 billion. Other increases were mortgages, $48.2 billions
corporate bonds, $6.2 billion consumer credit $42.9 billion bank
loans N.E.C. (commercial and industrial), $28.0 billion and security
credit, $10.3 billion. Tney reduced their holdings of open-market
paper by $1.3 billion. Thus it may be said that with the Federal
Reserve supplying reserves generously in 1985, and with commercial
and industrial loan demand weak, the banks used their lending and
investing power to add nearly $50 billion to their holdings of U.S.

Government and state and local government obligations, thus in

effect monetizing this debt. Finally, there was a huge increase of
$85.1 billion in the holdings of credit instruments by mutual fundds.
This included $42.0 billion of US. Government securities, $31.4
billion of tax-exempts, $11.6 billion of corporate bonds, and $0.2
billion of commercial paper.

Table 8 shows the sharply rising tempo of net funds advanced,
quarter-by-quarter at seasonally adjusted annual rates last year.
As will be seen, particularly spectacular was the seasonally ad-
justed rate of $333.3 billion for households in the fourth quarter,
the $180.9 billion rate for state and local governments in the
fourth quarter, the $201.6 billion annual rate for the commercial
banking system and the $103.5 billion annual rate for the mutual
funds.

Foreign Investment in U.S.
Credit Markets in 1985

As shown in Table 9, foreign investors held $368.7 billion
in U.S. credit market instruments at the end of 1985, as well as
$98.7 billion of U.S. corporate equities. Their holdings of U.S.
Government securitie; amounted to $214.6 billion and their holdings
of U.S. corporate bonds to $103.6 billion.

Table 10 presents the annual net increase in foreign holdings

of U.S. credit market instruments since 1962. As will be noted,

last year foreign investors added $72.8 billion to their holdings
of U.S. credit market instruments, by far a record increase. The

net increase in their holdings of U.S. Treasury issues was 
$21.8

billion, appreciably less than the $26.5 billion in 1984. But in

1985 foreigners added an enormous $41.4 billion to their 
holdings

of U.S. corporate bonds, dwarfing the $16.4 billion in 1984. There

was, in addition, a very large $9,6 billion increase in foreign

holdings of commercial paper.

Finally, Table 11 provides some measures of the importance

of foreign investment in U.S. credit markets. As will be seen in

The difference between the $181.2 billion total increase in comercial bank credit

in 1985 and the $170.8 billion total in funds advanced by cousnrcisl banking in

1985 shown in Table 7 is explained by the fact that $10.4 billion of "aiscellansous
assets" wore liquidated in 1985, Page 4
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column (3) the net increase in foreign holdings in 1985 amounted
to 6.8 percent of the net increase ot $1,070.9 oillion in total U.S.
credit market debt last year. As shown in column (6), the net
increase in foreign holdings of U.S. Government seeurities amounted
to 9.7 percent of the total net increase in Treasury issues, some-
what lees than the 12.9 percent in 1984. On the other hand, the
net increase in foreign holdings of U.S. corporate bonds in 1985
was a whopping 42.9 percent of the total net increase in such
issues.

The statistics show clearly that foreign investors have
become a major and vital force in the U.S. credit markets. This
is a natural development when our country is running a huge and
rising deficit in our balance of payments with the rest of the
world. With the depreciation of the value of the dollar, our huge
balance of payments deficit, should level out and then begin to de-
cline so that we must prepare for the time we cannot count so
heavily on the availability of funds from abroad.

Concluding Comments

The explosion of total debt in the U.S., and the wide gap
between the rate of increase in total debt and the rate of increase
in current dollar OP, are puzzling in many respects both as to
their causes and their consequences. My purpose in this paper is
just to bring up to date the paper I wrote in August 1985 entitled
The Explosion of Debt in the United States. Ln that paper my con-
clusion was that the earl part of tne 4ebt explosion was caused
basically by the expectation that inflation would continue indefi-
nitely at a high rate but that more recently, as inflation has
receded, it was more the result of very aggressive lending by
financial institutions. Certainly the emergence of a massive
Federal deficit contributed strongly to the debt explosion, but the
facts are that private debt has also exploded. The phenomenal
increase in tax-exempt bonds in 1985, caused by the expectation
that interest on new issues of tax-exempts would be Federally taxable
in 1986, was certainly a very important factor in the record 15 per-
cent rate of increase in total U.S. debt last year. Had the $173.4
billion increase in tax-exempt bonds been a more normal $50 billion,
the rate of increase in total U.S. debt would have been 13.3 per-
cent, utill a very high number but considerably less than the actual
15 percent rate.

The explosion of total debt raises some baffling questions.
How could we have had such a high rate of increase of debt in 1985
accompanied by a significant fall of interest rates? The answer
lies in the sluggish growth in real ONP last year, the high onemploy-
ment of resources, and the marked decline of the inflation rate.
All of these forces fostered an easy credit policy by the Federal
Reserve. Beyond this was the huge foreign trade deficit which
caused our economy to be "lopsided" with the services and high tech
sectors flourishing and many basic industries like steel quite de-
pressed. The strong expansion of foreign investments in the U.So.,
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rhe natural outcome of our trade deficit,ihelped greatly to finance
the debt expansion, but more important was the aggressively easy
credit policy by the Fed which encouraged the monetization of much
of the debt. The sluggish expansion of real GNP in the U.S. and
in othor major industrial countries led to a decline of the infla-
tion rate and particularly to the drop in the price of oil.

Much of the explosion of total U.S. debt occurred during a
period of historically very high interest rates. In the case of a
substantial part of the debt the rates are adjustable and are now
adjusting downward with the very sharp drop of rates. Moreover,
much of the fixed-rate debt is being, or will be, refinanced at
the much lower level of rates. So, the spectacular decline of
interest rates has relieved some of the interest burden of carrying
the swollen outstanding debt. Beyond that, the rallies in both the
fixed-income and equities securities markets have greatly increased
the market values of both bonds and stocks and have thus increased
the wealth of the general public.

Can the growth of total debt at an explosive rate far above
the growth of current dollar ONP continue indefinitely without
serious consequences? Logic would say it cannot because it would
ultimately lead to an excessively large burden of debt in the
economy which would threaten severe deflationary pressures. There
is evidence that we may already be seeing some of the consequences
of too fast an expansion of debt in rising credit losses being ex-
perienced by lending institutions.

What will happen if the declining dollar halts our expanding
trade deficit, as is widely expected, and then leads to a signifi-
cant decline in the trade deficit. The effect of increasing import
prices, in addition to tighter use of labor and other resources as
real growth becomes stronger, would tend to cause some rise in the
inflation rate and to remove the Fed's option of an easy credit
policy. With the trade deficit falling, the supply of foreign
funds in our credit markets would decline. So it would seem that
under conditions such as these the rate of debt expansion would
have to fall if we were to avoid a serious upward movement of rates.

My general conclusion, then, is that it would be unwise to
conclude that we can safely ignore the explosion of debt in the U.S.

Page 6



TABUE 1

Year-End Ouftstanling Debt in the United StaLes. Th-1 5

(S billions)

Domestic Non inancial
Private mon-. State &

U. S. son- House- financial Local Ron- Al l
Total Gov't. financial holds Business Govts. Foreign Financial Financial Sectors

1973 1,919.1 349.1 1,570.1 670.9 TO5. 193.3 67.0 1,98b.2 "91. , -,0.2

19 4 2,094.2 360.8 1,.33.4 -725.5 5)0.c 207.9 19.8 2,1. ].>. r 2 ,.40. 7

19T5 2,288.8 446.3 1,842.E 1T8.8 843.5 220.2 91.2 2,38u.G 239.9 2,o1-.9

1976 2,532.6 515.8 2,016.9 871.2 912.2 233.5 110.6 2,e43.2 2b 1.i 2,9 U4.i

19T7 2,854.1 572.5 2,281.5 1,012.2 1.023.9 245.5 123.9 2,S18., 35. 1 ,

1918 3,218. 1 626.2 2,591.9 1,182.5 I,i4.3 262.0 161.9 3,s3.O 181. 1 3,171. 1

1919 3,604.2 663.6 2,.940. 1,362.5 1,298.5 219.6 182.5 3,7,6.T .64.7 4,251.4

1980 3,948.3 142.8 3,205.5 1,48T.O 1,421.1 -9)6.9 209.6 4,157".9 527.6 4,685.5

1931 4,328.4 830.1 3,498.3 1,619.2 1,576.1 303.0 231.0 , ,5., 6t11.7 5,171.1

1982 4, 28.9 991.4 3,731.5 1,712.1 1,69L1 334.3 226.4 4,955.3 t4 3.- 5.638.7

1963 5,255.3 1,111.9 4,OTT.3 1,81.5 1,818.8 31.0 245.2 5,500.5 7T4. 3 6,214.1

1984 5,9T7.5 1,3T6.8 4,600.7 2,120.1 2,012.2 401.8 246.3 6,2243.8 907.3 T,131.4

1985 6,861.3 1,600.5 5,260.9 2,418.4 2,306.2 536.3 245.9 7,107.1 1,094.8 8,201.9

Source: Federal Reserve Board. Flow of Funds
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TABLE 2

Net increase in Outstandin Sebt in the Ubited States. 9T3-19865
bilIons)

Domestic onflnmcial
Private Ron- State &

U. S. Non- House- financial Local Non- Ali
Total Gov't. financial holds Business Govts. Foreimm Financial Financial Sectors

1973 187.7 8.3 179.1. T8.1 88.5 12.8 6.3 194.0 45.C 239.8

19T 175.3 11.8 163.5 54.8 94.1 14.6 15.0 190.3 39.0 229.3

1975 193.0 85.4 107.6 53.5 41.8 12.3 11.3 204-4 T.3 211.6

1976 243.5 69.0 174.5 91-5 69.8 13.2 19.3 26-.6 21.3 283.8

19-77 319.4 56.8 262.6 i4o.7 110.0 12.0 13.5 332.9 45. 378.7

1978 369.8 53.7 316.2 172.0 127.6 16.5 33.8 03. 74.1 4TT.7

1979 386.0 3T.4. 348.6 179.3 151.T 17.6 20.2 406.2 82.4 1,88.7

1980 341.8 79.2 262.6 118.9 126.5 1T.2 2T.2 371.8 57.6 426.6

1981 372.7 8T.4 285.3 119.7 158.6 6.8 27.2 1.0T.6 89.0 488.9

1982 395.3 161.3 234.1 87.9 120.2 25.9 15.7 1.19.8 80.2 491.2

2983 542.9 186.6 356.3 187.4 131.2 37.6 18.9 545.3 89.2 651.0

1981 765.9 298.8 567.1 239.2 283.0 45.0 2.8 73-8 138.2 906.9

1985 883.8 223.6 660.2 297.7 234.0 128.5 -0.4 883.4 187.5 1.070.9

Source: Federal Reserve Board, Flow of Fumd

I.-'
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-Ab LE 3

Growth Rates of lb3or Db1t Aggregfte. in .he U.. A--5

(Percent Annual Ohamt.

U m.St.i -nfinano &!

U.S.
Gov't.

2.4,

31.

23.7

15.5

l.0

9.)

6.0

11.9

11.8

19.

18.8

16.9

16.2

10.6
15.7
11.4
23.7

Pri ate
Non- House-

financial

12.9

10..4

0.2

9.5

13.0

13.9

13.5

9.0

9.1

b.8

9.7

14.0

14.3

11.8
11.8
13.0
17.9

1.olds3

13.2

7. 1

5T.6

11.3

13.0

14.3

12.2
12.5
14.0
65.6

No.- State
financial L. al
Business Gov'ts.

14. 7.1

- o.O.

12.1e '*1

0.

11.2 2.1

7.6 8.5

7.1 11.4

15.4 12.2

11.0 31.2

10.7 14.8
9.7 19.2

-7.2

12.

L.

12. 1

-0.2

-2.9
1.0

Fi .

12.1

12.9

20.4

17.8
17.7

Total

10.8

9.1

9.2

ic. 6

12. b

13.0

12.0

9.6

9.6

9.2

1l.6

11.7

14.8

- I 11.5
II 12.7

111 12.6
IV 19.2

Source: Federal Reserv Board. Flow of Funds

1973

1971

19 1t,

1976

1977

1978

1979

1980

1981

1982

198M3

1984

1985

1985

9.5 26.0 2.6 21.0 13.4
12.7 53.4 -1.3 19.4 18.6

Alt

:..

13.0

13.0

*0

tb



TABLE 4-

Rate. o: !ncrease in .2P and Lebt, 1973-1 *c

Impi -ci"- Total Private Total U.'.
Cur.-nt Price Real Ttal Noncfin-ancia i ! Gowe-e

GNP D riator aP -ebt Debt Let

197. .1 8. --. 6 10.5 20.1-

1975 8. 9.3 -72

19T6 10.9 5.2 5.4 -,.3 9.5 15.5

1917 1.7 5.5 5.- 23. 3.1

1976 13.0 7.3 . 24.5 _.9
1979 11.5 8.9 ,%5 2:. 1j.5

19W) 8.9 9.0 -. 2 1.. 9.0 11.9

198.7 1.9 ., 9.1 2l.6
19 3.7 . -2.5 6. o8 1.

l',S1 .4 -.3.8 i.5 7 -. 7 ".

11£, l.0 4.1 0. 5 14.5 14.0 o.

.1985 5.8 3.3 2.3 15.0 14.3 16.2

..
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Net Funds Rised in U.S. Credit Markets,

($ bil lions)

Total Net Borrowing

Total Net Borrowing by
Domestic Non-Financial Sectors:

U.S. Treasury Issues

Federal agency issues and mortgages

Tax-exempt obligations

Corporate bonds

Home mortgages

ultifamily mortgages

Commercial mortgages

Farm mortgages

Consumer credit

Bank loans N.E.C.*

Open market paper

Other**

1980 1981 1982 1963 :984 l'95

426.6 488.9 491.2 651.0 906.1 1. -- ,.

79.2

-0.6

30.3

26.7

94.2

7.6

19.2

10.2

4.7

37.0

5.7

27.1

87.4

-0.5

23.4

21.8

72.2

4.8

22.2

10.0

22.6

54.7

19.2

34.4

161.3

-0.9

48.6

18.7

50.5

5.4

25.2

4.2

17.7

S4.2

-4.7

14.2

186 .6

-0.1

57.3

16.0

116.6

11.9

48.9

2.6

56.7

26.8

-1.6

20.7

198.8

-0.2

65.8

47.1

13G. 7

20.7

62.0

-1.0

94.8

79.5

24.2

43.3

223.6

-0.1

17j.4

152.8

25.8

59.0

-4.5

103.6

30.7

12.9

38.8

(continued)

19 t~8- 198s

a
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a
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Table 5. (continued)

Net Funds Raised in U.S. Credit Markets. 1980-1985
(S billions)

;183 1984 1985

Foreign Net Borrowing in U.S.
Bonds
Bank loans N.E.C.
Open market paper
U.S. Government loans

Total Net Borrowing by Financial
Sectors
U.S. Government related:

Sponsored credit agency securities
Mortgage pool securities
Loans from U.S. Government

Private Financial Sectors:
Corporate bonds
Mortgages
Bank loans N.E.C.
Open market paper
Federal Home Loan Bank loans

0. h 54

11.5 . 7-.2

4.7 4.2 4.5

24.319.2
1.2

1.8

-0.9
4.8
7.1

30.5
15.0

i.9

3.5

0.9
20.9
16.2

14.949.5
0.4

i3.7
3.1
1.9

-1.1
0.8

Source: Federal Reserve Board, Flow of Funds

Mainly commercial and industrial loans of the commercial banks.

* Mainly finance company loans to business and various Government loans.

4.1 4.9-7.8 -6.9
2.5 -1.0
4.0 2.5

4.9
6.0
4.3

1.4
66.4

12.6

-0.2
16.0
-7.0

30.444.4

25.9
0.4
1.0

20.4
15.7

20.678.8

28.6
-0.2

4.2
41.3
14.2
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Table 6.
Net Funds Raised in U.,S. Credit Markets in 1985

Quarterly Seasonally Adjusted Annual Rates
($ billions) .

Total Net Borrowing

Net Borrowing by Domestic
Non-finangial Sectorar

U.S. Treasury Issues
raeral Agency issues and mortgages
Tax-exempt obligations
Corporate bonds
Hfome Mortgages
Multifamily mortgages
Commercial mortgages
Farm mortgages
Consumer Credit
Bank loans N.E.C.*
Open market paper
Other*

Foreign Net Borrowing in U.5.e

Bonds
Bank loans N.,.C.
Open Market paper
U.S. Government loans

Net Borrowing by Financial sectors:

U.6. Government-reiated

Sponsored credit agency securities
Mortgage pol securities
Loans from U.S. Government

Private Financial Sectors

Corporate bonds
Mortgages
Bank loans N.E.C.
Open market paper
Federal Home Loan Bank loans

_1. J- j I . IV
844.4 956,3 1,021.8 1,461.J

145.7
-0.2
73.7
58.0

122.7
23.1
57.7

0.2
119.2

14,4
23.5
49.9

222.6
-0.1

103.0
7u.0

145.0
22.0
56,2
-4.8
106.7
33.7
3,1
18.2

2.3 8.0
-11.9 0.7

0.3 -9.5
2.0 3.2

167.9
-0.1

146.1
b2. 8

169.124.,J
61.4
-8.5

112,4
33.8
11.0
24,0

2,8
7.5

-4.6
0,6

358.7
-0.1

370.8
72.8

174,4
33.6
60.7
-4,9
76.0
41.0
13.9
63.*0

6.Eb
-23.9

9.7
4.3

25.0 27.1 3.0 27.2
58.7 74.7 87.3 94,8

18.8 47.5 14.5 33.b
-- -0.3 -0.3 -0.2
0.3 1.9 14,0 0.4

47.3 9,6 72.9 35.1
13.5 9.9 20.1 13.3

Mainly commercial and industrial loans of the
commercial banks.

** Mainly finance company loans to business and
various Government loans.

Source Federal Reserve Bank, Flow of Funds.
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Table 7.

Net Funds Advanced ip U.S. Credit
IS bil Iiruo.

Markets, 1980-1985

1980 1981

Total Net Funds Advanced 424.9

Private Domestic Nonfinancial Sectors:

Households 30.4
Nonfarm noncorporate business A.4
Corporate business -2.2
State and local governments 17.9

Foreign 23.3

U. S. Government 23.7

Financial Institutions:

Sponsored credit agencies 26.4
Mortgage pools 19.2
Federal Reserve System 4.5
Comercial banking 100.6
Savings and loan associations 46.2
Mutual savings banks 5.9
Credi t unions 2.4
Life insurance companies 33.2
Private pension funds 30.6-
State and local government retlremenf- -..

funds 20.9
Other insurance companies 9.9.
Finance companies 1 3.5
REITS -0.7
Mutual funds 4.8
Money market funds 14.9
Brokers and dealers -0.7

, Source: Federal Reserve Board, Flab-of-funds
S

487.8

51.2
2.7

11.5
7.5

16.2

24.0

1982 1983 1984 1985

491.2 651.C 906.9 1,070.9

46. 1
1.6

13.8
27.2

22.8

15.9

74.0
4.7t

22.5
47.7

27.1

9.7

126.0
8.0

22.8
49.9

45.9

17.1

33.2 16.0 3.4 28.8
15.0 49.5 66.4 44.4
9.2 9.8 10.9 8.4

102.3 107.2 136.1 181.7
22.8 18.8 104.7 123.4
0.9 0.7 18.4 10.1
3.7 10.6 16,.7 12.8

34.7 43.5 50.6 56.3
31.1 35.2 25.9 24.9

22.5 23.4 16.0 28.7
9.4 5.0 1.7 9.1

20.9 10.2 27.5 39.3
-1.1 -- 0.1 0.U;
5.3 12.7 14-6 25.7

62.5 21.4 -21.4 38.0
2.3 -0.6 -6.3 4.9

1-)8.78.1
-2.0

113.8

72.8

22.5

25.1
78.8
21.6

170.8
75.5
12.1
16.9
65.6
23.4

19.4
9.6

48.1
1.8

85.1
1.5
1.7
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Table 8.

Net Funds Advanced in U.S. Credit Markets,
1985 -- Quarterly Seasonally Adjusted

Annual Rates
- . .(6 billions)

Total Net Funds Advanced

Private Domestic Nonfinancial Sectors

Households
Nonfarm nonoorporate business
Corporate business
State and local governments

Foreign

U.S, Government

Financial Institutions

Sponsored credit agencies
Mortgage pools
Federal Reserve System
Commerci banking
Savings and loan associations
Mutual savings banks
Credit unions
Life insurance companies
Private pension funds
State and local government retirement

funds
Other insurance companies
Finance companies
REITS
Mutual funds
Money market funds
Brokers and dealers

844.4 956.3 1,021.8 1,461.3

199.8
8.0

-31.1
74,3

32.6

30.6

33.3
58.7
20.4

126.1
62.4
19.2
20.4
53.1
22.0

-9.4
8.4

42.7
4.4

72.7
-0.3
-3.7

160.4
8.9
-3.0
78.1

71.2

8.8

28.8
74.7
34.8

168.3
-0.7

5.1
17.1
66.4
31,7

19.5
11.6
38.s
-3.4
79.6
50.1
11.7

101.3
11.2

1.7
113,9

96.3

26.6

19.8
87.3

-16.4
187.2
127.7

15.l
11.2
69.3
33.2

26.3
8.3

43.8
0.6

84.7
-28.5

1.1

333.34.4
24,0

188.9

91.3

24.0

18.4
94,8
49.7

201.6
112.6

9.3
19.0
73,6
6.08

41,3
10.3
67.1
5.4

103.5
-15.4

-20 3

Sources Federal Reserve Board, Flow of Funds
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Outstanding Finanial Aets Held by Foreigners (.billions)
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Table 10.

Not Increase in U.S. .redit Market Debt Held by
Forg-ianee... 1962-1985 (S billions) --

Total Net Increase
in Foreign Holdings
of U.S. CreditHaritet Debt*

1.4
0.7
0.8
0.2

-1.6
2.0
0.2

-0.4
10.4

26.5
8.4
0.6

11.2
6.1

15,2
39,6
33,3
-4.5
23.3

16,2
22.8
27.1
45,9
72,8

Net Increase in
Foreign Holdings
of Us. Treasury

1.3
0.6
0.4
0.0

-2.5
2,1
-0.5
-2.0

9.3

26.3
8,6
0.3
3.7
8.1

11,6
31.5
23.5
-14 I

10,7

6,9
12.8
16,9
26.5
21.8

Not Increase in
Foreign Holdings
of U.S. Corporate

b_ ondo .....

0.0
0.1
0.2

-0.2

0,6
-0. 1
0.2
0.5
0.7

0.3
0.1
0.0
0.9
0.6

0.9
3.6
1.9
2.6
8.2

8.4
10.6
4.9
16,4
41.4

* Totals will not always add up due to rounding.

Sources Federal Reserve Board, Flov-of-funds

1962
1963
1964
1965

1966
1967
1968
1969
1970

1971
1972
1973
1974
1975

1976
1977
1978
1979
1980

1981
1982
1983
1984
1985

Not Increase inforeign Holding$
of U.S.

0.0
0.0
0.2
0.4

0.2
0.0
0.6
1.0
Os

-0.2
0.0
0.3
6,6

-2,6

2.7
4.4
7.8
6.9
4.5

0.8
-0.5

S.4
3.0
9.6
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easures of Foreign Investment in U.S. credit Market Debt, 1962-1985
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Mr. TAUZIN. Do you have to leave now, Mr. O'Leary?
Mr. O'LEARY. I do. I could maybe answer a question or two if you

have them.
Mr. TAUZIN. If you gentlemen don't mind, I would like to pursue

one thought with you. Is it realistic to believe that the U.S. foreign
trade deficit is going to improve even as the dollar declinesin
International markets when half of the deficit is made up of energy
imports and those imports are on the rise, not on the decline?

Mr. O'LEARY. Up until a relatively short period of time ago, we
were running a trade surplus, in spite of the fact that we had those
energy imports. So it is reasonable to expect over a period of time
with-this depreciation in the value of the dollar that the trade deft.
cit will at least be markedly reduced. That is our policy. That is
our hope, that it will achieve that.

I would say within a period of 4 or 5 years, if these exchange
rates hold, there is a good chance that we may come back into a
trade surplus position. This will take time, but that is our policy.
That is what we are shooting for. That is what we are trying to
achieve. That is the reason we have got the pressure on to depreci-
ate the dollar relative to the yen, relative to other currencies. That
is the whole objective of it, to correct that trade deficit.

Mr. TAUZIN. Mr. O'Leary the early signs for this year are that
despite the position of the dollar on most of the world markets, as
low as it has been since some of the years in the seventies, the
trade deficit is not really moderating dramatically. On the con-
trary, we are going through a period of enlarging energy imports,
and the prospect of losing the domestic capacity to produce as a
result of the cheap prices in the marketplace tends to put us into a
more vulnerable position with regard to pricing of those energy im-
ports into the future.

Don't the trend lines indicate that we are going to be in worse
shape on foreign trade not better shape?

9. O'LEARY. No, I don't think so. I think those people who study
trade flows anticipated that this decline in the value of the dollar
would have its effect only with a considerable lag. It is what econo-
mists call the so-called J curve. Traditionally, when a currency is
depreciated, its trade position is improved but it is improved with a
lag of several months. Most business forecasts today predict a
stronger second half of the year, anticipating that we are going to
begin to see the advantageous effect of the depreciation in the
value of the dollar as we go through the second half of the year.

Mr. TAuziN. We will be interested in seeing that.
Thank you very much. As you can see, when Mr. Volcker left, we

almost lost most of our committee here. Mr. O'Leary, thank you
very much for your contributions today.

Mr. Segal, would you proceed, sir.

STATEMENT OF HARVEY H. SEGAL
Mr. SEGAL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I share Mr. O'Leary's concern about the rapid growth of domestic

debt, especially over the last 2 years. I think it is a trend that can't
be sustained for long, especially in an environment of low and fall-
ing inflation.
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I am a little bit more optimistic that somehow things will turn
for the better. I like to think that the debt surge is principally the
reflection of forces that are partly aberrant and essentially reversi-
ble; that the surge in household debt will be moderated as the stim-
ulus of lower home mortgage rates is spent; that the Gramm-
Rudman-Hollings restraints will really slow Federal spending and
as a result reduce U.S. Government borrowing a bit; and finally,
that the uncertainty over the tax exempt status of municipals-
and that is the fuel behind the veritable explosion of State and
local government offerings-will be banished.

Now, those may prove to be tall hopes, but I don't think that a
failure to realize them is necessarily going to spell disaster. We live
in a fiat money world, and I would agree with what Mr. O'Leary
implied, that if we get in trouble, we are going to inflate our way
out,

Now, what troubles me more than the size or the growth of our
debt is its composition. I think that we have lost sight of an old but
valid distinction between productive debt, which finances additions
to real wealth or productive capacity and enhances economic effi-
clency, and debt which is a counterpart of none of those benefits
and so is a dead weight burden.

Unfortunately, a lot of the Federal debt falls into this category,
and in my view it is particularly menacing because of the ease with
which the Government can lighten the real burden through infla-
tion. You know, it is fashionable in magazine and newspaper arti-
cles to point to dead weight in discussion of the Third World debt,
but I think that the invidious distinctions that have been drawn be-
tween the First World and the Third World countries are a bit ex-
aggerated.

Finally, a last point, Mr. Chairman, about which I have very
strong feelings. I think that the governors of the Federal Reserve
Board and those of you in Congress who pressured them took no
real account of the distinction between productive and dead weight
debt when on January 8 they extended regulation G to so-called
junk bonds issued in hostile corporate takeovers.

The ostensible reason at the time was that bond-financed takeov-
ers were leading to the dangerous overleveraging of the corporate
sector, but there is no evidence to sup port that view then or in
some of the numbers that Mr. O'Leary has presented in evidence.
If that view were valid, the Fed should have extended Reg G to all
bond-financed changes in ownerships, not just the hostile takeov-
ers.

So what began as a misplaced concern over corporate debt has
made Congress, through the agency of the Fed, a potentially domi-
nant player in contests for control of publicly held companies. It is
not a role that a legislature should play. What is more, I believe
that there is a strong and positive case to be made for more, rather
than less, corporate debt.

Greater reliance on credit markets and less on internally gener-
ated funds would enhance corporate profitability, preclude ill-ad-
vised efforts to diversify, and diminish conflicts between managers
and outside investors.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Segal follows:]
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Statement by

Harvey H. Segal

Fellow

Hanhattan Institute for POlicy Research

Thank you, 14r. Chairman. I'm Harvey Segal of the Manhattan
Institute, and I'm honored by tie Subcommittee's invitation to
testify on the problems of indebtedness. it's a large subjects and my
principal interest is in persu.sding you that there's a serious
misunderstanding about the debt --the so-called junk bonds--issued to
finance corporate takeovers. Sit in leading up to that issue, I'll
first touch on some other matters of general concern.

1he growth of total domestic debt: Policymakers become
concernsd--and rightly so--when the growth of debt oustripes the
growth of income. The fear is that borrowers will become overburdened
and that there will be defaults followed by destabilizing reductions
of credit demand. And the situation is complicated when the growth of
nominal income --GNP at current prices-- is strongly affected by
price deflation.

James O'Leary in his excellent analyses of the debt explosion
points to to an inordinately large gap that's opened up between the
growth of total debt and the growth of nominal income, and E. Gerald
Corrigan, president of the New York Federal Reserve Bank, has raised
essentially the same point. What happened in 1985 is that nominal GNP
grew at only 5.8% while total debt grew at very rapid 15%. The
principal reason for the wide gap was the fall of inflation, as
measured by the GNP deflator, to only 3.3%, the lowest annual
increase since 1967. Now I prefer what happened last year over what
happened in 1981 when nominal GNP increased at 11.7% and total debt at
10.5. The Sap# to be sure is smaller. But that's because inflation in
1985 was 9.7, a record high and real GNP increased by a puny 1.9S

But while I prefer last year's nix of inflation and real growth
to that in 1981, there Is a gap problem. Clearly it would be difficult
to go on piling up debt at such a rate, particularly in the face of
falling rather the rising inflation, a situation in which the real
burden of debt increases. A solution, in my view, will come when some
special forces cease to operate. Household debt in 1984-5 rhse sharply
because of the drop of home mortgage rates. There was veritible
explosion of state and local government issues because of the great
uncertaietty of the tax-exempt status of municipal securities. And
U.8. government borrowing was very high because of the failure reduce
federal expenditure. I think that each of those special forces will,
to one degree or another, be reversed by next year. Yet if I'm proven
naively optimistic, it won't be disastrous. The American economy,
especially in this age of fiat money, can weather a debt problem. As
Adam Smith replied when told by a friend that the surrender of General
Burgoyne would Oruin" Britain, "There's much ruin in a nation.
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Productive and dead,-weigh dbti About 150 years ago when our
atate governments were enthuiastically promoting the construction
of turnpikes, canals and railroads--or what were popularly called
'internal improvements"--governors were fond of making a distinction
between productive and dead-weight debts, those debts that added to
real wealth, productive capacity and economic efficiency and thoso
that didn't. There is, to be sure, a subjective element in
determining what's truly productive and what fails to meet that
criterion. But most of the U.S. government deht is dead weight, and it
also poses a constant threat because of the temption to inflate and
thus lighten the real burden of interest and principal.

The distinction between dead-weight and productive is explicit in
much of the concern over Third World debt with horror stories of huge
dame and other projects which were fully funded but never built. Most
of them are probably trues but our record in the First World doesn't
Justify the piously invidious comparisons that are often drawn,
There a lot dead-weight debt on the U.S. balance sheet, and it isn't
all confined to the federal government. I've recently been looking at
the state of New York which has a total debt more than $45 billion,
many times national average on a per capita basis, and much of it very
debt weight, If there is no objections I should like to submit my New
York State piece -soon to published bk the Manhattan Institute - for
the record.

Robt ind contests foR corporate control There's no evidence in
the flow-of-funds numberuthat corporate aebt is growing at an
alarmingly rapid, unsustainable rate. in fact, the borrowings in 1905
were markedly loes than in 1984. And it's for that reason, as well as
other, that I very much regret the Federal Reserve Board's decision
of January 5 to extend the Regulation 0 margin to the so-called junk
bonds issued to finance hostile corporate takeovers. Mr. Chairman,
those reasons were set forth in my Washington Post op-ed piece of
January 27 which I should like to submit for the record. Aside from
the very real mischief that could result it the Congress --through its
agents on the Federal Reserve Board--were to become a major player in
contests for corporate control, there are compelling arguments against
any public policies that raise the costs of removing incumbent
managers.

Recent analysis of the way corporations work -- ideas that can be
traced by to Adam Smith-- views managers as working as the agents of
the outside investors. And since the interests of the two groups
diverge -- managers, for example, have little interest in limiting
their prerequisites --there are conflicts. One conflict that arises in
mature or slow-growing industries, especially in these times of of
deflationary pressures# is over the dispo ition of the 'free cash
flow*. As pointed out in a brilliant paper by Michael Z. Jensen, who
teaches at both Harvard and Rochester* free cash flow is corporate
Income in excess of dividend payouts and what can be invested In
viable capital projects. It's a surplus that's often gone to fund
ill-advised and unsuccessful diversification efforts. And the failure
top out the free cash Clew to the shareholders depresses the
martat valuation of the company, opening a gap between the market
value and what the individual pieces could be sold for in a
divestiture.

-2-
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Jensen argues --rightly, I believe--that much greater
Corpesatfrelianco on debt financing would work to almost everyone's
advantage. Shareholders would realize greater returns --and certainly
the short-term experience with takeovers and leveraged buyouts
supports that claim, And efficiency would be enhanced as ill-conceived
conglomerates are dismantled and managers are forced to rely on the
credit market rather than on retained earnings. out won't the
leveraging make the corporate sector more unstable? Jansen's answer is
no, and he points to the development of strip financing# arrangements
under which investors buy bundles of debt and equity. With strip
financing there's little incentive to force a troubled firm into
bankruptcy. There would instead be recourse to reorganizations,

t don't think that current wave of takeovers and buyout is an
ephemeral phenomenon--the result of a conspiracy by greedy raiders,
high real interest rates or deflationary pressures. I think instead
that it's the result of the sort of pressures that emerge in a rich
and mature economy. The Wall Street Journal (April 11, 1986) recently
carried a feature story on Kohlberot Kravia Roberts i Co., princes of
the leveraged buyouts in which it's pointed out that both the
pension funds of Oregon and Wisconsin are big KKR investors. Because
the overwhelming bulk of our pension plans are benefit rather than
contribution specific, there's enormous pressure to increase rates of
return. And so pension funds are hardly reluctant to lean on inept
manigvmento. Back in the 1970s a friend who managed several billions
of trade union pension funds used tell us of the personal abuse to
which he was subjected when his forecasts of yields went awry. We
though then that his it was his clients who were particularly
uncouth. But since then the patience of the entire 01.25 trillion plus
pension market has grown short.

10d like to close with this thought. The outcome of contests for
corporate control --like elections for political office--are never
really predictable. Sometimes the winners will be worse than the
incumbents they displace. But does Congress want to put itself in the
position of prejudging the issue? Anyone who has ever served as
anoutaide corporate director would, I think, be inclined to say no.

0**
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Vol. It No. 5 April 22, 1986
The Politics of Debt

by
Harvey Segal

New York is neither the biggest, the wealthiest nor the most
populous state in the union. But it does bear the Jubious
istinction of having the largest oebt. The debt of New York

State and its authorities increased nearly tenfold between 1960
and 1985, to a total of $45.4 billion. Although $45.4 billion is
a staggeting number, the composition of the debt is as important
as its size for what it says about the way in which the Empire
State is governed.

According to New York's Constitution, debt issues are
supposed to be approved by a majority of the electorate. Yet
leos than a fifth of New York's debt falls under the rubric of
voter-approved "general obligations," bonds and notes backed by
the full faith and credit of the state. All the rest, nearly
$36.7 billion, was incurred through devices, sanctioned by the
courts, that circumvented the Constitution.

Debts of New York State and its Authorities
(in billions of dollars)

1960 1985
General obligations:

Bonds and notes $.99 $3.81
Tax anticipation notes .15 4.30
Guaranteed authority debt .50 .59

General obligations, total 1.64 8.70
Moral obligation bonds and notes -- 12.85
Lease-purchases .01 5.64
Authorities: bonds and notes 2.92 18.19

Total debt $4.57 645.38

As a result, New York's long-term debt--the State and
authority bonds outstanding--is twice as large as California's,
with its much larger population. And the disparity for
short-term debt--notes of a year or less--is even more striking.
In 1984, New York's spring tax anticipation borrowing of $4.3
billion represented more than 40t of all short-term debt issued
by states for operating purposes.

Nelson Rockefeller, in his long tenure as governor, relied
on independent state authorities to undertake vast programs of
urban renewal, higher education and housing. To finance that
work--and bypass the legislative process--he introduced the

IC ON
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moral obligation bond, which is backed only by a eromise that the
state will provide sufficient money to meet the interest
payments. With that tenuous assurance--which is less than the
conventional committment to repay the principal--the Urban
Development Corporation, the Dormitory Authority, the Housing
Finance agency and other entities began to sell, in 1961, billions
of dollars of bonds and notes in the tax-free securities markets.

But after 15 years of smooth sailing, the moral obligation
ship nearly foundered in 1975. The economy was in deep
recession, and in February the Urban Development Corporation, no
longer able to borrow, defaulted on its notes and a large bank
loan. A second blow came in May when it became clear that New
York City, after concealing large deficits for years, was stone
broke. Albany's response to the Big Apple's embarassment was the
Municipal Assistance Corporation. It issued more than $8 billion
of moral obligation bonds and notes, more than doubling the total
outstanding in a single year. At the same time New York's
Legislature clamped ceilings on the moral obligation debts of
other authorities so that the total outstanding has remained
roughly constant since 1975.

Another device for running off-budget deficits are
lease-purchases, under which the state agrees to lease buildings
or other facilities rather than make outright purchases. Included
in the $5.6 billion shown in the table is a $518 million
obligation to the County of Albany for building Nelson
Rockefeller's great Albany Mall.

The final and largest hunk of debt consists of those bonds
and notes of the authorities for which the state has no
obligation, moral or otherwise. It's sometimes said that those
debts aren't really public obligations because they are so well
secured by streams of revenue. But that's a sanguine view. The
debts of the Port Authority, the Thruway and other agencies are
very well secured and so are unlikely to become an additional
burden on the taxpayers. But more than half of the $18.2 billion
of debt was incurred by authorities that make loans foro housing
and hospitals, and the risk of default on those claims can't be
ignored.

Assuming a conservative 7.50 rate, the interest on the
entire state and authority debt comes to some $3.4 billion, and
it's a burden that the electorate bears through higher taxes,
tolls and other charges than they would otherwise pay. And that
raises the question of why New York's debt is so large and why it
contines to grow.

The answer is that without voter initiative, referendum and
recall, there's no mechanism for breaking New York's vicious
cycle of ever higher expenditures and ever bigger debt. Efforts
to challenge the constitutionality of moral obligation bonds were
rejected by the courts during the 1970s. And so long as wealthy
New Yorkers are able to deduct state taxes on their federal
income tax returns and buy a variety of tax-free securities
issued by state authorities, the spend-and-borrow system--with
the full support of lawyers and securities underwriters--will in
the future operate much as it has in the past.

Harvey Segal is a Senior Fellow at the Manhattan Institute.
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Mr. TAUZIN. Thank you, Mr. Segal.
Mr. Soros.

STATEMENT OF GEORGE SOROS
Mr. SoRos. As you have probably seen from my written testino-

ny, I am not a professional economist nor a recognized financial
expert. I am a participant in the financial markets.

I have thought about the problems of credit long and hard and I
have tested my views against the market. I believe you are right to
be concerned about the unsustainable expansion of credit which
has occurred in the last decade or so, but I am less sure about what
this subcommittee or indeed Congress itself can do about it.

In my written testimony I have' put before you a theoretical
framework in terms of which- the problem can be understood. In
contrast to the prevailing wisdom, which maintains that markets
are always right, I start from the position that markets are always
biased, and the prevailing bias plays an important role in deter-
mining the course of events.

There is a two-way interplay between the participants' percep-
tions and the course of events, which I call reflexivity. The out-
come is not the equilibrium described in textbooks but a continu-
ous process of change. In a reflexive process, market expectations
can be self-fulfilling but only up to a point because there is always
a bias involved.

Using this approach, I developed the concept of a credit cycle and
the concept of a regulatory cycle, and I have tried to locate where
we are within that constellation. I concluded that the stage where
credit expansion becomes unsustainable was actually reached in
1982, but the bust that usually follows a boom has been avoided by
the successful intervention of the authorities.

Instead of a sudden catastrophic collapse of credit, the turning
point came at different times in different sectors: In 1982 for the
less-developed countries, in 1984 for the banking system and the
savings and loan industry, and in 1986 for the Federal budget. I be-
lieve that 1986 is also a turning point for consumer credit, but it is
too soon to be sure about that.

I am now more optimistic than I have been since 1982, although
my optimism is directed 4iore at the financial markets than at the
real economy. The real economy has the backlash from the previ-
ous excesses to contend with: Banks are in the process of deleverag-
ing; the fiscal stimulus is being withdrawn; the consumer is over-
extended; and large parts of the world are in depression.

I believe that the decline in oil prices also becomes a depressant
beyond a certain point, say $16 a barrel. It is to be hoped that
lower interest rates and the increased confidence engendered by
the booming stock and bond markets will be sufficient to offset
these negatives, but there is a real danger that financial stimula-
tion will lead to financial speculation rather than economic growth.

This is the point I should like to expound on a little here.
There seems to be a large and growing dichotomy between the

financial markets and the real economy. Viewed from Wall Street,
the outlook couldn't be better. We are in the midst of what is now
widely regarded as the boom of a lifetime.' Yet, if we look at the

61-918 0 86 - 6

cex
Line

cex
Line

cex
Line

cex
Line

cex
Line

cex
Line

cex
Line

cex
Line

cex
Line

cex
Line

cex
Line

cex
Line

cex
Line

cex
Line



188

real world the picture is much less reassuring. Overall activity as
measured 6y the GNP is sluggish. We could have a negative quar-
ter coming up. There are pockets of deep trouble both at home and
abroad.

Where does the dichotomy come from and what will it lead to? It
is quite normal for the financial markets to discount developments
in the real world in advance. If that is all that is involved here,
there is nothing to worry about. By the same token, that would not
be sufficient to generate the boom market of a lifetime.

I believe we are witnessing something more than a normal cycli.
cal swing. We are at a peculiar point, both in the credit cycle and
in the regulatory cycle.

In the credit cycle, we are now in the declining phase, but the
doubtful debt has not been washed out of the system. It shows up
on the asset side, not only of the banks but also of the holders of
the banks' obligations. Moreover, for the last few years, our econo.
my has been driven by a gigantic engine, namely the budget defi-
cit, which has been spewing out financial claims in the process. As
a consequence, the world is awash with financial assets. These
assets are now finding their way into stocks and bonds.

In the regulatory cycle, we are at a curious point where the bias
in favor of deregulation is still reining supreme but the need for
government intervention in specific areas is beginning to reassert
itself. In particular, the regulation of banks has been tightened but
financial markets enjoy a greater degree of freedom than at any
time in the last 50 years.

Banks are obliged to de-leverage, so that t]iey are reluctant to
extend credit unless they can package it and resell it. But with the
creation of new financial instruments, there is no limit on the
amount of leverage available in the financial markets. Even as the
Federal Reserve contemplates the feasibility of abolishing margin
requirements on stock purchases, currently standing at 50 percent,
index futures are traded with a margin of 6 percent or less. Fu-
tures trading has grown to such an extent that it has become the
tail that wags the dog.

These conditions are conducive to a boom-bust sequence in the
stock and bond markets which is initially self reinforcing but even-
tually self defeating. During the self-reinforcing phase, the process
exerts an almost irresistible attraction for funds. The self-reinforc-
nL hase is going to continue as long as the real economy lan-ges.

I have no doubt that the self-reinforcing phase of the boom
market will not last forever. The deflationary forces currently at
work will eventually exhaust themselves and, with the help of
lower interest rates, the economy will eventually pick up. But, I
sus pect that a boom in the real economy is going to be delayed and
by that time stock prices may have reached such dizzying' heights
that a rise in interest rates may precipitate a crash and cut the
recovery short.

We have recently experienced a similar development in a fore
exchange market. With the dollar rising and interest rates high,
foreigners could make more money holding dollar assets than in
any other way. No wonder that the dollar kept on rising. It has re-
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quired the concerted effort of the authorities to reduce the prospect
of an eventual collapse.

I should like to emphasize that I am not predicting a stock
market crash, certainly not at this stage of the game. I do believe
that the risk of excesses has shifted from the banking system to the
financial markets. History shows that excesses are much harder to
correct after they have occurred than before.

I do not have any specific recommendations to put before you. I
realize that the idea that the financial markets need to be con-
trolled is an athema to those who are still bewitched by the magic
of the marketplace.

The thought I should like to leave with you is that financial mar.
kets are inherently unstable and stability can be preserved only by
making it an explicit policy objective. The instability is due to the
imperfect understanding of the participants and that includes the
regulators. This is a consideration that should be kept in mind in
devising regulations.

I believe existing margin regulations ought to be preserved and
the leverage inherent in some of the newer financial instruments
ought to be looked at.

Thank you.
[Testimony resumes on p. 162.]
[The prepared statement of Mr. Soros follows:]
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April 23, 1986

My name is Gebrge Soros. I am not a professional economist

nor a recognized financial expert. I am a participant in the

financial markets. I manage an international investment fund

which has grown from $6 million in 1969 to $1.4 billion

currently, mainly through capital appreciation. Ten thousand

dollars invested in 1969 have appreciated to 2.2 million

dollars currently, a compound rate of growth of 35.5 percent

over the last 16 years. I have thought about the problems of

credit long and hard and I have tested my views against the

market. I believe you are right to be concerned about the

unsustainable expansion of credit which has occured in the

last decade or so, but I am less sure about what this

Subcommittee, or indeed Congress itself, can do about it.

Instead of plying you with a lot of statistical information, I

shall try to put before you a theoretical framework in terms

of which the problem can be understood. I start from a

position which is diametrically opposed to the generally

accepted view. Theories of efficient markets and rational

expectations attribute to market participants taken as a group

1
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an ability to anticipate future developments which they do not

possess as individuals. Market prices are supposed to

discount the future with an accuracy that borders on the

miraculous. Markets are always right - that is prevailing

wisdom.

I disagree. I take the view that the participants'

understanding is inherently imperfect. My position can be

justified on epistomological grounds - the object of the

participants' understanding is subject to their own decisions

- but we need not go into that here. Suffice it to say that

participants always bring a certain bias to the decision-

making process and markets which combine the decisions of

individual participants always manifest a prevailing bias.

The prevailing bias affects the course of events, endowing

markets with a certain ability to fulfill their own

expectations. In other words, it is not market expectations

that reflect the future correctly, but the future that

reflects - to a greater or lesser extent - current

expectations. The correspondence between future events and

current expectations is never perfect - if it were, the

concepts of efficient markets and rational expectations 
would

be justified - but it is pronounced enough to give these

misleading concepts some credibility. Moreover, the
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correspondence is greater for the market taken as a whole than

for the individual participants - that is because it is the
prevailing bias, as expressed in market prices, that

influences the future course of events rather than the biaq of

the individual participant.

In my interpretation, the prevailing bias plays an important
role in shaping the course of events. It is not the only
force at work but it is a force whose importance has not been
properly appreciated. It is unique to situations which have
thinking participants - there is no counterpart to be found in

the phenomena studied by natural science. That is, in fact,

the reason why it has been ignored. Economists have been so
anxious to create a hard science comparable to the physical

sciences that they went to great trouble to eliminate a
disturbing influence that stood in the way. They assumed
perfect knowledge even though they could not support it with
empirical evidence. The result is an elegant theoretical

construction with imposing mathematical formulae whose

relevance to the real world is questionable. Economic theory

is based on the concept of equilibirum, but if the
participants' bias plays a causal role, equilibrium is never
reached. What we have instead, is a process in which the

participants' perceptions influence the course of events while
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the course of events influences the participants' perceptions

in a never-ending sequence. I use the word "reflexive" to

describe the interaction between perception and reality in the

sense in which the French call a verb reflexive when its

subject also doubles as its object. One may speak of an

adjustment process but then one must realize that the

participants are aiming at a moving target and the moving of

the target is part of the same process as the adjustment.

The process is likely to lead to excesses in Ond'direction or

another. It starts with a prevailing bias which affects the

course of events. The result may reinforce the bias. If it

does, the process may continue until both the bias and its

influence on the course of events become excessive. Since

there is a bias involved, events cannot continue to fulfill

expectations indefinitely, especially when the bias is

becoming progressively more pronounced. Eventually,

expectations are bound to be disappointed, or else there may

be an external event that cuts across expectations. When that

happens, a self-reinforcing process starts working in the

opposite direction. The trend, which had been sustained by

expectations, is reversed, causing expectations to be

reversed, and reversed expectations reinforce the reversed

trend. We can observe such initially self-reinforcing and
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eventually self-defeating sequences all around us. They are

as much a part of the economic landscape as the "normal"

adjustment process we are familiar with from the textbooks.

These reflexive processes are particularly prevalent whenever

credit is involved.

There seems to be a special affinity between reflexivity and

credit. That is hardly surprising: credit depends on

expectations; expectations involve biag; hence credit is one

-of the main avenues that permit bias to play a causal role in

the course of events. But there is more to it. Credit seems

to be associated with a particular kind of reflexive pattern

which is known as boom and bust. The pattern is asymmetrical:

the boom is drawn out and gradually accelerating, the bust

sudden and often catastrophic. By contrast, when credit is

not an essential ingredient in a reflexive process, the

pattern tends to be more symmetrical. For instance, in the

foreign exchange market it does not seem to make much

difference whether the dollar is rising or falling: the

exchange rate seems to follow a wavelike pattern.

I believe the asymmetry arises out of the reflexive connection

between loan and collateral. In this context I give

collateral a very broad definition: it will denote whatever
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contributes to the creditworthiness of a debtor, whether it is

actually pledged or not. It may mean a piece of property or

an expected future stream of income; in either case, it is

something on which the lender is willing to place a value.

Valuation is supposed to be a passive relationship in which

the value reflects the underlying assets but in this case it

involves a positive act: a loan is made. The act of lending

may affect the collateral value: that is the connection that

gives rise to a reflexive process.

The act of lending usually stimulates economic activity. It

enables the borrower to consume more than he would otherwise,

or to invest in productive assets. There are exceptions, to

be sure: in case of a leveraged buy-out, for instance, the

effect is not necessarily stimulative. By the same token,

debt service has a depressing impact. Resources that would be

otherwise devoted to consumption or the creation of a future

stream of income are withdrawn. As the total amount of debt

outstanding accumulates, the portion that has to be utilized

for debt service increases. It is only net new lending that

stimulates; and total new lending has to keep rising in order

to keep net new lending stable.

A strong economy tends to enhance the asset values and income
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streams which serve to determine creditworthiness. In the

early stages of a reflexive process the amount of credit

involved is relatively small so that its impact on collateral

values is negligible. That is why the expansionary phase is

slow to start with and credit remains soundly based at first.

But as the amount of debt accumulates, total lending in-

creases in importance and begins to have an appreciable effect

on collateral values. The process continues until a point is

reached where total credit cannot increase fast enough to

continue stimulating the economy. By that time, collateral

values have become greatly dependent on the stimulative effect

of new lending and as new lending fails to accelerate,

collateral values begin to decline. The erosion of collateral

values has a depressing effect on economic activity which in

turn reinforces the erosion of collateral values. Since the

collateral has been pretty fully utilized at that point, a

decline may precipitate the liquidation of loans, which, in

turn, may make the decline more precipitous. If the value of

the collateral falls below the value of the loans outstanding,

we have a bust. This is the anatomy of a typical boom and

bust sequence.

Booms and busts are not symmetrical because at the inception

of a boom, both the volume of credit and 'the value of the
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collateral are at a minimum; at the time of the bust, both are

at a maximum. But there is another factor at play. The

liquidation of loans takes time; the faster it has to be

accomplished, the. greater the effect on the value of the

collateral. in a bust, the reflexive interaction between

loans and collateral becomes compressed within a very short

time frame and the consequences can be catastrophic. It is

the sudden liquidation of accumulated positions that gives a

bust such a different shape from the preceding boom.

The reflexive relationship between the act of lending and the

value of the collateral is not an easy one to work with. The

stimulative effect of lending depends on what it is used for)

a loan utilized to build a new plant will stimulate the

economy while a loan used for z leveraged buy-out will not.

Moreover, the effect of economic stimulation on collateral

Values varies according to the stage of the cycle: it is.

likely to be negligible in the early stages and more

pronounced as the amount of credit accumulates. It would be

difficult to establish a quantitative relationship between

lending and collateral; but it would be equally difficult to

deny its existence. For instance, in the international

lending boom of the 1970s, both the gross national product of

the borrowing countries and the value of their export

8
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commodities rose so rapidly, that their debt servicing

capacity, as measured by various debt ratios, more or less

kept pace with their debt burden, in spite of the exponential

growth of their overall indebtedness. Only after the second

oil shock did the various debt ratios begin to deteriorate

significantly but by then it was too late to arrest the

process.

The amazing thing is that the reflexive connection between

lending and collateral has not been generally recognized.

There is an enormous amount of literature on the trade cycle,

but i have not seen any mention of it. Moreover, the trade

cycles which are generally discussed in textbooks do not

correspond to the credit cycle I have described here. They

are short-term fluctuations within the larger pattern. There

is an awareness of a larger cycle, such as the Kondratieff

Wave but it has never been "scientifically" explained.

Exactly where we are in the larger cycle is difficult to

determine. I must confess I have been confused on the issue

since 1982. The reason for my confusion is that while the

boom has clearly run out of steam, the bust has not taken

place.

9
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Busts can be very disruptive, especially if the liquidation of

collateral causes a sudden compression of credit. The

consequences are so unpleasant that strenuous efforts are made

to avoid them. The institution of central banking has evolved

in a continuing attempt to prevent sudden, catastrophic

contractions in credit. Since a panic is hard to arrest once

it has started, prevention is best practiced in the

expansionary phase. That is why the role of central banks has

gradually expanded to include the regulation of money supply.

That is also why organized financial markets regulate the

ratio of collateral to credit.

In the current cycle, the authorities have been Able to

prevent a bust. We find ourselves in a twilight zone where

the "normal" process of credit expansion has culminated long

ago but the "normal" process of credit contraction has been

prevented by the authorities. We are in uncharted territory

because the actions of the authorities have no precedent. If

it had not been for their intervention, the international debt

crisis of 1982 would surely have culminated in a bust and

again in 1984 the twin problems of the Continental Illinois

Bank and of Financial Corporation of America would likely have

culminated in a banking crisis. We are now facing trouble in

Texas and in Mexico but financial markets are confident of the

10
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Central Banks' ability to handle the situation.

The boom and bust pattern has been broken because the

regulators have been successful in intervening. Instead of a

simple credit cycle we are witnessing a more complex process,

which has two sets of participants instead of one: competitors

and regulators.

The key to understanding this complex process is to realize

that the regulators are also participants. There is a natural

tendency to regard them as superhuman beings who somehow stand

outside and above the process and intervene only when the

participants have made a hash of it. That is not the case.

They are also human, all too human. They operate with

imperfect understanding and their activities have unintended

consequences. They seem to adjust to changing circumstances

even less well than those who are motivated by profit and

loss, so that regulations are generally outdated: they are

designed to prevent the last mishap, not the next one. The

deficiencies of regulation tend to be more noticeable when

conditions are rapidly changing and conditions tend to change

more rapidly when the economy is less regulated.

One begins to discern a reflexive relationship between the

11
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regulators and the economy tpey regulate. There are excesses

in regulation, just as there are excesses in credit, but the

regulatory cycle does not have the asymmetric character of the

credit cycle. The swings from excessive regulation to

excessive deregulation are more likely to follow a

symmetrical, wavelike pattern, similar to the over and

undervaluation of the dollar in a freely floating exchange

rate system. The length of the cycle seems to be correlated

with the credit cycle and one can sense intuitively why that

should be so. Credit expansion and contraction have much to

do with changes in the economy which in turn have a bearing on

the adequacy of regulations. Conversely, the regulatory

environment influences not only on how fast credit can expand

but also how far. Clearly, there is a two-way connection

between credit and regulation, but it is far from clear to me

at present what pattern, if any, the interaction follows.

This is the main source of my confusion.

I have identified a credit cycle that follows a boom/bust

pattern; a regulatory cycle that is more wavelike, and an

interplay between the two whose pattern is unclear. There

are, of course, many secular developments involved as well,

some of which relate to credit, some to regulations, and some

to both. I have mentioned that central banks tend to get

12
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stronger after each crisis: that is a secular development that

renders each cycle unique. In the Great Depression both the

banking system and the international trading system collapsed,

making the contraction of credit and economic activity much

more severe than it would have been otherwise. We can be

certain that every effort will be made to avoid a similar

collapse in this cycle. I did not mention the information

revolution which is creating a more flexible and volatile

financial system nor the increasing integration of the world

economy. These and other influences conspire to produce a

unique course of events which it is easier to explain than to

predict.

This is the theoretical framework I use. It does not yield

any unconditional predictions because the future course of

events is always contingent on the participants' decisions.

It may be considered unsatisfactory on that account; but

perfect understanding is not vouchsafed to me any more than to

other market participants.

Using this framework, the entire post-war period may be

considered as a period of credit expansion. The expansion

became unsustainable, especially in the field of international

lending, after the second oil shook and the banking system

13
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would have collapsed if the lenders of last resort had not

come to the rescue. Recognizing how difficult it would have

been to protect the banks, they made history by bailing out

the borrowers. I thought at the time that the turning point

in credit expansion had been reached but I was wrong. Only

international lending to the heavily indebted countries came

to a stop, the overall expansion of bank credit continued

unabated.

It was a measure of the seriousness of the international debt

problem that in spite of a substantial reverse flow of

resources from the heavily indebted countries, made possible

only by severe declines in economic activity, overall levels

of indebtedness have continued to rise. The problem continues

to fester and several countries are probably past the point of

no return; that is to say, they will never be able to improve

their debt ratios significantly. Arranging for an orderly

reduction of their debt burden - similar to bankruptcy

reorganization procedures in any civilized country - is a task

which has not yet been tackled.

The magnitude of the potential losses was so great that the

banks could not have taken them. Therefore they were

protected from having to do so. Instead, arrangements were

14
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made to lend to the heavily indebted countries, on a

collective basis, the amounts necessary to keep the loans

current. The loans stayed on the books indeed, they rose by

the amounts newly lent on a collective basis. The banks

sought to reduce their exposure to the less developed

countries. Since they could not do so in absolute terms, they

tried to achieve it relatively, by increasing the rest of

their business. Their aggressive expansion helped the

economy, both in this country and in other parts of the world;

but it increased the leverage in the balance sheets of the

banks even further.

The real impetus to economic recovery came from the budget

deficit. Fortuitously, it was already in place at the time

the international debt crisis broke but it was kept in check

by a highly restictive monetary policy. When the monetary

brakes were taken off, the economy took off. The outcome was

a strange combination in which a strong economy, a strong

currency, a large budget deficit and a large trade deficit

mutually reinforced each other to produce non-inflationary

growth. What was a benign' circle for the United States was a

vicious circle for the debtor countries. High real interest

rates and low commodity prices combined to render the debt

burden even harder to bear. Since the kingpin of the whole

15
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constellation was the rearmament policy of the United States,

it can be aptly described as Imperial Circle.

Neither the headlong expansion of bank credit nor the Imperial

Circle was sustainable indefinitely. The turning point in the

banking system came in 1984, with the twin crises of

Continental Illinois Bank and Financial Corp. of America.

Regulatory attitudes underwent a radical shift: capital

requirements were raised and the examiners became much tougher

in the treatment of bad loans. Banks reacted by restricting

their lending and expanding their service activities. The net.

effect was to move liabilities off the balance sheets of the

banks. In response, the regulators have recently imposed

capital requirements on off-balance sheet items. All in all,

the current activities of the banks seem to be conducted on a

sound basis and it is only the remnants of past mistakes that

are causing difficulties.

The Imperial Circle was unsustainable, first, because the

trade deficit engendered by the strong dollar was bound to

have a negative effect on economic activity and second,

because the exponential growth of the budget deficit could not

be tolerated for ever. The turning point in the dollar came

in 1985; in the budget deficit in 1986. There was a danger

16
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that the Imperial Circle would be reversed and a declining

dollar would combine with a declining economy to create a

vicious circle; but the danger was averted by engineering an

orderly decline in the exchange rate and a coordinated

reduction in interest rates.

The outlook is now quite favorable, although more so for the

financial markets than for the economy. The economy has many

deflationary forces to contend with and it is to be hoped that

lower interest rates and the increased confidence that is

engendered by the booming stock and bond markets will be

sufficient to offset them. Much depends on when capital will

start moving from financial into real assets. That, in turn,

depends on relative rates of return. The volatility of

markets and the possibilities of leveraging favor financial

speculation over investment in real assets.

My review has been sketchy and incomplete. I have not dealt

with the problem of agricultural loans, the problems in real

estate, the price of oil, consumer credit and many other

issues. The picture that emerges is that the expansionary

phase of the credit cycle is behind us but, with the help of

the regulatory authorities, the turn did not come all together

but at different times in different sectors. As a

17
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consequence, a bust has been avoided. In the regulatory cycle

we have seen an almost complete swing from excessive

government regulation to unrestrained competition. We are now

at a curious moment when the bias in favor of deregulation is

still strong but the need for government intervention in

specific areas is beginning to reassert itself.

Regulation of the banking industry has been tightened, the

freely floating exchange rate system has been abandoned and

the need to coordinate economic policies has been recognized.

The hands-off attitude of the first Reagan administration has

been quietly replaced by a more active management of the

economy. It is this subtle shift that makes me more

optimistic about the outlook than I have been since 1982.

Three main problem areas deserve your attention. One is the

legacy of past excesses; another is the prospect of new

excesses in the future; and the third is the need for a

stronger institutional framework for international

cooperation.

The international debt problem has been contained but it

continues to fester. In every civilized country, there are

legal procedures for the orderly liquidation of excessive
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indebtedness. We have no such procedures for international

debt: they need to be developed. Mexico will soon offer us an

opportunity to do so.

There are many problems with domestic debt as well. The

precipitous decline in the price of oil is rapidly pushing a

number of banks over the brink; but the orderly liquidation of

insolvent institutions is now a well trodden road. Still', as

the number of institutions multiplies, a simmering problem

will gradually approach the boiling point.

Traditionally, the authorities prefer to arrange the

acquisition of failing institutions by larger, sounder ones.

Such forced mergers used to offer an easy way out when the

industry was tightly regulated, failures were few and far

between and the acquiring institutions were financially

strong. The failing bank had a valuable franchise that could

be auctioned off to the highest bidder without endangering the

structure of the industry. But as the processs of credit

expansion and deregulation progressed, the procedure of

"merging out" insolvent units became both more frequent and

less satisfactory. The franchises became less valuable and

the acquiring institutions less able to withstand a dilution

of their financial strength. A concentrated industry is
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seemingly stronger. For instance, the clearing banks of

England have never had any difficulty in attracting deposits

although Midland Bank, for one, was in worse shape than any of

the surviving banks in the United States. But increasing

concentration increases the danger of catastrophic losses.

What would happen to England if the clearing banks were unable

to collect interest on their loans to less developed

countries? Closer to home, Bank of America was encouraged to

acquire First of Seattle; but who is going to acquire Bank of

America if the need arises? We have already had the first

instance, that of Continental Illinois Bank, where no buyer

could be found. We may yet arrive at a point where several of

our largest banks end up as public property. It has happened

in other countries.

Looking ahead, I see the risk of excessive credit expansion

shifting from the banking system to the financial markets.

Bank regulation has been tightened, but the idea that credit

needs to be controlled remains anathema to believers in the

"magic of the market place". Even as the Federal Reserve

System contemplates the feasibility of reducing or eliminating

margin requirements on stock purchases - currently standing at

50% - index futures are traded with a margin of 6% or even

less and futures trading has grown to such an extent that it
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has become the tail that wags the dog. For a variety of

reasons, some of which I mentioned here, we are in the midst

of what I consider "the bull market of a lifetime". If we do

not control the credit involved, it may well end up in a

crash, just as it did in 1929. We are very far from that

point, but it is worth thinking about it.

Historically, the institution of central banking has evolved

in response to crises. We have recently passed through a

series of financial crises which have been successfully

contained. There is therefore no pressure to strengthen the

institutional framework. That is a pity. The world economy

is much more interdependent and in particular, capital moves

much more freely and rapidly than ever before. I believe we

are badly in need of an international central bank of some

kind. The regulators have made many mistakes in the last 15

years, the worst of which was to allow commercial banks to go

on a competitive lending spree to less developed countries.

They have a valid excuse: competitive pressures prevent them

from excercising adequate control over international capital

flows. An international central bank would be able to control

international credit and - given the imperfect understanding

of participants - credit needs to be controlled.
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Mr. TAUZiN. Thank you, Mr. Soros.
Mr. Segal, you mentioned your hope in the Gramm-Rudman-Hol-

lings effort going on and I should mention you are one of the few
that still mentions Senator Hollings. He said that his name was
the first thing cut under Gramm-Rudman. The Supreme Court is
now debating the legality of Gramm-Rudman. There is some real
concern that there has not been, as the Washington Post reported,
any real significant change in budgeting on the Hill.

Do you still maintain any real degree of hope that the budget
deficit will be under any degree of control In the near term?

Mr. SEGAL. Well, I have some hope, whether it is from the
Gramm-Rudman-Hollings mechanism or just a heightened sense of
responsibility in the Congress, that a tighter lid will be maintained
on Federal spending.

Mr. TAUZIN. The point you make at the conclusion of your writ-
ten remarks caused me some consternation. You mention that the
action by Congress on regulation, pressuring the extension of regu-
lations, so-called junk bonds, was not necessarily a good idea.

We held extensive hearings with reference to the hostile takeov-
er situation and the impact it had upon the ability, particularly of
companies in the oil exploration industries where a lot of hostile
takeovers were occurring, their ability to finance new exploration
development and also their ability to hold reserves. The hostile
takeovers created pressure to satisfy stockholders' interest in re-
turns on equity. We found that it lowered the horizons by which oil
companies plan their futures, that the tendency to hold reserves
was weakened, that the amount of money set aside in those large
oil companies for their exploration budgets were declining.

We have seen the effect now in the oil markets. Yet you say
there has been no evidence to support the view that indeed there
was overleveraging of the corporations' debt and as a consequence
we should not have intervened or suggested intervention in the so-
called junk bond issue.

'How do you say there is no evidence when we have seen so much
dramatic change in the ability of particularly the oil sector to fi-
nance its operations and its long-term horizons?

Mr. SEGAL. Mr. Chairman, if you look at the whole corporate
sector, whether in the flow of funds numbers that are in Mr.
O'Leary's papers or in Chairman Volcker's testimony this morning,
you wil actually find that the corporate sector as a whole bor-
rowed less in 1985 than it did in 1984.

If I may, sir, I would like to turn to the oil industry in particular,
which I know is something your constituents are profoundly affect-
ed by, and to make some comments there.

I think there really was a conflict there between shareholders
and the managements of oil companies. If you take the case of Gulf
before the takeover, they had a policy of plowing back all of their
surplus, what I like to call the free cash-flow, that is funds over and
above dividends and whatever else they are going to invest in, and
they were putting it back into oil.

It turns out that in view of what was happening In the market,
that there was a negative discounted present value of those oil re-
serves. It seems to me this is not something that shareholders, out-
side shareholders, who weren't on the corporate payroll but were
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looking for decent rates of return, simply could not stand still for
that and it was for that reason that Gulf became a target for the
takeover.

I don't really think it is a case of a bunch of wicked raiders out
there that are making this happen. I think there is enormous pres-
sure for higher rates of return from investments in U.S. corpora-
tions.

Mr. TAUZiN. Don't you agree that U.S. Government policy par-
ticularly in the manner we treat takeovers in the Tax Code, the
ability by which takeovers are financed, partially through the Tax
Code, encourage that situation, one acerbated the conflict between
shareholders and managers and led to some of the conditions by
which-indeed, many of the companies are incapable now of ex-
panding their exploratory budgets and expanding their additions to
reserves, which are pretty important to the country.

Mr. SEGAL. I have never thought that the corporate income tax
made any sense at all. It does encourage retained earnings which
are often unwisely used. I think perhaps the Tax Code in other
ways made some of the buyouts or takeovers more attractive than
they would have otherwise been.

But, I don't think it is a decisive factor. I think we have a real
problem as far as getting the corporate sector more efficient and
raising the returns on investment. There are about a trillion and a
half of private pension funds. Those pension fund managers, be-
cause our pension system is largely a benefit specific one, are
really under great pressure. .

Last week there was a feature article in the Wall Street Journal
on Kohlberg Kravis, Roberts, the princes of the leveraged buyouts,
and when you go down into that story, you see who their partners
are. The partnerships have a minimum price tag of $20 millioii,
and they include the pension funds of the State of Oregon and the
State of Wisconsin. There is a lot of pressure to get higher rates of
return.

What I am trying to argue and what I argued in the testimony I
submitted for the record is that I don't think that we should look
at this corporate reorganization, this whole movement, as a battle
between the good fellows and the bad ones. The raiders aren't
angels, but heaven knows, neither are the incumbent corporate
managers, some of whom have been there for an awfully long time.
They really get very lazy.

Mr. TAuziN. I can't disagree with that. My only point is that the
Federal GoveriLment's role is making junk bond financing a profita-
ble venture because of the tax consequences of deducting interest
and debt. Additionally it has helped the debt financing but it has
exacerbated the movement toward hostile takeovers. The move
toward hostile takeovers has not always been in the best interests of
either the corporate community or the national goals of energy
development, for example.

Mr. SEGAL. If that were true, it might have been better to have
worked on the Tax Code rather than apply regulations. What you
are really doing in applying Reg G is raising the cost of hostile
takeovers. By the same token, there would be an absolute cry of
outrage if Congress arbitrarily said they were going to raise the
cost of every race for political office.'
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Mr. TAUZIN. I understand.
Mr. SEGAL. In both cases, we are talking about governments.
Mr. TAUZIN. Mr. Soros, an interesting analysis. I have.to tell you

that I have been intrigued by your theories and your analyses, par-
ticularly the view that the stock market and the real economy are
indeed at some odds today. There are many people who look at the
present economy and say there are really two out there. One, a
booming, bustling retail and service economy and the second, a
very depressed manufacturing and mining economy. That is not re-
flected in the stock market nor in the financial markets apparently
yet.

Is that correct? Can you explain the reason why you don't see it
reflected in those markets?

Mr. SoRos. It is reflected because the relative valuation of let's
say a booming financial service company is much higher than that
of a manufacturing or mining company. The market does reflect
relative values.

The point I was trying to make is that the markets are not just
reflecting conditions but are also active ingredients in making
things happen.

Mr. TAUZIN. You also make that point as opposed to the bank-
ing industry, which is heavily regulated, whether correctly or
incorrectly, and into which the Federal agencies can heavily inter-
vene. You credit some intervention at the right time in 1982 as
being successful in preventing serious problems in the banking in-
dustry.

You make the point that the financial markets themselves out-
side of the banking industry are not so heavily regulated and are
more volatile and are becoming more volatile-I am trying to find
your words-more--

Mr. SoRos. Leveraged.
Mr. TAUZIN. Leveraged, I suppose, is the best word. What do you

suggest? Should we as the Congress insist on more supervision by
appropriate Federal agencies into those markets? What other sug-
gestion do you have for us?

Mr. SoRos. I do think that merging regulation should be main-
tained and supervision should be maintained.

Mr. TAUZIN. Is there something we are not doing that we should be
doing, particularly with the red flag you are kind of waving at us?

Mr. SoRos. I think it is veryearly at the moment. I don't see any
serious excesses in the financial markets yet. I think they are
going to develop if things go in the way I foresee. I think it would
be appropriate to look at the situation and to consider what kind of
regulations are necessary.

I think Chairman Volcker really endorsed that in his testimony
this morning. He said there are all these new instruments that are
being invented and maybe even their inventors don't quite know
how they function and regulators are always one step behind.
indeed, they are. I think it would be appropriate to consider that.

Leverage takes many forms, Certainly we are now already in a
situation where the index futures have become a powerful influ-
ence in the stock market. You have occasions when let's say the
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expiration of a certain index future maturity moves the stock
market quite a few percent in a matter of minutes.

This has the potential of eventually making movements more
volatile than they would be otherwise.

Mr. TAUZiN. Without putting you in the spot of suggesting things
we might want to consider, I would very much appreciate it, and I
think the committee would, if you would give it some thought, per-
haps consider supplementing your written statement, with some-
ideas that we ought to be thinking about and talking about now in
view of the prospects of some of the danger signs that we can spot

Te t only thing we have done that I can recall is that we
have legislated in the area of some of those new instruments which
border on gambling. Indeed, the stock market itself is a gamble.
Those instruments have become more and more akin to the prohib-
itive forms of gambling in the States and the Nation. That's the
only area we have really touched so far and to any large degree.

I wonder if you might consider supplementing it with some ideas
on how we might avoid what you consider could be some dangerous
situations in that marketplace.

Mr. SoRos. I will certainly give it some thought.
I could mention one instance where I was personally involved.

And this involves trading in commodities where we have a broker-
age firm called Volume Investors that went broke. And I discov-
ered, to my amazement, even though I am supposed to be a sophis-
ticated investor, that my funds were at risk. You see, I was under
the impression that funds are segregated and, you know, if the
broker goes bust there is no problem. Apparently, in the commod-
ities market, that is not the case. That is something that you may
want to look into.

Mr. TAUZIN. Interesting. We are being called to the floor. I think
that means we have a little quorum call and a vote behind it.

Let me thank you both for your contributions and apologize for
the absence of more members. But your testimony is a part of the
record and helps us form the basis upon which we hopefully make
some serious and wise decisions in the future. Thank you very
much, gentlemen.

The hearing is, I believe, adjourned.
(Whereupon, at 12:85 p.m., the subcommittee meeting was con-

cluded.]
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